University of Alberta

Defective Wound Healing

by

Barbara Sharon Bauer

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

in Experimental Surgery

Department of Surgery

Edmonton, Alberta

Fall 2004



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

Patrimoine de l'édition

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada 395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Bibliothèque et

Direction du

Archives Canada

Your file Votre référence ISBN: 0-612-95904-X Our file Notre référence ISBN: 0-612-95904-X

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing the Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute or sell copies of this thesis in microform, paper or electronic formats.

The author retains ownership of the copyright in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des copies de cette thèse sous la forme de microfiche/film, de reproduction sur papier ou sur format électronique.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou aturement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis. Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am so grateful towards Drs. Ghahary and Tredget for giving me the opportunity to obtain my doctorate in their lab. I was fortunate to study in such a positive learning environment. I have learned so much about the process of doing research along with the study of wound healing that I feel confident in proceeding with my career, wherever that may be. I wish also to thank Dr. Scott profusely for being on my committee. Your critical thinking and red pencil have undoubtedly improved my thesis 1000-fold. My defence committee; Drs. Tredget, Ghahary, Scott, Russell, Morrish, and Greenhalgh were critical yet fair in their critique of my thesis, and I appreciate the time and effort they put forth for my defence.

Without support staff, this thesis may not have been possible. I cannot express how valuable the technical support of Yvonne Marcoux, Carol Dodd, and Jack Demare has been in the completion of my PhD, not only for their lab knowledge but also for the free therapy. I also appreciated the student support given by Heather Shankowsky and Tracey Dean who keep the students up to speed and always make sure that the important student "stuff" goes to the "top of the pile". I have seen students and staff come and go in this LONG ordeal (or should I say "process") and each of them have contributed towards my education in a positive way, even if it was just going out for drinks after work. This includes Teddy Chan, Eugene, Geethan, Kourosh, Karami, Li, Jennifer, Eric, Liju, Haiyan, and numerous others. And finally, without the support, understanding, and gentle harassment by my family, I never would have gotten this far. My parents and extended family may not have always understood why I was still in school, but they certainly supported my being there. Most importantly, in the last 6 years I met and married the most wonderful man in the world. His support and calmness has seen me through many challenges. Thank-you Katie for napping long enough for me to write this thesis. Also without the impending arrival of Elise, I probably would have put off my defence as long as humanly possible. You are fortunate in that you haven't seen your mommy stressed out, but I'm sure you've had your share of adrenalin rushed *in utero*!

TABLE OF CONTENTS

			Page
Chap	ter 1	Fibroproliferative Disorders	
H .	Introd	luction	2
		A. Clinical Features	2
		B. Cellular Biology of Wound Healing	3
II.	Cellu	lar Factors	5
		A. Fibroblasts and Myofibroblasts	5
		B. Mast Cells	9
III.	Extra	cellular Matrix Abnormalities in Dermal Fibroproliferative	
	Disor	ders	9
		A. Collagen	9
		B. Glycosaminoglycans and Proteoglycans	12
		C. Fibronectin	14
		D. Elastin	14
IV.	Fibro	genic Growth Factors	15
		A. Transforming Growth Factor-beta 1	16
		B. Insulin-like Growth Factor	24
V,	Emer	ging Therapies	26
		A. Interferons	27
		B. Relaxin	31

C. Anti-Transforming Growth Factor-beta 1		31
	D. Mannose-6-Phosphate	32
VI.	Gene Therapy	33
VII.	Figures and Legends	41
VIII.	References	45

Chapter 2	Latent and Active Transforming Growth Factor- B1 Released	93
	from Genetically Modified Keratinocytes Modulates	
	Extracellular Matrix Expression by Dermal Fibroblasts in a	
	Co-culture System	

I.	Abstract	94
П.	Rationale for Current Study	95
Ш.	Introduction	
IV.	Methods and Materials	97
	A. Cell Cultures and Gene Transduction	98
	B. Fibroblast Proliferation	99
	C. ELISA for TGF-β1	99
	D. TGF- ^{β1} Timecourse	100
	E. RNA Extraction and Hybridization	100
	F. Luciferase Assay for TGF-B1	102

	G. Statistical Analysis	103
V.	Results	103
VI.	Discussion	107
VII.	Figures and Legends	113
VIII.	References	126
Chap	ter 3 Obesity, Adipokines and Wound Healing	135
I.	Rationale	136
II.	Obesity and Wound Healing in Humans	137
III.	Insulin Resistance	
IV.	Adipokines	139
	A. Leptin	140
	B. Tumor Necrosis Factor-alpha	147
	C. Adiponectin	149
	D. Resistin	151
V.	Animal Models of Obesity	153
	A. db/db and ob/ob Mice	154
	B. Fatty Zucker Rat	155
	C. JCR:LA-cp Rat	155
VI.	Adipokines and Wound Healing	156
VII.	Figures and Legends	158
VIII.	References	

Chapt	er 4 The JCR:LA-cp Rat: A Novel Model for Impaired	185
	Wound Healing	
I.	Abstract	186
П.	Rationale for Current Study	187
III.	Introduction	187
IV.	Methods and Materials	189
	A. Animals	189
	B. Wound Generation	189
	C. Hydroxyproline Analysis	190
	D. TGF-B1 Analysis	191
	E. Luciferase (PAI/L assay)	192
	F. Statistical Analysis	193
V.	Results	193
VI.	Discussion	195
VII.	Figures and Legends	199
VIII.	References	205

Chap	ter 5 Characterization of JCR:LA-cp Fibroblasts	211
I.	Abstract	212
II.	Rationale for Current Study	212

III.	Introduction	213
IV.	Methods and Materials	
	A. Cell Cultures	214
	B. Proliferation Assay	214
	C. Cell Size Comparison	214
	D. TGF-B1 ELISA	215
	E. RNA Extraction and Hybridization	216
	F. Hydroxyproline Analysis	217
	G. Fibroblast-Populated Collagen Lattice Contraction	217
	H. Statistical Analysis	218
V.	Results	218
VI.	Discussion	220
VII.	Figures and Legends	227
VIII.	References	235

Chapter 6	Healing of the JCR:LA-cp Rat Following MEDICA16	240
	and S15261 Treatment	

I.	Abstract	241
П.	Rationale for Current Study	242
III.	Introduction	243
IV.	Methods and Materials	244

	A. Animals	244
	B. Plasma Measurements	245
	C. Wound Generation	245
	D. Hydroxyproline Analysis	246
	E. Statistical Analysis	246
V.	Results	246
VI.	Discussion	248
VII.	Figures and Legends	251
VIII.	References	258
Chap	ter 7 Conclusions	261
-		
I.	Summary	262
I. II.	Summary Suggestions for Future Experiments	262 267
	Suggestions for Future Experiments	267
	Suggestions for Future ExperimentsA. Further Characterization of the JCR:LA-cp Rat	267 267
	 Suggestions for Future Experiments A. Further Characterization of the JCR:LA-cp Rat B. Fibroblast and Adipose Tissue Co-culture 	267 267 268
	Suggestions for Future ExperimentsA.Further Characterization of the JCR:LA-cp RatB.Fibroblast and Adipose Tissue Co-cultureC.Insulin Treatment of Fibroblasts from JCR:LA-cp Rats	267 267 268 270
	Suggestions for Future ExperimentsA.Further Characterization of the JCR:LA-cp RatB.Fibroblast and Adipose Tissue Co-cultureC.Insulin Treatment of Fibroblasts from JCR:LA-cp RatsD.Gender and Adipokine Levels	267 267 268 270 271
	Suggestions for Future ExperimentsA.Further Characterization of the JCR:LA-cp RatB.Fibroblast and Adipose Tissue Co-cultureC.Insulin Treatment of Fibroblasts from JCR:LA-cp RatsD.Gender and Adipokine LevelsE.Identification of the Adiponectin Receptors(s) on Cells	267 267 268 270 271

LIST	OF	FIGURES	

Figure		Page
1-1	Child with Keloid Scars	41
1-2	Phases of normal wound repair	42
1-3	Extracellular matrix hemostasis	43
1-4	Proteoglycans	44
2-1	Timecourse of release of TGF-β1 from genetically modified keratinocytes	113
2-2	TGF-β1 released from genetically modified keratinocytes increases the proliferation of dermal fibroblasts	114
2-3	TGF- β 1 released from keratinocytes transduced with AdTGF- β 1 ^{223/225} was constitutively active	115
2-4	Keratinocytes transduced with either AdTGF- β 1 or AdTGF- β 1 ^{223/225} express a smaller TGF- β 1 mRNA transcript compared to endogenous TGF- β 1 mRNA	116
2-5	Total TGF- β in conditioned medium following acidification	117
2-6	The biological activity of total TGF- β 1 was measured using the PAI/L assay following acidification of conditioned medium	119
2-7	The biological activity of active TGF- β 1 was measured using the PAI/L assay without acid activation	121
2-8	Expression of Type I collagen mRNA by dermal fibroblasts co-cultured with genetically modified keratinocytes	123
2-9	Expression of collagenase mRNA by dermal fibroblasts co-cultured with genetically modified keratinocytes	125
3-1	Insulin signal transduction	158
3-2	Proposed mechanisms for fatty acid-induced insulin resistance	160
3-3	Cytokine receptor signaling via the JAK/STAT pathway	162

4-1	Wound appearance on obese and control rats on various days postwounding	199
4-2	Comparison of contracted wound areas	200
4-3	Hydroxyproline analysis of wounds	201
4-4	Rat skin histology	202
4-5	Transforming growth factor-β1 in serum and skin	204
5-1	Cell counts for fibroblasts from lean and obese rats	227
5-2	Comparison of cell diameter	228
5-3	TGF-β ELISA	230
5-4	Northern analysis of type I procollagen	231
5-5	Relative hydroxyproline measurement from conditioned medium	233
5-6	Fibroblast-populated collagen lattice contraction	234
6-1	Rat body weights	251
6-2	Plasma samples for insulin measurement	252
6-3	Representative wound appearance at Day 0	253
6-4	Representative wound appearance at Day 1	254
6-5	Representative wound appearance at Day 14	255
6-6	Wound contraction following standardization	256
6-7	Hydroxyproline levels of unwounded skin and day 14 wounds	257

ABBREVIATIONS

0/0	percent
α	alpha
β	beta
γ	gamma
μ	micro
°C	degree Celsius
18S	sedimentation coefficient (Svedberg units) of an rRNA component
AdipoR1/AdipoR2	adiponectin receptors 1 and 2
AdTGF-B1	adenovirus containing latent transforming growth factor beta-1
AdTGF-B1 ^{223/225}	adenovirus containing active transforming growth factor beta-1
ATP	andenosine 5'-triphosphate
bFGF	basic fibroblast growth factor
BMI	body mass index
BMP	bone morphogenic protein
BSA	bovine serum albumin
Cal	calorie
CAR	coxsackievirus and adenovirus receptor
CD4	T helper cell subpopulation
CML	chronic myelogenous leukemia
ср	corpulent
CS	chondroitin sulfate
Cys	cysteine

d	day
db/db mice	strain of mouse with defective leptin receptor
dFBS	dialyzed fetal bovine serum
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
DS	dermatan sulfate
ECM	extracellular matrix
EGF	epidermal growth factor
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbant assay
fa/fa	fatty, refers to Zucker fatty rat, a rat strain with mutated leptin
	receptors
FBS	fetal bovine serum
FFA	free fatty acid
fig	figure
FPCL	fibroblast populated collagen gel
g	gram
GAG	glycosaminoglycan
GITC	guanidinium thiocyanate
Gln	glutamine
GLUT	glucose transporter
h	hour
H&E	hematoxalin and eosin stain for histology
HA	hyaluronic acid

11.01	
HCl	hydrochloric acid
HDL	high density lipoprotein
HSc	hypertrophic scarring
IFN	interferon
IGF	insulin-like growth factor
IGFBP	insulin-liike growth factor binding protein
IgG	immunoglobulin gamma
IL	interleukin
IRS	insulin receptor substrate
JAK	Janus kinase
JCR:LA-cp/cp	strain of rat with defective leptin receptor
k	kilo
KSFM	keratinocyte serum-free medium
L	litre
LAP	latency associated protein
LDL	low density lipoprotein
LTBP	latent transforming growth factor binding protein
LTGF-β	latent transforming growth factor-beta
m	meter
m	milli
Μ	molar
m/z	molecular weight/ion ratio
M6P	mannose-6-phosphate

.

MAP	mitogen activated protein
MCP-1	macrophage chemoattractant protein-1
MEDICA16	β , β '-tetramethylhexadecanedioic acid
MIF	macrophage migration inhibitory factor
min	minute
MIP-2	macrophage inflammatory protein-2
MLEC	mink lung epithelial cells
MMP	matrix metalloproteinase
MOI	multiplicity of infection
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
n ·	nano
Ν	normal
NaOH	sodium hydroxide
ΝFκB	nuclear transcription factor-кВ
NO	nitric oxide
O ₂	oxygen
ob/ob mice	murine strain with defective leptin protein
OB-R	leptin receptor gene
OBRb	leptin receptor spice variant b
р	pico
Р	probability
PAI/L assay	plasminogen activator inhibitor / luciferase assay
PAI-I	plasminogen activator inhibitor-I

ø

PBS	phosphate buffered saline
PBS-T	phosphate buffered saline with tween 20
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PDGF	platelet derived growth factor
PG	proteoglycan
PGE ₂	prostaglandin
PI3-K	phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase
pM9A	pro-MMP-9 activator
PPAR-γ	peroxisome proliferator-activator receptor γ
Pro	proline
RI, RII	transforming growth factor- β receptor type I, type II
RIA	radioimmunoassay
RT	room temperature
RT-PCR	reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction
S15261	compound for treatment of type 2 diabetes, L-isomer of 2-({2-
	methoxy-2-[3-(trifluoromethyl)phenyl]ethyl}amino)ethyl-4-(2-{[2-
	(9H-9-fluorylenyl)acetyl]amino}ethyl)benzene
SD	standard deviation
SDS	sodiumdodecyl sulfate
Ser	serine
SHP-1	Src homology phosphatase-1
SSC	sodium chloride/sodium citrate
αSMA	alpha smooth muscle actin

STAT	signal transducer and activator of transcription
TAC	triamcinolone acetonide
TCID ₅₀	tissue culture infectious dose 50
TGF-β	transforming growth factor-beta
Th1/Th2	T cell helper subsets 1 and 2
TIMP	tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases
TNF-α	tumor necrosis factor alpha
t-PA	tissue type plasminogen activator
Tyr	tyrosine
u-PA	urokinase type plasminogen activator
VEGF	vascular endothelial growth factor
VLDL	very low density lipoprotein
VS.	versus

.

CHAPTER 1

Fibroproliferative Disorders

A version of this chapter has been published in: Bauer BS, Tredget EE, Scott PG, Ghahary A. Molecular and cellular biology of dermal fibroproliferative disorders. In: Garg HG, Longaker MT, eds. Scarless Wound Healing. New York: Marcel Dekker, Inc, 2000:173-211.

I. INTRODUCTION

A. Clinical Features

Hypertrophic scarring (HSc) and keloids are characterized as dermal fibroproliferative disorders, which also include liver cirrhosis and fibrosis, pulmonary fibrosis, atherosclerotic disease of vasculature and multi-organ/tissue systemic diseases such as progressive systemic sclerosis (scleroderma) and rheumatoid arthritis. Keloids can form following either major injury or minor trauma to the skin such as ear piercings or acne; whereas, HSc scars usually form following injury to the deep dermis (1,2). The highest incidence of HSc occurs on body surfaces that are subject to high tension such as the anterior chest, shoulders, flexor surfaces of the extremities and the anterior neck (3). HSc and keloids are characterized by excess extracellular matrix deposition in the dermis and subcutaneous tissues and unlike normal wound repair which results in a fine-line scar, keloids and HSc form hard, elevated, red and sometimes itchy scars which may cause pain, disfigurement and contractures (fig. 1-1).

It is important to distinguish HSc and keloids as the treatments vary. The key differences are that HSc remain within the confines of the wound margin and eventually undergo partial resolution spontaneously; whereas, keloids are capable of invading surrounding tissue and usually require medical intervention as they rarely regress spontaneously. There is believed to be a genetic (4,5) and racial predisposition for the development of keloids in darker skinned races as 15-20% of Blacks, Hispanics and Orientals are afflicted with the disorder. Children entering puberty and pregnant women

are reportedly more susceptible to increases in keloid size, which may be associated with changes in hormone levels.

B. Cellular Biology of Wound Healing

Immediately following injury, a number of sequenced events occur leading to the release of growth factors and cytokines which mediate subsequent inflammation, cell proliferation, extracellular matrix deposition, contraction and remodeling (fig. 1-2). HSc and keloids are the result of aberrations in the normal progression of healing leading to excessive extracellular matrix deposition and often the formation of contractures. Contractures are the pathological shortening of scar tissue which results in cosmetic and functional deformity, as opposed to wound contraction in normal healing which acts to reduce the wound surface area.

Wound healing involves a complex cascade of events in which alterations in key factors can have a great impact on the outcome. After wounding, platelets degranulate and the coagulation and complement pathways are activated to initiate the formation of a fibrin clot that acts as a mesh for the binding of inflammatory cells, fibroblasts and growth factors (6). Platelets release many growth factors which function as chemotactic agents for neutrophils, macrophages, epithelial cells, mast cells, endothelial cells and fibroblasts. These include: epidermal growth factor (EGF) (7), insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) (8), platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) (9,10), and transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) (11). Within 24 hours, neutrophils infiltrate the wound and phagocytose bacteria. Macrophages then infiltrate the wound to clear damaged host cells and debris

and release chemotactic factors for fibroblasts, such as PDGF (12,13) and TGF- β 1 (14). PDGF released from platelets and macrophages leads to proliferation and migration of fibroblasts. This process is required for the formation for granulation tissue, which develops from the tissue in the damaged area and consists mainly of small blood vessels, inflammatory cells, fibroblasts, myofibroblasts and ECM proteins (15). Basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) promote angiogenesis by stimulating endothelial cell proliferation leading to the formation of capillary tubes. Basic FGF is released by damaged endothelial cells and macrophages (16) and stimulates endothelial cells to release plasminogen activator and procollagenase to collagenase, both of which function to digest the basement membrane. Heparin released from mast cells also acts as a chemoattractant for endothelial cells, which are able to migrate to the wound due to the disruption of the basement membrane.

The transformation of granulation tissue into a mature scar requires a balance between matrix biosynthesis and degradation. The degradation of extracellular matrix (ECM) occurs through the action of collagenases, proteoglycanases, and other proteases released from mast cells, macrophages, endothelial cells and fibroblasts. ECM biosythesis is mainly the function of dermal fibroblasts which produce collagens, fibronectin, proteoglycans and other components. A disruption of this balance by either an excess in ECM synthesis or a deficiency in degradation or remodeling may result in the formation of keloids or HSc (18,19) (fig. 1-3).

The development of HSc appears to occur following a prolonged period of inflammation. Prolongation of the inflammatory stage of wound healing due to infection or an extremely large or deep wound leads to an exaggerated response by inflammatory cells and a subsequent excess of cytokine release such as TGF- β and IGF-1, which are fibrogenic cytokines. It has been shown that wounds that do not heal within 3 weeks have a higher probability of HSc formation (20). Keloid formation appears to have a strong genetic predisposition. Oluwasanmi et al. (21) found increased plasma cells and gammaglobulin deposition in Africans and hypothesized that the activity of the immune system may regulate the production of connective tissue during the repair process. Cohen et al. (22) studied keloids and demonstrated an increase in tissue IgG, which indicates that there is an immunological aspect to keloid formation. However, it was not determined what the IgG was directed towards. In these keloid patients, there was no difference in serum IgG or complement levels compared to normal subjects. Cohen and colleagues also reported that there was no correlation between HLA phenotype and keloid formation.

II. CELLULAR FACTORS

A. Fibroblasts and Myofibroblasts

Fibroblasts are the most common cell type found in HSc (23,24). During wound healing, some fibroblasts undergo morphological and biochemical changes such that they have phenotypic characteristics of both fibroblasts and smooth muscle cells. When treated with smooth muscle stimulants, strips of granulation tissue containing these

differentiated cells contracted (25). These cells were subsequently called myofibroblasts to reflect contractile activity of this cell type (reviewed in 26). Gabbiani et al. (27) described the morphological changes that occurred in the fibroblast following wounding. These changes include the formation of stress fibers or microfilaments, nuclear indentations which are often found in contractile cells (28-30), and peripheral attachment sites. Darby et al. (31) demonstrated the gradual evolution of fibroblasts into myofibroblasts using α -smooth muscle actin as a marker. Alpha-smooth muscle actin (α -SMA), an actin isoform found in contractile vascular smooth muscle, is expressed by almost all myofibroblast populations *in vivo* (32).

There has been some debate over the type of cellular motility involved in wound contraction. It has been proposed that myofibroblasts are responsible for wound contraction (33-36) due to the presence of stress fibers rich in actin. Myofibroblasts are interconnected via gap junctions and adhere to the ECM via the fibronexus (37). It was suggested that in granular tissue, many myofibroblasts act as a contractile unit and pull on the connective tissue. Alternatively, single fibroblasts may be capable of reorganizing connective tissue during cell locomotion via tractional forces rather than contractile forces (38,39). It has been proposed that cellular filopodia elongate and retract using tractional forces, a movement resembling that of a tank tread. Attachment sites on fibroblasts have been reported by Izzard and Lochner (40) using interference reflection microscopy. They observed dark streaks where the ventral surface of fibroblasts came in close contact with a glass surface, and they called these streaks focal contacts. Using time-lapsed cinematography, it was shown that the focal contacts remained stationary and

as the cell moved forward, new focal contacts form at the leading edge and pre-existing contacts occupied increasingly posterior positions. These focal contacts have since been equated with adhesions (41). The tractional strength of the fibroblast exceeded that required for locomotion of the cell leading Harris and coworkers to suggest that this process is also involved in rearranging the collagen network from a random one into straight bundles (39). These workers also noted that stress fibers were not required for this process to occur. Herman et al. (42) reported that cellular motility is not usually associated with stress fibers containing actin and myosin but instead, motility occurred when the proteins were diffused and presumably disassembled. Herman and coworkers suggested that these stress fibers anchor the cell to the substrate, as many stress fibers terminate on attachment plaques (40,43) and contraction only occurs after the attachment plaque is released (44,45). Interestingly, when wound contraction is strongest, few stress fibers are expressed. Contraction of fibroblast-populated collagen lattices (FPCL) showed that fibroblasts were most contractile at 48 hours when they had few stress fibers whereas at 96 hours when contraction was minimal, stress fibers were strongly expressed (46). Doillon et al. (47) used a rat model to demonstrate that actin-rich fibroblasts are not directly involved in wound contraction since they are maximally expressed at 15 days after wounding, which corresponds to stability. Alignment of actin filaments in the fibroblasts with new collagen bundles was observed which indicated strong adhesions between the fibroblasts and the ECM thereby facilitating collagen rearrangement. Darby et al., (31) reported that in a rat wound model, stress fibers or microfilaments containing α -SMA appeared on day six while wound contraction was linear beginning on day four. This study also found that the expression of α -SMA was maximal at day 15, at which

point it gradually decreased and was absent by day 30. From day 20-25, apoptotic bodies were noted. Almost certainly fibroblasts have contractile properties and are involved in wound contraction. However, it has been suggested that α -SMA expression corresponds to the end of the migration phase of the myofibroblasts which are then terminally differentiated (48).

Darby et al. (31) and Desmoulière et al. (48) have shown that the number of myofibroblasts undergoing apoptosis increases as the wound closes, resulting in a decrease in cellularity as healing progresses. Basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) has been shown to accelerate healing (16) and induce apoptosis in cultured chick embryonic neural retina cells (49), and in oligodendrocytes (50). Basic FGF released from platelets is mitogenic towards fibroblasts, decreases the ability of fibroblasts to contract collagen fibers (51), and induces apoptosis of myofibroblasts. Fibroblasts from rat palatal mucosa were transformed into myofibroblasts with TGF-ß treatment in vitro in growth-arrested conditions (low serum) (52), and showed a higher level of apoptosis following bFGF treatment. It has been proposed that when granulation tissue cells are not removed, there remains a high degree of cellularity and a subsequent increase in HSc and keloid formation (53). Fibroblasts from hypertrophic scars have shown higher basal levels of contraction in fibrin matrix gels than fibroblasts from keloids and normal dermis which may be due in part to the autocrine effect of TGF- β 1 (54) or an increased sensitivity of the fibroblasts to TGF- β 1. The extracellular matrix has also been implicated in the phenotypic changes of fibroblasts into myofibroblasts (55). Mechanical tension in the absence of wounding has been shown to induce the myofibroblast phenotype, while in wounding alone few myofibroblasts were present. In a wound environment, this tension may be provided by the shear forces caused by fibroblast migration (38).

B. Mast Cells

Mast cells are reported to be 4-fold higher in HSc than normal skin and 1.5 times higher in mature scar (56). Mast cells appear as collagen synthesis begins in granulation tissue (57). Histamine release from these cells may contribute to the formation of HSc through vasodilation, which increases the leakage of plasma proteins into the region (58). Mast cells may also contribute to fibrosis by releasing chymase, which has been shown to release the fibrogenic growth factor transforming growth factor- β 1, in its inactive or latent form, from the extracellular matrix (59). Smith et al. (60) proposed that histamine and heparin from mast cells may lead to the development of keloids and HSc by increasing the rate of collagen production (61-63). They reported a statistically significant increase in these fibrotic conditions in those individuals suffering from atopic allergies.

III. EXTRACELLULAR MATRIX ABNORMALITIES IN DERMAL FIBROPROLIFERATIVE DISORDERS

A. Collagen

The major classes of extracellular matrix components are collagens, elastic fibers, non-collagenous glycoproteins such as fibronectin, and various proteoglycans. Collagen fibrils and fibers provide tensile strength to connective tissues and an increase in collagen content is usually considered the hallmark of fibrosis. It is worth noting however, that in

hypertrophic scar the proportion of collagen on a dry-weight basis is about 30% lower than in normal dermis or mature scar (64). This is because of the larger increases in other extracellular matrix components such as fibronectin and the proteoglycans (see below). Nevertheless the absolute amount of collagen (expressed per unit surface area) is elevated because of the grossly thickened dermis. In some regions of post-burn hypertrophic scars much of the collagen is organized not (as in normal dermis) into fibers and fiber-bundles running parallel to the tissue surface, but into thin fibrils which can be seen in the electron microscope to be irregular in outline and widely separated by interfibrillar matrix (24). In the light microscope these areas of the scar appear rather fine-textured, with the fibroblasts arranged in "whorls" or "nodules".

The most abundant form of collagen in the skin is type I, with smaller amounts (10-15% in adults) of type III, a collagen that is characteristically a higher proportion of the total in foetal tissues and in early wounds. High and variable levels of type III collagen have been reported in hypertrophic scars (65,66) while both higher (67) and lower (68) proportions of type III collagen have been reported in keloids. Since type III collagen appears very early after dermal injury (within two days) (69) its persistence in hypertrophic scars may reflect their biological immaturity. Collagen fibrils of the dermis are probably mostly mixtures of types I and III collagens (70) and fibrils precipitated in vitro from soluble types I and III collagens are thinner than those made from type I collagen alone (71). Consequently it may be suggested that the higher proportion of type III collagen in hypertrophic scars could account for the thinner fibrils.

Type V is another fibril-forming collagen known to be present in small amounts in skin (72) but which may account for up to 10% of the collagen in hypertrophic scars (73). Immunohistochemistry has been used to localize type V collagen to basement membranes or to the immediately subjacent connective tissue (74,75), so that its elevation in hypertrophic scars may reflect the increased vascularity. However, it is also a component (along with types I and III collagens) of heterotypic fibrils in many tissues including skin and, like type III collagen, it reduces the diameters of copolymeric fibrils formed in vitro (76,77). Its location within the hypertrophic scars has apparently not been defined.

Expression of mRNA for type VI collagen is elevated in keloids compared to normal dermis (78). The type VI collagen monomer consists of a short triple-helical domain flanked by two large globular domains. It assembles into dimers and tetramers which link end-to-end to form thin beaded filaments (79). These filaments are organized into a meshwork oriented approximately perpendicular to the major fibrils in dermis and other connective tissues and are especially prominent in neurofibromatous lesions in the skin (80). It may be speculated that type VI collagen comprises the interfibrillar filaments which are prominent in hypertrophic scars (81).

Collagen fibers in keloids are thicker and are more abundant than are found in HSc and tend to form acellular nodules in the deep dermis. HSc also form nodules or whorls of collagen with fewer distinct collagen fibers and fiber bundles; however, they usually contain islands of α -SMA staining myofibroblasts (82). Another characteristic of

HSc is that there is a lack of epithelial ridges and increased thickness of dermis and epidermis (24). The orientation of the wound may be important in the formation of HSc. Skin tension and collagen organization are directional and wounds which are oriented in the relaxed skin tension lines are protected from stress by collagen fibers and thus form normal mature scars (83).

B. Glycosaminoglycans and Proteoglycans

Proteoglycans (PG) are complex macromolecules in which specific glycosaminoglycan (GAG) chains are attached to a protein core (fig. 1-4). Glycosaminoglycans contain sulfate and carboxylate residues and are therefore highly polyanionic. The predominant GAGs in normal skin are dermatan sulfate (DS) and hyaluronic acid (HA), with smaller amounts of chondroitin sulfate (CS) (84). Chondroitin-4-sulfate is present in very small amounts in normal skin in contrast to HSc in which it is readily demonstrated, especially in the nodules (85).

Proteoglycans impart resilience to connective tissue through their water-holding capacity. In normal skin, decorin is the major PG present (86,87). Decorin consists of a core protein with a single DS chain (88) and 3 N-linked oligosaccharides (89,90). In normal wound healing, decorin expression occurs early and at high levels (91). Decorin is believed to aid in the organization of collagen fibrils into fibers and fiber bundles; delay in decorin expression may result in disorganization of collagen as seen in HSc nodules (24). The nodular structures in HSc have thin fibrils embedded in more interfibrillar matrix (24), which may impart the rigidity observed in HSc tissue.

Biglycan is a second PG found in normal skin albeit in lower quantities than decorin. Schonherr et al. (92) used immunohistochemistry to demonstrate that decorin is present throughout the normal dermis but is absent in the epidermis, and there is more decorin in the papillary zone near the dermal-epidermal junction than in the reticular dermis. In contrast, biglycan was detected only at the dermal-epidermal junction. Garg et al. (93) compared PGs from normal scar and HSc. Normal skin and normal scar contained mainly decorin with approximately 10% biglycan relative to decorin. Conversely, HSc contained about 30% biglycan which may prevent normal scar formation by some as yet unknown mechanism. Decorin is also capable of binding to TGF- β (94), type VI collagen (95), and inhibits fibroblast adhesion to fibronectin (96). Scott and coworkers (64) reported that HSc had only 25% of the decorin level of normal skin and sixfold higher levels of versican and biglycan. Versican is a large chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan, which is able to carry about 15-30 GAG chains on its protein core. Both biglycan and large chondroitin sulphate proteoglycans related to versican are normally found in articular and fibrocartilage and their hydrophilic nature may lead to an overhydrated ECM (fig. 4). As the HSc resolves, the scars become flatter and softer and decorin levels return almost to normal. The low content of decorin in the scars is reflected in the reduced capacity of fibroblasts cultured from this tissue to synthesize the proteoglycan (97). It was recently shown by in situ hybridization that massive reexpression of decorin occurs in healing burn scars between about 12 and 36 months after injury (98). This is the time at which many hypertrophic scars undergo spontaneous resolution (99), leading to the suggestion that the reappearance of decorin might not only

be a secondary manifestation of scar remodelling but may contribute to maturation of the scar.

C. Fibronectin

Fibronectin is a glycoprotein which functions in the adhesion of cells and macromolecules to the ECM (100). Because of its specific functional domains and cellbinding sites, fibronectin is able to interact with a variety of cell types and function as a chemotactic agent for inflammatory cells, a scaffold for fibroblast migration and ECM deposition, and a regulator of cell growth and gene expression. Fibronectin has been reported to bind TGF- β (101) and an increase in fibronectin has been measured in HSc (102). The ability of fibronectin to induce cell migration and ECM synthesis suggests that its persistence may be involved in the development of fibrosis.

D. Elastin

In normal skin, there exists a random organization of collagen and a network of elastin which gives skin its strength, elasticity, and flexibility. In contrast, mature scars have large parallel-organized collagen bundles and a scattered elastin network (103). It has been suggested that there is a temporary absence of elastin from hypertrophic scars, which contributes to their hardness and inelasticity. De Vries et al. (104) used a human punch biopsy wound model and found that elastin-coated native collagen matrices made from insoluble collagen fibers, stimulated the formation of ECM consisting of mature collagen fibers, reduced fibroblast and myofibroblast accumulation and wound contraction was minimal (105). In contrast, matrices coated with hyaluronic acid and fibronectin stimulated wound contraction.

It has been suggested that fragments of altered elastin fibers in injured tissue may be partially responsible for the chronic inflammatory response of immature HSc, and the altered fibers may interfere with the production of new elastin fibers (106). As the scar matures, elastic fibers return (24). Compton et al. (107) reported that elastin fibers are detected only years after wounding and that their appearance is one of the final events in healing.

IV. FIBROGENIC GROWTH FACTORS

Cells communicate with each other through the specific binding of cytokines and growth factors with protein receptors on their cell membranes. The functions of growth factors are diverse and include stimulation or inhibition of cell proliferation, differentiation, migration, or gene expression depending on the cell type involved (108). Of the many growth factors and cytokines potentially involved in HSc and keloids, Transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) is certainly one of the most complex and pleiotropic. Because of the many functions of this growth factor, its regulation is considered crucial in the control of normal wound healing.

A. Transforming Growth Factor-β1

TGF- β belongs to a supergene family consisting of three groups, the TGF- β s, the activins and the bone morphogenic proteins (BMPs). Five isoforms of TGF- β have been identified to date; TGF- β 1, - β 2, - β 3, - β 4, -and β 5. Of these, TGF- β 1, - β 2, and β 3 are found in mammals (109). TGF- β is released from platelets into the wound environment following injury and acts as a chemotactic agent for neutrophils, T lymphocytes, monocytes and fibroblasts (109,110). Although TGF- β is essential for normal wound healing (111,112), overexpression or persistent expression of this growth factor may lead to fibrosis as seen in HSc and keloids.

TGF- β 1 is implicated in the formation of HSc and keloids because of its ability to elicit an over-production of collagen. This is achieved both by upregulation of collagen synthesis and downregulation of collagenase production (113,114). It has been reported that TGF- β 1 mRNA expression is greater in post-burn HSc relative to that of normal tissue obtained from the same patients (115). It has also been shown that TGF- β 1 is capable of upregulating its own receptor expression (116,117) and stimulating the differentiation of fibroblasts into myofibroblasts (118).

TGF- β 1 is secreted as a small latent complex (LTGF- β 1) consisting of a 25 kd dimeric mature protein and an N-terminal pro-protein called the latency associated peptide (LAP) (119). Important features of the LAP are the presence of three N-linked oligosaccharides, two of which include mannose-6-phosphate (M6P) (120). In cells such as fibroblasts, platelets, and bone cells, the LTGF- β 1 complex may form a large latent

complex with latent TGF- β 1 binding protein (LTBP), a 125-205 kDa glycoprotein which is required for the secretion and targeting of TGF- β 1 in some cells (121). The binding of LTBP masks the M6P moieties on LAP and prevents the uptake of LTGF- β into lysosomes. After its release from degranulating platelets, TGF- β 1 can exist as the small latent complex and be sequestered in the ECM (122), or as the large latent complex and either be released into the serum (109) or be bound to the ECM where it can be released by proteolytic cleavage. It is generally believed that either a conformational change of the latent complex or dissociation of LAP is required for activation of TGF- β 1 (123,124) as the TGF- β receptors do not recognize LTGF- β 1 (125).

Wakefield et al. (126) studied the tissue distribution of both recombinant latent and active TGF- β 1 in rats. Active TGF- β 1 was shown to accumulate in the lungs, liver and kidney which is similar to the tissue distribution of α 2-macroglobulin (127,128), which is a carrier molecule involved in the clearance of active TGF- β 1. Conversely, latent TGF- β 1 did not accumulate in any one organ, instead, it was present in low levels in all organs, the authors suggested that the LAP may extend the half-life of TGF- β 1 in circulation by preventing it from complexing with α 2-macroglobulin. Thus, while active TGF- β 1 may act locally in an autocrine or paracrine fashion, latent TGF- β in circulation may have endocrine activity.

Transforming growth factor- β 1 has been shown to inhibit T and B lymphocyte proliferation and differentiation (129, 130). Mice with a targeted disruption of the transforming growth factor gene (*Tgfb1-/-*) have been shown to experience multifocal

inflammatory disease with massive infiltration of lymphocytes and macrophages in most organ systems (131-133). Mice usually die at approximately 3 weeks of age. Crowe et al. (134) prolonged the life span of Tg/b1-/- mice by using Scid -/- mice which lack T and B cells and wound healing studies were performed. It was found that Tgfb1-/- Scid -/mice experienced a delay in angiogenesis and cellular infiltration which did not begin until day 14 compared to day 5 in Scid -/-control mice. Also, the granulation tissue in Tgfb1-/- Scid -/- mice was thinner and less organized and apoptosis was delayed compared to Scid -/- controls.

Dickson and colleagues (135) used ¹²⁵I-TGF- β 1 to demonstrate the distribution of administered active TGF- β in mice and rats. The investigators showed that the microvascular endothelium was the major site of TGF- β binding. In response to tissue injury, TGF- β upregulates adhesion molecules and has chemotactic properties. However, it has previously been suggested that a major function of systemic TGF- β may be to reduce adhesiveness of endothelial cells for immune cells by inhibiting E-selectin expression (136-139). This function is perhaps best demonstrated by MRL/1pr mice, a murine autoimmune model used to study diseases such as systemic lupus eryththematosis. In these mice, the TGF- β 1 gene is disrupted and an inflammatory response results in death 2-3 weeks after birth (131,132). Whereas increased local production of TGF- β 1 may result in fibrotic disorders by activating fibroblasts, endocrine TGF- β 1 interacts mainly with endothelial cells (130), and to a lesser degree fibroblasts and macrophages (140,141). Chronic inflammation can lead to excessive systemic TGF- β as an
immunosuppressant has been suggested however, excessive TGF- β may lead to an unresponsive immune system resulting in life-threatening bacterial infections. Elevated endocrine TGF- β has been noted in conditions which result in immunosuppression such as SLE, HIV and arthritis (142-144).

The mechanisms by which TGF- β 1 activation occurs *in vivo* have not been fully elucidated. Plasmin is capable of activating TGF- β 1 by cleaving LAP (145-148). Plasmin is also the major fibrinolytic enzyme involved in wound healing and it is activated from its precursor form plasminogen, by urokinase type plasminogen activator (u-PA) and tissue type plasminogen activator (t-PA). Activation of plasmin is inhibited by plasminogen activator inhibitor-I (PAI-I). TGF- β 1 itself is capable of regulating plasmin activation, and thus, potentially at least, of controlling its own activation, by upregulating PAI-I. Tuan et al. (149) reported a decrease in uPA and an increase in PAI-I levels in keloid fibroblasts versus normal fibroblasts suggesting a decrease in the role of keloid fibroblasts in fibrinolysis. This same pattern was shown after treating normal fibroblasts with TGF- β 1. Another function of plasmin is the activation of matrix metalloproteases such as collagenase, which is crucial in wound remodeling (150). TGF- β 1 also has a role in the regulation of matrix metalloproteinases by stimulating the synthesis of tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases 1 (TIMP-1) (151) and downregulating collagenase mRNA (114).

Mast cell chymase, in contrast to plasmin, is released as an active-heparin bound enzyme that is not easily inhibited by protease inhibitors (152-156). Chymase releases TGF- β 1 from the extracellular matrix as a large latent complex 10-fold more efficiently than plasmin, but is not directly involved in TGF- β 1 activation. However, chymase does allow for exposure and subsequent activation of latent TGF- β by other factors.

The mannose-6-phosphate/insulin-like growth factor-II (M6P/IGF-II) receptor may be involved in the activation of LTGF- β 1. Dennis and Rifkin (157) have demonstrated the binding of the small latent complex to the M6P/IGF-II receptor via the two mannose-6-phosphate moieties on the LAP. Exogenous M6P and anti-M6P receptor were able to inhibit the activation of LTGF- β 1 in bovine aortic endothelial and smooth muscle cells in coculture. However, neither M6P nor anti-M6P had any effect on basal cell migration, the activity of exogenously added TGF- β 1, the activation of LTGF- β 1 by plasmin, or the release of LTGF- β 1 from cells. Ghahary et al. (158) have studied the mechanism of TGF-B1 activation via the M6P/IGF-II receptor in a coculture system, and found that latent TGF-B1 released from genetically modified keratinocytes is capable of increasing collagen expression from dermal fibroblasts. This effect was inhibited in a dose-dependent manner by the addition of mannose-6-phosphate. This study also suggested that activation of TGF- β 1 is due to a conformational change rather than due to cleavage of LAP from mature TGF- β 1. Isolated fibroblast cell membranes were incubated with either latent TGF- β 1 or latent TGF- β 1 and recombinant active TGF- β 1. Using the mink lung epithelial cell growth inhibition assay, a standard assay for demonstrating TGF- β 1 bioactivity, it was shown that after centrifugation, supernatants from latent TGF-B1 alone did not significantly inhibit cell growth compared to those incubated with active TGF- β 1. These results suggest that interaction of latent TGF- β 1

with the M6P/IGF-II may not result in cleavage of LAP from mature TGF- β 1. Although the precise mechanism by which M6P/IGF-II receptors are involved in LTGF- β 1 activation is unknown, activation does require PA and plasmin (147,159). It has been proposed that the effective concentrations of both enzyme and substrate are increased by binding to the cell surface thus facilitating the activation and release of LTGF- β 1.

In vitro studies have suggested a role for retinoids in the activation of TGF- β 1 through their ability to increase plasminogen and plasmin levels and to increase the expression of cellular type II transglutaminase (160). Transglutaminase has been shown to be required for TGF- β 1 activation, possibly by concentrating plasminogen activator (PA) to the extracellular matrix by cross-linking it to fibronectin (161). Thrombospondin is a glycoprotein that is also capable of activating both the large and small latent complexes of TGF- β but without proteolytic cleavage of LAP from TGF- β 1. Instead, it may work by inducing a change in conformation (162). Similar to thrombospondin, it has been suggested that IgG may also be capable of activating TGF- β independent of proteases (163). Active TGF- β 1 in MRL/1pr mice was found complexed to IgG in B cells and plasma cells. This complex was shown to strongly inhibit neutrophil function by inhibiting the adhesion and subsequent uptake of bacteria to activated neutrophils. The IgG-TGF- β complex was shown to be 500 times more potent than recombinant active TGF- β in suppressing neutrophil function. This may be due to a more efficient presentation of active TGF-B1 to neutrophil TGF-B receptors by IgG or because IgG functions as a carrier molecule thus extending the half-life of active TGF- β in circulation (163).

Once TGF-B1 is activated, it is capable of binding to heteromeric receptor complexes consisting of type I (RI) and type II (RII) receptors. Each of these receptors possesses a serine/threonine kinase and both receptors are required for signal transduction following TGF-B1 binding. Receptor type II is necessary for the recruitment and activation of RI (164), and RI is responsible for the propagation of the signal to downstream targets (165,166). In normal human skin, RI and RII are present in the epidermis, epidermal appendages, and in vascular cells. Schmid et al. (167) reported that in granulation tissue, the expression of both receptors increased and, as remodeling proceeded, the levels decreased. However, in HSc, the levels of both RI and RII remained high for up to 20 months after injury. It was proposed that the failure to clear high receptor-expressing fibroblasts during remodeling induced a positive feedback loop for the autoinduction of TGF-β1. TGF-β1 is capable of autoinducing TGF-β1 mRNA transcription via activation of the AP-1 complex consisting of *c-jun* and *c-fos* protooncogene proteins (168). High levels of the cytokine may thus persist long after the initiating stimulus and this may contribute to the development of fibroproliferative disorders.

The downstream molecules responsible for TGF- β 1 signal transduction are able to produce diverse cellular responses following TGF- β 1 binding to its receptor. TGF- β 1 is both a stimulatory and an inhibitory molecule. It is a chemoattractant for monocytes, neutrophils and fibroblasts and induces the release of IL-1, IL-6, TNF- α and bFGF from these cells. (151). The effect of TGF- β 1 on target cells depends on many factors

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

including cell origin, the state of differentiation, local concentrations of activating and inhibiting molecules and the presence of other growth factors and cytokines (151).

The half-life of active TGF- β is approximately 2-3 minutes and yet physiological levels are maintained at about 5 ng/mL in normal humans, indicating that carrier proteins may be involved in transporting TGF- β in the plasma (169). Thrombospondin, IgG, or α 2-macroglobulin may act as carrier molecules for latent TGF- β (126).

Once activated, regulation of TGF- β 1 appears to occur by its binding molecules such as the proteoglycan decorin, in the ECM and α 2-macroglobulin in the circulation. Mast cells may enhance the levels of TGF-B1 as heparin is capable of releasing active TGF- β 1 from α 2-macroglobulin (170). It has been reported that patients with HSc and keloids have a statistically significant increase in allergy symptoms (60) which are often associated with an increase in IgE levels and mast cells counts (171). The decrease in decorin content in HSc (discussed above) may be in part due to TGF- β 1. Scott et al. (172) used normal and HSc fibroblasts from the same patients to show that decorin synthesis was lower in HSc compared to normal fibroblasts and following TGF-B1 treatment, decorin was further reduced in all six strains of HSc and in five of the six strains of normal fibroblasts. After removal of TGF-β1 and passaging cells, decorin synthesis was no longer suppressed. The decrease in decorin following TGF- β 1 treatment is in agreement with the results of Kahari et al. (173) who treated normal human skin and gingival fibroblasts with TGF- β 1. Proteoglycans may normally function to control cell proliferation by regulating growth factors such as TGF- β 1 and bFGF in the ECM (174,175), or conversely, downregulation of decorin expression in HSc by TGF- β 1 may be associated with the increased cell numbers involved.

The localization of decorin, versican, biglycan and TGF- β has been demonstrated in normal skin, mature scars, and HSc (176). In normal skin, decorin was present throughout the dermis, versican and biglycan were present in very low levels and TGF- β 1 was not detected. In HSc, decorin was present in the deep dermis and a narrow zone under the epidermis but was absent in the ultrastructural nodules typical of HSc; whereas, TGF- β 1 was localized to the nodules and the deep dermis. Scott and collegues proposed that the co-localization of TGF- β 1 and decorin in the deep dermis may be important in the resolution of the scar as staining for both was quite intense in this region in the mature scars.

B. Insulin-like Growth Factor-1

IGF-1 is another growth factor that may promote excessive matrix deposition in HSc and keloids due to its mitogenic effects (177), its ability to stimulate synthesis of certain PGs (178), and collagen by fibroblasts (179). Insulin-like growth factors are expressed in most tissues at various stages in development and may function as autocrine, paracrine or endocrine factors (180). In the uterus, IGF-1 is mainly regulated by estrogen (181). Estrogen is involved in the proliferation of many uterine cells such as stromal and epithelial cells resulting in uterine growth (182). It has been shown that IGF-1 mRNA (183) and the IGF-1 receptor (184) expression are increased following estrogen treatment. Estrogen has also been shown to down-regulate insulin-like growth factor binding protein (IGFBP)-1, a binding protein capable of inhibiting the growth-promoting effects of IGF-1 (185). There may be an estrogen-responsive element in the IGF-1 gene, which interacts with an activated estrogen receptor. In rats, estrogen has been shown to inhibit the expression of IGF-1 mRNA in tissues such as kidney, lung and liver (186). However, recent studies in humans and primates indicate that low doses of estrogen may stimulate growth in other tissues (187-189), perhaps through enhanced growth hormone secretion (190).

IGF-1 in the serum is bound to specific binding proteins which protect it from proteolytic degradation (191,192). Type III collagen and fibronectin are capable of binding IGFBP-3 and -5 (192), so that IGF-1 released from immune and epithelial cells may associate with the ECM. IGF-1 may contribute to the development of HSc due to its ability to increase mRNAs for type I and type III procollagens and down regulate collagenase activity (114,179). Ghahary et al. (179) have demonstrated an approximately 2-fold increase in IGF-1 mRNA in HSc compared to normal dermis from the same patients. Treating dermal fibroblasts with IGF-1 was associated with a 150% increase in pro α 1(I) mRNA and a 170% increase in pro α 1(III) mRNA.

IGF-1 levels in HSc could be increased by the disruption of sweat and sebaceous glands following injury (193). In normal skin, IGF-1 is localized to the epithelial cells located in the superficial epidermal layer, sweat and sebaceous glands, and in the deep dermis. However, in HSc, these structures are disrupted. Re-epithelialization is dependent upon deep dermal epithelial cells migrating from the residual sweat and

sebaceous elements where they are able to secrete IGF-1 in the presence of dermal fibroblasts. As these cells contribute to re-epithelialization and to the healing of sweat and sebaceous glands in the skin, the fibroblasts may no longer be exposed to IGF-1. This could facilitate the resolution of HSc. Interestingly, animals such as the rat, rabbit, mouse and pig lack sweat glands similar to those seen in humans and do not develop keloids or HSc.

IGF-1 may also be capable of inducing TGF-β1 expression in dermal fibroblasts thus augmenting the fibrotic environment. These growth factors are co-expressed in several physiological and pathological conditions by different cell types such as fibroblasts (194,195), platelets (8,196), and activated macrophages (196,197). Ghahary et al. (198) reported that treatment of fibroblasts with IGF-1 caused an increase in transcription of TGF- β and protein production and this effect persisted for at least 48 hours after withdrawing IGF-1. It was proposed that IGF-1 may stimulate the expression of TGF- β 1 mRNA in dermal fibroblasts through activation of the AP-1 complex. Transforming growth factor- β 1 may then act as an autocrine factor and induce its own further expression.

V. EMERGING THERAPIES

Controlling excess ECM deposition appears to be the key in preventing HSc and keloids. This could be achieved either by controlling the deposition of collagen or by increasing the activity of collagenase and thus promoting collagen degradation.

Interferons have been shown to be potent antifibrotic factors and recently, the peptide hormone relaxin has also been considered as a candidate for the management of fibroproliferative disorders.

A. Interferons

Interferon- α , - β , and - γ were originally identified on the basis of their antiviral activity. IFN- α and - β are produced by almost all nucleated cells and IFN- γ is produced by activated T lymphocytes. Interferons bind to high affinity receptors, each of which is associated with two tyrosine kinases from the Janus family. These kinases phosphorylate cytoplasmic signal transduction proteins that are then capable of enhancing or inhibiting the transcription of various genes (199). All three interferons are capable of decreasing the synthesis of types I and III collagen (200,201), inhibiting fibroblast proliferation and controlling cytoskeletal protein-mediated wound contraction. IFN- α 2b may also function to reduce wound cellularity in the later stages of healing by inducing apoptosis of The effect of IFN- α 2b in a model of wound contraction was fibroblasts (202). demonstrated by Nedelec et al. (203), whereby collagen lattices were seeded with fibroblasts from matched tissue samples of human HSc and normal dermis. Treatment with IFN- α 2b decreased the rate and degree of contraction by both normal and HSc fibroblasts. This process involved a lag phase indicating that protein synthesis was Although others have reported an increased ability of HSc required (204-206). fibroblasts to contract these lattices compared to normal fibroblasts (207), Nedelec et al. (203) reported similar rates of contraction. The mechanism by which IFN- α 2b inhibits contraction may be through reduction in mRNAs of β - and γ -actin, as actin filaments are

required for fibroblast elongation and contraction (34,38,208,209). In addition to the reduction in actin mRNA, Nedelec and coworkers also noted changes in the organization of microfilaments, the bipolar morphology characteristic of contractile cells was lost following IFN- α 2b treatment.

Interferon- α 2b may also modulate the effects of fibrogenic growth factors. IGF-1 is expressed in higher levels in HSc than normal dermis (179), where it acts as a mitogen (210). Recently, it was shown that IFN- α 2b suppresses the fibrogenic effects of IGF-1 (211). Human fibroblasts grown in culture were treated with IFN- α 2b and IGF-1 and showed a 44% decrease in hydroxyproline (an index of collagen protein) and an approximately 4-fold increase in collagenase activity over cells treated with IGF-1 alone. An important distinction between IFN- α 2b and IFN- γ is that IFN- α 2b is capable of increasing expression of collagenase while IFN- γ decreases collagenase activity (212).

Interferons are also capable of inducing the production of nitric oxide by fibroblasts. Nitric oxide (NO) is an intracellular messenger molecule which may have roles in immunoregulation and inflammation (213). Nitric oxide can be released from phagocytes, hepatocytes and in cartilage (214,215). Its effects include: prevention of platelet aggregation (216), inhibition of histamine release from mast cells (217), and increase in metalloproteinase activation. Metalloproteinases such as collagenase and stromelysin are synthesized as proenzymes and require activation in the ECM. Murrell et al. (218) showed that in the presence of inflammatory mediators such as interleukin-1 β and tumor necrosis factor- α , both nitric oxide synthase and metalloproteinase activity

were increased in explants of bovine and human cartilage. It has been reported that fibroblasts from HSc produce less NO than those from normal dermis (219), and may therefore, have a diminished ability to activate collagenase. Wang et al. (220) reported that fibroblasts from normal skin produced NO constitutively and after induction following exposure to IFN- γ and lipopolysaccharide. Nitric oxide is also a vasodilator and could cause an increase in blood flow and migration of cells to the site of injury.

The use of IFN- α 2b *in vivo* has had promising results in fibroproliferative disorders. Berman et al. (221) studied the recurrence rates of excised keloids treated with IFN- α 2b and triamcinolone acetonide (TAC) injections. Surgical removal of keloids is normally associated with a recurrence rate of 45-100% (53,200). Berman et al. reported a 51.2% recurrence of excised lesions with no treatment, 58.5% recurrence of TAC treated lesions, and only an 18.7% recurrence of IFN- α 2b-treated keloids. Since IFN- α , and - β enhance keloid collagenase activity, intralesional injection of IFN- α 2b may be capable of increasing collagen breakdown and reducing the size of non-excised lesions (201). In fact, systemic injection of IFN- α 2b may serve to compensate for an deficiency in keloid patients as decreased levels of IFN- γ and IFN- α have been reported in circulating immune cells of these patients (222).

Interferon- γ is another promising anti-fibrogenic agent, as shown by its ability to decrease collagen deposition around subcutaneously implanted foreign bodies in mice (223). Harrop et al. (224) studied matched HSc and normal skin fibroblasts *in vitro* and reported that IFN- γ (1000 U/mL) reduced types I (55%) and III (36%) procollagen

mRNA and collagen production (34%) in HSc cells, which were as sensitive to IFN- γ as the normal fibroblasts.

A clinical study using both IFN- α 2b and IFN- γ has recently been reported by Tredget et al. (225). Patients with HSc were treated with subcutaneous IFN- α 2b. Punch biopsies and blood samples were taken before, during and after treatment. Dermal fibroblasts were isolated from the explants. IFN- α 2b and - γ treatment of normal fibroblasts inhibited the proliferation of the cells in the absence of TGF-B1. TGF-B1 treatment of both normal and HSc fibroblasts was found to increase proliferation and collagen production of both cell types in a dose-dependent manner which was antagonized by IFN- α 2b and - γ when administered separately and in combination (a weak additive effect was noted). Both interferons also inhibited the amount of TGF-B1 mRNA and protein synthesized by both normal and HSc fibroblasts. Serum samples from the patients indicated higher levels of circulating TGF-B1 than a pool of normal individuals and treatment with IFN-α2b significantly reduced TGF-β1 levels from HSc patients into the normal range during and shortly after treatment. IFN- α 2b also decreased TGF-β1 mRNA in HSc tissue into the normal range within one month. Another clinical study involved administering recombinant IFN- α 2b subcutaneously to 9 patients with HSc (226). These patients initially had elevated serum TGF-B1 levels relative to normal controls, had significantly elevated plasma N^{τ} -methylhistamine, the stable metabolite of histamine, and 2-fold increases in mast cell numbers in the resolving scar. With systemic IFN- $\alpha 2b$, N^{τ}-methylhistamine levels decreased to normal without significant changes in mast cell numbers suggesting a reduction in mast cell degranulation. Mast cell chymase

is capable of activating matrix-bound TGF- β 1 (59) and histamine stimulates collagen synthesis and crosslinking (57,227).

B. Relaxin

Relaxin is a hormone of ovarian origin that is involved in pregnancy and parturition by inducing collagen remodeling by an unknown mechanism. Relaxin is a member of the same family as insulin and insulin-like growth factors (228). It is similar to the interferons in that it is capable of stimulating nitric oxide (NO) production (216).

Vakilenko et al. (229) demonstrated the growth-promoting effects of relaxin on the uterus, cervix, and vagina of rats and found that relaxin decreased total collagen and increased total glycosaminoglycans. The net result was an increased growth of the uterus, cervix and vagina by increasing water content and tissue mass. A model proposed by the authors was that relaxin increases the distensibility of the collagen matrix of the uterus.

C. Anti-Transforming Growth Factor-beta

Fetal wounds heal without scarring and have a lower inflammatory and cytokine response compared to adults (230,231). Administration of TGF- β to fetal wounds induces scarring (232). Suppression of TGF- β in adults by using antibodies, which target TGF- β has been proposed as a possible therapy to reduce scar formation. Shah et al (233,234) used an adult rat dermal wound model to demonstrate that anti-TGF- β 1,2 administration at the time of wounding or shortly after resulted in a dose-dependent

reduction in scarring. The wounds treated with anti-TGF- β 1,2 had fewer macrophages, monocytes, and blood vessels than control wounds. The anti-TGF- β 1,2 wounds also had reduced type I and type III collagen and fibronectin levels, but retained the same tensile strength as controls. The similarity in wound strength in the anti-TGF- β 1,2 wounds, despite the lower collagen content, was considered to be due to the regular arrangement of the fibrils in these wounds compared to abnormally oriented collagen fibrils in wounds treated with TGF- β -irrelevant antibody, or no injection (233). The authors suggest that the reduction in TGF- β immediately after wounding helps prevent scarring by decreasing the recruitment of immune cells. It may also alter levels of PDGF, bFGF, as well as the autocrine induction of TGF- β . Early administration of anti-TGF- β may also decrease the synthesis of PAI-1 and increase the synthesis of plasminogen and plasmin, which aid in fibrinolysis as ECM production ensues. This may result in a more organized pattern of the ECM proteins.

D. Mannose-6-Phosphate

Another potential therapy for the prevention of fibroproliferative disorders is exogenous mannose-6-phosphate (M6P). As previously discussed, latent TGF- β binds to the M6P/IGF-II receptor and its activation is inhibited by the addition of M6P (120,157) or antibodies directed against this receptor (157). It has not been determined whether cell surface-associated plasmin alone activates latent TGF- β after it binds to the M6P/IGF-II receptor (157), or whether latent TGF- β is internalized and the low pH in the endosomal compartment is responsible for activation (235). Although further investigation is

required to determine potential side effects of administration, it is reasonable to consider M6P as a therapy for excessive scarring.

VI. GENE THERAPY

Current standard therapies for the treatment of HSc and keloids have had limited success. Surgical excision without adjuvant therapy is associated with a high rate of recurrence (53,200). HSc and keloids are the result of a variety of cellular and molecular processes that are disrupted. By understanding the growth factors and cellular processes involved, therapies can be designed which either provide factors, which are diminished in the pathological condition or conversely, provide factors to regulate wound healing and prevent excess scaring.

New recombinant DNA technologies have increased the availability of growth factors and also furthered our understanding of their functions. Clinical application of growth factors has gained considerable interest. However, the use of recombinant proteins is limited because of their relative expense and often very short half-lives (126,236). The goal of gene therapy is to transfer the gene of interest into specific cells where it will direct the synthesis of recombinant protein. This form of therapy may have several advantages over the direct administration of recombinant proteins. Proteins made by the host may be more likely to be sustained at therapeutic concentrations and frequent injections would not be required. Gene delivery may be achieved either *ex vivo* or *in vivo* (237). *Ex vivo* gene therapy involves the isolation of cells from a biopsy before

transplanting them back into the host. This technique is limited to those cells that are amenable to cell culture and transplantation but has the advantage that conditions of genetic modification can be controlled. The *in vivo* technique involves delivering the gene directly into the tissue. One potential disadvantage of this method is the accuracy required for targeting the appropriate tissue.

Although non-viral methods such as liposomes and particle-mediated gene therapy give lower transfer efficiencies than viral methods, these methods can yield positive results. Liposomes consist of one or more lipid bilayer membranes with fatty acid tails on the interior and hydrophilic heads facing exterior, exposed to the aqueous phase. These bilayers form aqueous compartments and the lipid composition and preparation technique determines the size and shape of the vesicle. Targeting of the liposome may be achieved by inserting monoclonal antibodies into the outer membrane (238,239). The skin is amenable to gene therapy because of its accessibility. Liposomes can deliver their contents to the skin, either by dehydration of the liposome in the stratum corneum (240) or by penetration of the skin through hair follicles (241,242).

Early liposomes were made with phosphatidylserine, which has a net negative charge (243-245). For the lipid-DNA interaction to occur, DNA first had to be encapsulated by reverse phase evaporation using phosphatidylserine and cholesterol. A more efficient method of DNA incorporation, termed "lipofection", was later developed by using cationic lipids which interact with negatively charged strands of DNA. The complex is then taken into the target cell either by fusing with the plasma membrane (246-248) or through endocytosis, following which the DNA may escape from either early or late endosomes into the cytoplasm (248-250). Cationic lipids transfect different cell types with varying efficiencies and the level of toxicity may also vary with cell type (246,251-258). Cationic liposomes have been used to deliver plasmid DNA, RNA (259) and protein (260,261).

The advantages of lipofection are that the size of the gene to be delivered is not limited, they are easier to prepare and test compared to viral constructs and they are relatively non-toxic. However, this method is associated with a low frequency of stable transfection, 100-1000 times more DNA is required for liposomal delivery compared to adenoviral constructs (262). Thus far, liposomes are the only non-viral gene transfer method being tested in clinical trials.

Particle-mediated gene transfer uses microparticles such as gold or tungsten coated with DNA. The particles are then used to bombard the cells or tissue at a high force in order to penetrate the cell membrane and deliver the DNA to the cytoplasm. However, in addition to the possibility of damaging the cell membrane, the transferred genes are expressed transiently and the frequency of stable integration is low (263). The advantages of this method are its applicability to *in vivo* gene transfer, the capability of transferring large DNA molecules, and the ability to use it on a variety of cell types since the cell membrane is unable to act as a selective barrier.

Viral vectors provide the most efficient methods for gene transfer to date. Replication deficient recombinant viral particles may be used for gene transfer into human cells. Retroviruses used for gene therapy are single-stranded RNA viruses approximately 8 kilo basepairs (kbp) in size. They are made replication deficient by deleting all viral sequences except those required for packaging RNA into the virion, integration of viral DNA into the genome, and expression of proviral encoded proteins (264-266). These deleted sequences are replaced with the desired gene (267). Packaging cells replace those functions that are deleted. The packaging cells shed the viral particles into the medium, which is then incubated with target cells. The virus adsorbs onto the target cell using specific receptors or enters via endocytosis (268). Once the viral envelope fuses with the target cell, viral RNA enters the cytosol where it is reversetranscribed into double stranded DNA before it is randomly integrated into the host cell genome (264,265,267). Retroviruses are capable of stable integration in a variety of cell types with minimal rearrangement, however this method is limited to the size of gene that can be transferred (less than 6 kbp). A further disadvantage of this method of gene transfer is that integration of most retroviruses (HIV being the exception) only occurs in dividing cells during nuclear breakdown (269,270). Integration is limited by the rate of intracellular decay of the retrovirus such that only viruses that enter cells shortly before division are able to integrate into the host genome. There is current research underway using a retroviral vector based on a lentivirus that is capable of integrating into the genome of non-proliferating cells (271). Other disadvantages include the possibility of insertional mutagenesis, possibly of a tumor suppressor gene, resulting in tumorigenesis. The retrovirus might also recombine with a replication-competent virus (272).

Recombinant adenoviruses are double stranded, non-enveloped viruses containing DNA, approximately 36 kbp in size. The use of adenoviral gene transfer is relatively safe following the deletion of genes required for replication and cellular transformation. Deletion of viral genes is also necessary to accommodate the gene of interest since the size of the viral genome cannot exceed 105% in order to be packaged into virion procapsid (273). New techniques are being developed whereby adenoviruses act as carriers for DNA (274). The adenovirus can attach to and penetrate the cell via coated pits. Once inside the endocytic vesicles, the adenovirus causes lysis of the vesicle before degradation occurs. The advantage of this method of gene transfer is that larger DNA molecules may be used than if the DNA were inside the viral capsid. However, this method is less efficient than when the gene is inside the capsid and the complexes can aggregate, which may result in toxicity.

This form of gene delivery demonstrates a broad host range, the highest gene transfer efficiency *in vivo* and these viruses can infect both dividing and non-dividing cells with high efficiency. In contrast to retroviruses, which may cause insertional mutagenesis, adenoviral replication occurs outside the nucleus. However, possible disadvantages of this method include an inflammatory response to viral particles and the transient gene expression which may be due to a dilution effect as cells divide, degradation of vector DNA, or to the immune response elicited by viral proteins (275,276). The inflammatory response presently prevents the repeated use of adenoviruses due to neutralizing antibodies and cellular immunity (277,278)

Although better gene transfer using viral methods can be obtained compared to non-viral methods, there are risks; including the potential of replication competent viruses and in the case of retroviruses target cell transformation by insertional mutagenesis.

The effects of fibrogenic growth factors such as TGF- β 1 appear to be central in the development of HSc and keloids so therapies directed towards decreasing bioactive levels of these growth factors or correcting the ECM defects manifested by them appear to be key in controlling these lesions.

By understanding the regulation of TGF- β 1, it is possible to develop methods such as the use of connective tissue growth factor antagonists, which minimize levels of active TGF- β 1, but not to the point where the required effects of TGF- β 1 are also lost. Decorin is able to bind and neutralize TGF- β through its core protein (279). Isaka et al. (280) had shown that injection of recombinant decorin into rats with experimental glomerulonephritis was as effective as using anti-TGF- β 1 antibodies in reducing ECM accumulation in the glomeruli. This same group later used muscle-based gene therapy using the rat skeletal muscle to produce the recombinant protein. It is known that decorin is a secreted protein that when injected, it is taken up by the liver, kidney and lung (281). Decorin gene transfer was shown to decrease proteinuria in these rats, decrease glomerular TGF- β 1 mRNA expression 37% lower than control (pAct-CAT transfected), and decrease ECM accumulation. This reduction may be adequate in reducing fibrosis

without an extreme reduction which is pathological (282). This study demonstrated the ability to safely deliver a protein into the systemic circulation by injecting the DNA into skeletal muscle. The potential therapeutic effects of decorin lie not only in its ability to bind and neutralize TGF- β 1 but also in its role in collagen fibril organization (172).

Another therapeutic agent for fibroproliferative disorders that is being studied is IFN- α 2b. Interferons are cytokines with anti-proliferative properties and it has been suggested that they would be successful in counteracting some of the processes occurring in HSc and keloids. The interferons have been shown to decrease collagen synthesis and inhibit proliferation and chemotaxis of normal human fibroblasts (224,283-285). IFN- α 2b may also be able suppress the effects of IGF-1 (discussed above). The effect of Interferon- α 2b was demonstrated by encapsulating it in liposomes and applying it topically to guinea pig wounds to assess its effect on wound healing (286). A significant reduction in the rate of contraction was reported after five days, which continued up to 10 days. There was also a reduction in pro- α 1(I) type I collagen and pro- α 1(III) mRNA. Since dermal fibrotic conditions are associated with an excess of type I and type III collagen, this finding suggests that IFN- α 2b may be a successful therapeutic agent.

IFN- α has recently been considered in cancer therapy due to its antiproliferative properties (284). In particular, IFN- α has been shown to inhibit chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML) bone marrow progenitor growth (286,289). The CML progenitor cells express higher levels of FAS receptor in the presence of IFN- α and this is thought to make them more susceptible to apoptosis. Therefore over-expression of IFN- α may

inhibit CML growth but still allow normal cell growth. Adenovirus-mediated gene transfer was used to transfect IFN- α into normal human CD34⁺ stem cells *in vitro* and the investigators found no suppression of cell growth or differentiation. This method of gene transfer may prove successful in wound healing models due to its lack of suppressive effects on normal cells and its transient expression.

VII. FIGURES AND LEGENDS



Figure 1-1

A 12-year-old black child with severe keloids following a scald injury (*From* Scott PG, Ghahary A, Chambers MM, Tredget EE. Biological basis of hypertrophic scarring. *In* Malhotra S (ed): Advances in Structural Biology. Connecticut, JAI Press Inc 1994;157. With permission).



Figure 1-2

The phases of normal wound repair follow an orderly sequence of events that are regulated by the chronologic appearance of a number of different cell types over the course of healing. Prolonged activity or abnormal levels of fibrogenic cytokines released during the inflammatory phase may lead to fibroproliferative disorders (*From* Tredget EE, Nedelec B, Scott PG, Ghahary A. Hypertrophic scars, keloids, and contractures. Surg Clin N Am 1997; 77:705. With permission).



Figure 1-3

Regeneration of extracellular matrix homeostasis requires a dynamic balance between synthesis and degradation to achieve optimal wound healing (*From* Tredget EE, Nedelec B, Scott PG, Ghahary A. Hypertrophic scars, keloids, and contractures. Surg Clin N Am 1997; 77:705. With permission).



Figure 1-4

Hydrophilic sugar chains associated with the glycosaminoglycans are elevated in HSc. Decorin and biglycan are small proteoglycans with one and two dermatan sulfate sugar chains, respectively. Versican is a large proteoglycan with as many as 30 sugar chains, thereby contributing significant rigidity to HSc because of its hydrophilic properties (Not drawn to scale). (*From* Tredget EE, Nedelec B, Scott PG, Ghahary A. Hypertrophic scars, keloids, and contractures. Surg Clin N Am 1997; 77:705. With permission).

VIII. REFERENCES

- Tredget EE, Nedelec B, Scott PG, Ghahary A. Hypertrophic scars, keloids, and contractures: the cellular and molecular basis for therapy. Surg Clin N Am 1997; 77:701-730.
- Tuan T, Nichter LS. The molecular basis of keloid and hypertrophic scar formation. Mol Med Today 1998; 19-24.
- Cohen IK, McCoy BJ. The biology and control of surface overhealing. World J Surg 1980; 4:297-299.
- Alhady SMA and Sivanantharajah K. Keloids in various races. Plast and Reconstr Surg 1969; 44:564-566.
- 5. Omo-Dare P. Genetic studies on keloid. J Nat Med Assoc 1975; 67:428-432.
- Wysocki AB, Grinnell F. Fibronectin profiles in normal and chronic wound fluid. Lab Invest 1990; 63:825-831.
- Oka Y, Orth DN. Human plasma epidermal growth factor/β-urogastrone is associated with blood platelets. J Clin Invest 1983; 72:249-259.

- 8. Karey KP, Sirbasku DA. Human platelet-derived mitogens. II. Subcellular localization of insulin like growth factor-1 to the α -granule and release in response to thrombin. Blood 1989; 74:1093-1100.
- Kohler N, Lipton A. Platelets as a source of fibroblast growth-promoting activity. Exp Cell Res 1974; 87:297-301.
- Ross R, Glomset JA, Kariya B, Harker L. A platelet dependent serum factor that stimulates the proliferation of arterial smooth muscle cells *in vitro*. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1974; 71:1207-1210.
- 11. Assoian RK, Komoriya A, Meyers CA, Miller DM, Sporn MB. Transforming growth factor- β in human platelets. Identification of a major storage site, purifaction and characterization. J Biol Chem 1983; 258:7155-7160.
- Grotendorst GR, Chang T, Seppa HE, Kleinman HK, Martin GR. Platelet-derived growth factor is a chemoattractant for vascular smooth muscle cells. J Cell Physiol 1983; 113:261-266.
- 13. Seppa H, Grotendorst GR, Seppa SI, Schiffman E, Martin GR. Platelet-derived growth factor is chemotactic for fibroblasts. J Cell Biol 1982; 92:584-588.

- 14. Roberts AB, Sporn MB, Assoian RK, Smith JM, Roche NS, Wakefield LM, Heine UJ, Liotta LA, Falanga V, Kehrl JH. Transforming growth factor type beta: rapid induction of fibrosis and angiogenesis in vivo and stimulation of collagen formation in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci 1986; 83:4167-4171.
- Desmouliere A, Badid C, Bochaton-Pillat M-L, Gabbiani G. Apoptosis during wound healing, fibrocontractive diseases and vascular wall injury. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 1997; 29: 19-30.
- Abraham JA, Klagsbrun M. Modulation of wound repair by members of the fibroblast growth factor family. *In* Clark RAF (ed): The Molecular and Cellular Biology of Wound Repair. New York, Plenum Press, 1996; 195-248.
- Clark RAF. Wound repair: overview and considerations. *In* Clark RAF (ed): The Molecular and Cellular Biology of Wound Repair. New York, Plenum Press 1996; 275-298.
- Nedelec B, Tredget EE, Ghahary A. The molecular biology of wound healing following thermal injury: The role of firbrogenic growth factors. *In* Critical Care of the Burn Patient. Barcelona, Springer-Verlag, 1996.
- Raghow R. The role of extracellular matrix in post inflammatory wound healing and fibrosis. FASEB J 1994; 8:823-831.

- Deitch EA, Wheelahan TM, Rose MP, Clothier J, Cotter J. Hypertrophic burn scars: Analysis of variables. J Trauma 1983; 23:895-898.
- 21. Oluwasanmi JO. Keloids in the African. Clin Plast Surg 1974; 1:179-195.
- 22. Cohen IK, McCoy BJ, Mohanakumar T, Diegelmann RF. Immunoglobulin, complement, and histocompatibility antigen studies in keloid patients. Plast Reconst Surg 1979; 63:689-695.
- 23. Blackburn WR, Cosman B. Histologic basis of keloid and hypertrophic scar differentiation. Clinicopathologic correlations. Arch Pathol 1966; 82:65-71.
- Linares HA, Kischer CW, Dobrkovsky M, Larson DL. The histiotypic organization of the hypertrophic scar in humans. J Invest Dermatol 1972; 59:323-331.
- Majno G, Gabbiani G, Hirschel BJ, Ryan GB, Statkov PR. Contraction of granulation tissue in vitro: Similarity to smooth muscle. Science 1971; 173:548-550.
- Schurch W, Seemayer TA, Gabbiani G. Myofibroblast. In Sternberg SS (ed):
 Histology for Pathologists. New York, Raven Press 1992; 109-144.

- 27. Gabbiani G, Ryan GB, Manjo G. Presence of modified fibroblasts in granulation tissue and their possible role in wound contraction. Experientia 1971; 27:549-550.
- Lane BP. Alterations in the cytologic detail of intestinal smooth muscle cells in various stages of contraction. J Cell Biol 1965; 27:199-213.
- Bloom S and Cancilla PA. Conformational changes in myocardial nuclei of rats. Circulation Res 1969; 24:189-196.
- 30. Majno G, Shea SM, Leventhal M. Endothelial contraction induced by histaminetype mediators: an electron microscope study. J Cell Biol 1969; 42:647-672.
- 31. Darby I, Skalli O, Gabbiani G. Alpha-smooth muscle actin is transiently expressed by myofibroblasts during experimental wound healing. Lab Invest 1990; 63:21-29.
- 32. Schmitt-Graff A, Desmouliere A, Gabbiani G. Heterogeneity of myofibroblast phenotypic features: an example of fibroblastic cell plasticity. Virchows Arch 1994; 425:3-24.
- Hirschel BJ, Gabbiani G, Ryan GB, Manjo G. Fibroblasts of granulation tissue: immunofluorescent staining with antismooth muscle serum. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1971; 138:466-469.

- Gabbiani G, Hirschel BJ, Ryan GB, Statkov PR, Manjo G. Granulation tissue as a contractile organ. J Exp Med 1972; 135:719-734.
- Ryan GB, Cliffs J, Gabbiani G, Irle C, Montandon D, Statkov PR, Majno G.
 Myofibroblasts in human granulation tissue. Human Pathol 1974; 5:55-67.
- 36. Rungger-Brandle E, Gabbiani G. The role of cytoskeletal and cytocontractile elements in pathologic processes. Am J Path 1983; 110:361-392.
- Singer II, Kawka D, Kazazis DM, Clark RAF. *In vivo* codistribution of fibronecrin and actin fibres in granulation tissue: immunofluorescence and electron microscope studies of the fibronexus at the myofibroblast surface. J Cell Biol 1984; 98:2091-2106.
- Harris AK, Wild P, Stopak D. Silicone rubber substrata: a new wrinkle in the study of cell locomotion. Science 1980; 208:177-179.
- Harris AK, Stopack D, Wild P. Fibroblast traction as a mechanism for collagen morphogenesis. Nature 1981; 290: 249-251.

- Izzard CS, Lochner LR. Cell-to-substrate contacts in living fibroblasts: an interference reflexion study with an evaluation of the technique. J Cell Sci 1976; 21:129-160.
- 41. Abercrombie M. The crawling movement of metazoan cells. Proc R Soc Lond B 1978; 207: 129-147.
- 42. Herman IM, Crisona NJ, Pollard TD. Relation between cell activity and the distribution of cytoplasmic actin and myosin. J Cell Biol 1981; 90:84-91.
- Geiger B. A 130 K protein from chicken gizzard. Its localization at the termini of microfilament bundles in cultured chicken cells. Cell 1979; 18:193-205.
- 44. Isenberg G, Rathke PC, Hulsmann N, Franke W, Wohlfarth-Botterman KE.
 Cytoplasmic actomyosin fibrils in tissue culture cells. Cell Tissue Res 1976; 166: 427-443.
- Kreis TE, Birchmeier W. Stress fiber sarcomeres of fibroblasts are contractile. Cell 1980; 22:555-561.
- 46. Ehrlich HP. Wound closure: evidence of cooperation between fibroblasts and collagen matrix. Eye 1988; 2:149-157.

- 47. Doillon CJ, Hembry RM, Ehrich HP, Burke JF. Actin filaments in normal dermis and during wound healing. Am J Path 1987; 126:164-170.
- 48. Desmouliere A, Gabbiani G. Smooth muscle cell and fibroblast biological and functional features: similarities and differences. *In* Schwartz SM, Mecham RP (eds): The Vascular Smooth Muscle Cell: Molecular and Biological Responses to the Extracellular Matrix. San Diego, Academic Press, 1995; 329-359.
- 49. Yokoyama Y, Ozawa S, Seyama Y, Namiki H, Hayashi Y, Kaji K, Shirama K, Shioda M, Kano K. Enhancement of apoptosis in developing chick neural retina cells by basic fibroblast growth factor. J Neurochem 1997; 68: 2212-2215.
- 50. Muir DA, Compston DA. Growth factor stimulation triggers apoptotic cell death in mature oligodendrocytes. J Neurosci Res 1996; 44: 1-11.
- 51. Imaizumi T, Jean-Louis LF, Dubertret ML, Bailly C, Cicurel L, Petchot BJ, Dubertret L. Effect of human basic fibroblast growth factor on fibroblast proliferation, cell volume, collagen lattice contraction: in comparison with acidic type. J Dermatol Sci 1996; 11:134-141.
- 52. Funato N, Moriyama K, Shimokawa H, Kuroda T. Basic fibroblast growth factor induces apoptosis in myofibroblastic cells isolated from rat palatal mucosa.
 Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1997; 240:21-26.

- 53. Rockwell WB, Cohen IK, Ehrlich HP. Keloids and hypertrophic scars: a comprehensive review. Plast Reconstr Surg 1989; 84:827-837.
- 54. Younai S, Venter G, Vu S, Nichter L, Nimni ME, Tuan TL. Role of growth factors in scar contraction: an *in vitro* analysis. Ann Plast Surg 1996; 36:495-501.
- Squier CA. The stretching effect on formation of myofibroblasts in mouse skin.
 Cell Tissue Res 1981; 220: 325-335.
- 56. Kischer CW, Bailey JF. The mast cell in hypertrophic scars. Tex Rep Biol Med 1972; 30:327-328.
- Kischer CW, Bunce H, Shetlar MR. Mast cell analyses in hypertrophic scars, hypertrophic scars treated with pressure and mature scars. J Invest Dermatol 1978; 70:355-357.
- Kischer CW, Shetlar MR, Chvapil M. Hyperthophic scars and keloids: A review and new concept concerning their origin. Scanning Electron Microscopy 1982; 4:1699-1713.
- 59. Taipale J, Lohi J, Saarinen J, Kovanen PT, Keski-Oja J. Human mast cell chymase and leukocyte elastase release latent transforming growth factor-β1 from the

- Smith CJ, Smith JC, Finn MC. The possible role of mast cells (allergy) in the production of keloid and hypertrophic scarring. J Burn Care Rehabil 1987; 8:126-131.
- Sandberg N. Accelerated collagen formation and histamine [letter]. Nature 1962;
 194:183.
- 62. Hakanson R, Owman C, Sjoberg NO, Sporrong B. Direct histochemical demonstration of histamine in cutaneous mast cells: Urticaria pigmentosa and keloids. Experientia 1969; 25:854-855.
- Buffoni F, Faimondi L. A lysyl oxidase with histaminase activity in the pig aorta. Agents Actions 1981; 11:38-41.
- 64. Scott PG, Dodd CM, Tredget EE, Ghahary A, Rahemtulla F. Chemical characterization and quantification of proteoglycans in human post-burn hypertrophic and mature scars. Clin Sci 1996; 90:417-425.
- Bailey AJ, Bazin S, Sim TJ, LeLous M, Nicoletis C, DeLaunay A. Characterisation of the collagen of human hypertrophic and normal scars. Biochem Biophys Acta 1975; 405: 412-421.
- Hayakawa T, Hashimoto Y, Myokei Y, Aoyama H, Izawa Y. Changes in type of collagen during the development of human post-burn hypertrophic scars. Clin Chim Acta 1979; 93:119-125.
- 67. Di Cesare PE, Cheung DT, Perelman N, Libaw E, Peng L, Nimni ME. Alteration of collagen composition and cross-linking in keloid tissues. Matrix 1990; 10:172-178.
- Abergel RP, Pizzurro D, Meeker CA, Lask G, Matsuoka LY, Minor RR, Chu M-L, Uitto J. Biochemical composition of the connective tissue in keloids and anaysis of collagen metabolism in keloid fibroblast cultures. J Invest Dermatol 1985; 84:384-390.
- Raekallio J, Viljanto J. Regeneration of subcutaneous connective tissue in children. II. A histochemical study with application of the CELLSTIC device. Journal of Cutaneous Pathology 1979; 6:383-91.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

- Keene DR, Sakai LY, Bachinger HP, Burgeson RE. Type III collagen can be present on banded collagen fibrils regardless of fibril diameter. J Cell Biol 1987; 105:2393-2402.
- Lapiere CM, Nusgens B, Pierard GE. Interaction between collagen type I and type III in conditioning bundles organization. Connect Tiss Res 1977; 5:21-29.
- 72. Chung E, Rhodes RK, Miller EJ. Isolation of three collagenous components of probable basement membrane origin from several tissues. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1976; 71:1167-1174.
- Ehrlich HP, White BS. The identification of alphaA and alphaB collagen chains in hypertrophic scar. Exp Mol Path 1981; 34:1-8.
- Madri JA, Furthmayr H. Isolation and tissue localization of type AB2 collagen from normal lung parenchyma. Am J Pathol 1979; 94:323-331.
- 75. Roll FJ, Madri JA, Albert J, Furthmayr H. Codistribution of collagen types IV and AB2 in basement membranes and mesangium of the kidney. an immunoferritin study of ultrathin frozen sections. Lab Invest 1980; 43:303-315.

- 76. Adachi E, Hayashi T. In vitro formation of hybrid fibrils of type V collagen and type I collagen. Limited growth of type I collagen into thick fibrils by type V collagen. Connect Tiss Res 1986;14:257-266.
- 77. Birk DE, Fitch JM, Babiarz JP, Doane KJ, Linsenmayer TF. Collagen fibrillogenesis in vitro: interaction of types I and V collagen regulates fibril diameter. J Cell Sci 1990; 95:649-657.
- 78. Peltonen J, Hsiao LH, Jaakhola S, Sollberg S, Aumailley M, Timpl R, Chu M-L, Uitto J. Activation of collagen gene expression in keloids: colocalization of type I and VI collagen and transforming growth factor-β1 mRNA. J Invest Dermatol 1991; 97:240-248.
- Furthmayr H, Wiedemann H, Timpl R, Odermatt E, Engel J. Electronmicroscopical approach to a structural model of intima collagen. Biochem J 1983; 211:303-311.
- Engel J, Furthmayr H, Odermatt E, von der Mark H, Aumailley M, Fleischmajer R, Timpl R. Structure and macromolecular organization of type VI collagen. Ann NY Acad Sci 1985; 460:25-37.
- Kischer CW. Collagen and dermal patterns in the hypertrophic scar. Anat Rec 1974; 179:137-145.

- 82. Ehrlich HP, Desmouliere A, Diegelmann RF, Cohen IK, Compton CC, Garner WL, Kapanci Y, Gabbiani G. Morphological and immunochemical differences between keloid and hypertrophic scar. Am J Pathol 1994; 145: 105-113.
- Su CW, Alizadeh K, Boddie A, Lee R. The problem scar. Clin Plast Surg 1998; 25:451-65.
- Shetlar MR, Shetlar CL, Kischer CW. Glycosaminoglycans in granulation tissue and hypertrophic scars. Burns 1981; 8:27-31.
- 85. Shetlar MR, Shetlar CL, Linares HA. The hypertrophic scar: location of glycosaminoglycans within scars. Burns 1977; 4:14-19.
- Damle SP, Coster L, Gregory JD. Proteodermatan sulfate isolated from pig skin. J Biol Chem 1982; 257:5523-5527.
- Pearson CH, Gibson GJ. Proteoglycans of bovine periodontal ligament and skin.
 Occurrence of different hybrid-sulphated galactosaminoglycans in distinct proteoglycans. Biochem J 1982; 201:27-37.
- 88. Chopra RK, Pearson CH, Pringle GA, Fackre DS, Scott PG. Dermatan sulphate is located on serine-4 of bovine skin proteodermatan sulphate. Demonstration that

most molecules possess only one glycosaminoglycan chain and comparison of amino acid sequences around glycosylation sites in different proteoglycans. Biochem J 1985; 232:277-279.

- 89. Scott PG, Dodd CM. The N-linked oligosaccharides of bovine skin proteodermatan sulphate. Biochem Soc Trans 1989; 17:1031-1032.
- Scott PG, Dodd CM. Self-aggregation of bovine skin proteodermatan sulphate promoted by removal of the three N-linked oligosaccharides. Connect Tissue Res 1990; 24:225-236.
- 91. Yeo TK, Brown L, Dvorak HF. Alterations in proteoglycan synthesis common to healing wounds and tumors. Am J Pathol 1991; 138:1437-1450.
- Schonherr E, Beavan LA, Hausser H, Kresse H, Culp LA. Differences in decorin expression by papillary and reticular fibroblasts *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Biochem J 1993; 290:893-899.
- 93. Garg HG, Siebert JW, Garg A, Neame PJ. Inseparable iduronic acid-containing proteoglycan $PG_{(IdoA)}$ preparations of human skin and post-burn scar tissues: evidence for elevated levels of $PG_{(IdoA)}$ -I in hypertrophic scar by N-terminal sequencing. Carbohydrate Research 1996; 284:223-228.

- 94. Yamaguchi Y, Mann DM, Ruoslahti E. Negative regulation of transforming growth factor-beta by the proteoglycan decorin. Nature 1990; 346:281-284.
- 95. Bidanset DJ, Guidry C, Rosenberg LC, Choi HU, Timpl R, Hook M. Binding of the proteoglycan decorin to collagen type VI. J Biol Chem 1992; 267:5250-5256.
- Winnemoller M, Scmidt G, Kresse H. Influence of decorin on fibroblast adhesion to fibronectin. Eur J Cell Biol 1991; 54:10-17.
- 97. Scott PG, Dodd CM, Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Tredget EE. Fibroblasts from post-burn hypertrophic scar tissue synthesize less decorin than normal dermal fibroblasts. Clin Sci 1998; 94:541-547.
- Sayani K, Dodd CM, Nedelec B, Shen Y-J, Ghahary A, Tredget EE, Scott PG.
 Delayed appearance of decorin in healing burn scars. Histopath 2000; 36:262-272.
- 99. Reid WH, Evans JH, Naismith RS, Tully AE, Sherwin S. Hypertrophic scarring and pressure therapy. Burns 1987; 13:529-532.
- Rajaraman R. In Advances in Structural Biology. Geenwich CT, JAI Press, 1991;
 117-174.

- 101. Fava RA, McClure DB. Fibronectin-associated transforming growth factor. J Cell Physiol 1987; 131:184-189.
- 102. Kischer CW, Hendrix MJC. Fibronectin (FN) in hypertrophic scars and keloids. Cell Tissue Res 1983; 231: 29-37.
- 103. Tsuji T, Sawabe M. Elastic fibers in scar tissue: scanning and transmission electron microscopic studies. J Cutan Pathol 1987; 14:106-113.
- 104. DeVries HJC, Zeegelaar JE, Middelkoop E, Gijsbers G, VanMarle J, Wildevuur CHR, Weterhof W. Reduced wound contraction and scar formation in punch biopsy wounds. Native collagen dermal substitutes. A clinical study. Brit J Dermatol 1995; 132:690-697.
- 105. DeVries HJC, Middelkoop E, Mekkes JR et al. Dermal regeneration in native noncross-linked collagen sponges with different extra-cellular matrix molecules. Wound Rep Reg 1994; 2:37-47.
- 106. Linares HA, Larson DL. Elastic tissue and hypertrophic scars. Burns 1976; 3:4-7.
- 107. Compton CC, Gill JM, Bradford DA, Regauer S, Gallico GG, O'Conno NE. Skin regenerated from cultured epithelial autografts on full-thickness burn wounds from

6 days to 5 years after grafting. A light electron microscopic and immunohistochemical study. Lab Invest 1989; 60:600-612.

- 108. McKay I. In: Growth factors: a practical approach, ed. McKay I. And Leigh I. IRL Press, Oxford. 1993; 251.
- 109. Roberts AB, Sporn MB. Transforming growth factor-β. In Clark RAF (ed): The Molecular and Cellular Biology of Wound Repair. New York, Plenum Press 1996; 275-298.
- 110. Postlethwaite AE, Keski-Oja J, Moses HL, Kang AH. Stimulation of the chemotactic migration of human fibroblasts by transforming growth factor β. J Exp Med 1987; 165:251-256.
- 111. Wahl SM, Hunt DA, Wakefield LM, McCartney-Francis N, Wahl LM, Roberts AB, Sporn MB. Transforming growth factor β (TGF- β) induces monocyte chemotaxis and growth factor production. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1987; 84:5788-5792.
- 112. Frank S, Madlener M, Werner S. Transforming growth factors β1, β2, and β3 and their receptors are differentially regulated during normal and impaired wound healing. J Biol Chem 1996; 271:10188-10193.

- 113. Zhou L, Ono I, Kaneko F. Role of transforming growth factor-β1 in fibroblasts derived from normal and hypertrophic scarred skin. Arch Dermatol Res 1997; 289:646-652.
- 114. Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Nedelec B, et al. Collagenase production is lower in postburn hypertrophic scar fibroblasts than in normal fibroblasts and is reduced by insulin-like growth factor-1. J Invest Dermatol 1996; 106:476-481.
- 115. Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Scott PG, Gong Y, Tredget EE. Enhanced expression of mRNA for transforming growth factor-beta, type I and type III procollagen in human post-burn hypertrophic scar tissues. J Lab Clin Med 1993; 122:465-73.
- 116. Bloom BB, Humphries DE, Kuang PP, Fine A, Goldstein RH. Structure and expression of the promotor for the RI human type I transforming growth factor-β receptor: regulation by TGF-β. Biochim Biophys Acta 1996; 1312:243-248.
- 117. McWhirter A, Colosetti P, Rubin K, Miyazono K, Black C. Collagen type I is not under autocrine control by transforming growth factor-beta 1 in normal and scleroderma fibroblasts. Lab Invest 1994; 71:885-894.
- 118. Desmoulière A, Geinoz A, Gabbiani F, Gabbiani G. Transforming growth factor- β 1 induces a α -smooth muscle actin expression in granulation tissue

myofibroblasts and in quiescent and growing cultured fibroblasts. J Cell Biol 1993; 122:103-111.

- 119. Tsuji T, Okada F, Yamaguchi K, Nakamura T. Molecular cloning of the large subunit of transforming growth factor type β masking protein and expression of the mRNA in various rat tissues. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1990; 87:8835-8839.
- 120. Purchio AF, Cooper JA, Brunner AM, Lioubin MN, Gentry LF, Kovacina KS, Roth RA, Marquardt H. Identification of mannose 6-phosphate in 2 asparaginelinked sugar chains of recombiant transforming growth factor-β-1 precursor. J Biol Chem 1988; 263:14211-14215.
- 121. Miyazono K, Olofsson A, Colosetti P, Heldin CH. A role of the latent TGF-β1 binding protein in the assembly and secretion of TGFβ1. EMBO 1991; 10:1091-1101.
- 122. Grainger DJ, Wakefield L, Bethell HW, Farndale RW, Metcalfe JC. Release and activation of platelet latent TGF-β in blood clots during dissolution with plasmin. Nature Med. 1995; 1:932-937.
- 123. Okazaki R, Durham SK, Riggs BL, Conver CA. Transforming growth factor and forskolin increase all classes of insulin-like growth factor-1 transcripts in normal human osteoblast-like cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1995; 207:963-970.

- 124. Dallas SL, Park-Snyder S, Miyazono K, Twardzik D, Mundy GR, Bonewald LF. Characterization and autoregulation of latent transforming growth factor beta (TGF-beta) complexes in osteoblast-like cell line: Production of a latent complex lacking the laten TGF-β-binding protein. J Biol Chem 1994; 269:6815-6821.
- 125. Wakefield LM, Smith DM, Masui T, Harris CC, Sporn MB. Distribution and modulation of the cellular receptor for transforming growth factor-β. J Cell Biol 1987; 105:965-975.
- 126. Wakefield LM, Winoker TS, Hollands RS, Christopherson K, Levinson AD, Sporn MB. Recombinant latent TGF-β1 has a longer half life in rats than active TGF-β1 and a different tissue distribution. J Clin Invest 1990; 86:1976-84.
- 127. Okubo H, Ishibashi H, Shibata J, Tsuda-Kawamura K, Yanase T. Distribution of alpha2-macrogllobulin in normal, inflammatory, and tumor tissues in rats. Inflammation 1984; 8:171-179.
- 128. Feldman SR, Rosenberg MR, Ney KA, Michalopoulos G, Pizzo SV. Binding of alpha2-macroglobulin to hepatocytes: mechanism of in vivo clearance. Biochem Biophys Res Comm 1985; 128:795-802.

- 129. Rehman JA, LeBien TW. Transforming growth factor-β regulates normal human pre-B cell differentiation. Int Immunol 1993;6:315-322.
- 130. Wahl SM. Transforming growth factor β: the good, the bad, the ugly. J Exp Med1994; 180:1587-1590.
- 131. Shull MM, Ormsby I, Kier AB, et al. Targeted disruption of the mouse transforming growth factor-β1 gene results in multifocal inflammatory disease. Nature 1992; 359:693-699.
- 132. Kulkarni AB, Huh CG, Becker D, et al. Transforming growth factor-β1null mutation in mice causes excessive inflammatory response and early death. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1993;90:770-774.
- 133. Diebold RJ, Eis MJ, Yin M *et al.* Early-onset multifocal inflammation in the transforming growth factor-β1-null mouse is lymphocyte mediated. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1995;92:12215-12219.
- 134. Crowe MJ, Doetschman T, Greenhalgh DG. Delayed wound healing in immunodeficient TGFk-β1 knockout mice. J Invest Dermatol 2000;115:3-11.

- 135. Dickson K, Philip A, Warshawsky H, O'Connor-McCourt M, Bergeron JJM. Specific binding of endocrine transforming growth factor-β1 to vascular endothelium. J Clin Invest 1995; 95:2539-2554.
- 136. Gamble JR, Vadas MA. Endothelial adhesiveness for blood neureophils is inhibited by transforming growth factor-beta 1. Science 1988; 242:97-99.
- 137. Lefer AM. Mechanisms of the protective effects of transforming growth factor-β in reperfusion injury. Biochem Pharmacol 1991; 42:1323-1327.
- 138. Lefer AM, Ma XL, Weyrich AS, Scalia R. Mechanism of the cardioprotective effect of TGF-β1 in feline myocardial ischemia and reperfusion. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1993; 90:1018-1022.
- Gamble JR, Khew-Goodall Y, Vadas MA. Transforming growth factor β inhibits
 E-selectin expression on human endothelial cells. J Immunol 1993; 150:4494-4503.
- 140. Mustoe TA, Pierce GF, Thomason A, Gramates P, Sporn MB, Deuel TF. Accelerated healing of incisional wounds in rats induced by trasforming growth factor β. Science 1987; 237:1333-1336.

- 141. Beck LS, DeGuzman L, Lee WP, Xu Y, Siegel MW, Amento EP. One systemic administration of transforming growth factor-β1 reverses age- or glucocorticoidimpaired wound healing. J Clin Invest 1993; 92:2841-2849.
- 142. Wahl SM, Wong JB, Allen JB, Ellingsworth LR. Antagonistic and agonistic effects of transforming growth factor β and IL-1 in rheumatoid arthritis. J Immunol 1990; 145:2514-2519.
- 143. Allen JB, Wong HL, Guyre PM, Simon GL, Wahl SM. Association of circulating FcγRIII-positive monocytes in AIDS patients with elevated levels of transforming growth factor-β. J Clin Invest 1991;87: 1773-1779.
- 144. Lowrance JH, O'Sullivan FX, Caver TE, Waegell W, Gresham HD. Spontaneous elaboration of transforming growth factor β suppresses host defense against bacterial infection in autoimmune MRL/1pr mice. J Exp Med 1994; 180:1693-1703.
- 145. Lyons RM, Oja JK, Moses HL. Proteolytic activation of latent transforming growth factor-β from fibroblast conditioned medium. J Cell Biol 1988; 106:1659-1665.

- 146. Lyons RM, Gentry LE, Purchio AF, Moses HL. Mechananism of activation of latent recombinant transforming growth factor β-1 by plasmin. J Cell Biol 1990; 110:1361-1367.
- 147. Sato Y, Rifkin DB. Inhibition of endothelial cell movement by pericytes and smooth muscle cells: Activation of a latent transforming growth factor β-1-like molecule by plasmin. J Cell Biol 1989; 109:309-315.
- 148. Sato Y, Tsuboi R, Lyons RM, Moses HL, Rifkin DB. Characterization of the activation of latent TGFβ by co-cultures of endothelial cells and pericytes or smooth muscle cells: A self-regulating system. J Cell Biol 1990; 111:757-763.
- 149. Tuan TL, Zhu JY, Sun B, Nichter LS, Nimni ME, Laug WE. Elevated levels of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 may account for the altered fibrinolysis by keloid fibroblasts. J Invest Dermatol 1996; 106:1007-1011.
- 150. DeClerck YA, Laug WF. The role of extracellular matrix in tumor invasion and metastasis. *In* Teicher RA (ed): Mechanism of Drug Resistance in Oncology, Marcel Dekker 1993; 121-163.
- 151. Roberts AB, Sporn MB. The transforming growth factor betas. In Sporn MB, Roberts AB (eds): Peptide Growth Factors and Their Receptors. Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology. New York, Springer-Verlag 1990; 419-472.

- Schwartz LB, Austen KF. Structure and function of the chemical mediators of mast cells. Prog Allergy 1984; 34:271-321
- 153. Salvesen G, Enghild JJ. An unusual specificity in the activation of neutrophil serine proteinase zymogens. Biochemistry 1990; 29:5304-5308.
- 154. Frommherz KJ, Faller B, Bieth JG. Heparin strongly decreases the rate of inhibition of neutrophil elastase by alpha 1-proteinase inhibitor. J Biol Chem 1991; 266:15356-15362.
- Schechter NM, Sprows JL, Shoenberger OL, Lazarus GS, Cooperman BS, Rubin
 H. Reaction of human skin chymotrypsin-like proteinase chymase with plasma proteinase inhibitors. J Biol Chem 1989; 264:21308-21315.
- 156. Schechter NM, Irani AMA, Sprows JL, Abernethy J, Wintroub B, Schwartz LB. Identification of a cathepsin G-like proteinase in the MCTC type of human mast cell. J Immunol 1990; 8:2652-2661.
- 157. Dennis PA, Rifkin DB. Cellular activation of latent transforming growth factor β requires binding to the cation-independent mannose 6-phosphate/insulin like growth factor type II receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1991; 88:580-584.

- 158. Ghahary A, Tredget EE, Shen Q. Genetically modified keratinocytes release latent transforming growth factor-β1 (LTGF-β1) which directly modulates ECM expression by dermal fibroblasts: a novel mechanism in activation of LTGF-β1. (in press)
- 159. Sato Y, Rifkin DB. Autocrine activities of basic fibroblast growth factor: regulation of endothelial cell movement, plasminogen activator synthesis, and DNA synthesis. J Cell Biol 1988; 107:1199-1205.
- 160. Kojima S and Rifkin DB. Mechanism of retinoid-induced activation of latent transforming growth factor- β in bovine endothelial cells. J Cell Physiol 1993; 155:323-332.
- Bendixen E, Borth W, Harpel PC. Crosslinking of plasminogens to fibronectin by factor XIIIa and tissue transglutaminase. Blood 1991; 78(Suppl):1-28.
- 162. Schultz-Cherry S, Ribeiro S, Gentry L, Murphy UJ. Thrombospondin binds and activates the small and large forms of latent transforming growth factor-β in a chemically defined system. J Biol Chem 1994; 269:26775-26782.
- 163. Caver TE, O'Sullivan FX, Gold LI, Gresham HD. Intracellular demonstration of active TGF-β1 in B cells and plasma cells of autoimmune mice. J Clin Invest 1996; 98:2496-2506.

- 164. Wrana JL, Attisano L, Wieser R, Ventura F, Massague J. Mechanism of activation of the TGF-β receptor. Nature 1994; 370:341-347.
- 165. Wieser R, Wrana JL, Massague J. GS domain mutations that constitutively activate T beta R-I, the downstream signaling component in the TGF-beta receptor complex. EMBO J. 1995; 14:2199-2208.
- 166. Attisano L, Wrana JL, Montalvo E, Massague J. Activation of signaling by the activin receptor complex. Mol Cell Biol 1996; 16:1066-1073.
- 167. Schmid P, Itin P, Cherry G, Bi C, Cox DA. Enhanced expression of transforming growth factor-β type I and type II receptors in wound granulation tissue and hypertrophic scar. Am J Pathol 1998; 152;485-493.
- 168. Kim SJ, Angel P, Lafyatis R, Hattori K, Kim KY, Sporn MB, Karin M, Roberts AB. Autoinduction of transforming growth factor β1 is mediated by the AP-1 complex. Mol Cell Biol 1990; 10:1492-1497.
- 169. Wakefield LM, Letterio JJ, Chen T, Danielpour D, Allison RS, Pai LH, Denicoff AM, Noone MH, Cowan KH, O'Shaughnessy JA, Sporn MB. Transforming growth factor-β1 circulates in normal plasma and is unchanged in advanced metastatic breast cancer. Clin Can Res 1995; 1:129-136.

- 170. McCaffrey TA, Falcone DJ, Brayton CF, Agarwal LA, Welt FGP, Weksler BB. Transforming growth factor-β activity is potentiated by heparin via dissociation of the transforming growth factor-beta/alpha 2-macroglobulin inactive complex. J Cell Biol 1989; 109: 441-448.
- 171. Kuby J. Hypersensitive reactions. *In* Kuby J (ed): Immunology (2nd Ed). New York, WH Freeman and Company 1991;419-434.
- 172. Scott PG, Dodd CM, Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Tredget EE. Fibroblasts from post-burn hypertrophic scar tissue synthesize less decorin than normal dermal fibroblasts. Clin Sci 1998; 94:541-547.
- 173. Kahari V, Larjava H, Uitto J. Differential regulation of extracellular matrix proteoglycan (pg) gene expression. J Biol Chem 1991; 266:10608-10615.
- 174. Andres JL, Stanley K, Cheifetz S, Massague J. Membrane-anchored and soluble forms of betaglycan, a polymorphic proteoglycan that binds transforming growth factor-beta. J Cell Biol 1989; 109:3137-3145.
- 175. Saksela O, Moscatelli D, Sommer A, Rifkin DB. Endothelial cell-derived heparan sulphate binds basic fibroblast growth factor and protects it from proteolytic degradation. J Cell Biol 1988; 107:743-751.

- 176. Scott PG, Dodd CM, Tredget EE, Ghahary A, Rahemtulla F. Immunohistochemical localization of the proteoglycans decorin, biglycan and versican and transforming growth factor-β in human post-burn hypertrophic and mature scars. Histopathology 1995; 26:423-431.
- 177. Gartner MH, Benson JD, Caldwell MD. Insulin-like growth factors I and II expression in the healing wound. J Surg Res 1992; 52:389-394.
- 178. Makower AM, Wroblewski J, Pawlowski A. Effects of IGF-1, EGF, and FGF on proteoglycans synthesized by fractionated chondrocytes of rat rib growth plate. Exp Cell Res 1988; 179:498-506.
- 179. Ghahary A, Shen Y, Nedlec B, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Enhanced expression of mRNA for insulin-like growth factor-1 in post burn hypertrophic scar tissue and its fibrogenic role by dermal fibroblasts. Mol Cell Biochem 1995; 148:25-32.
- 180. D'Ercole AJ, Stiles AD, Underwood LE. Tissue concentrations of somatomedin C: further evidence for multiple sites of sythnesis and paracrine or autocrine mechanisms of action. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1984; 81:935-939.
- 181. Murphy LJ, Murphy LC, Friesen HG. Estrogen induces insulin-like growth factorl expression in the rat uterus. Mol Endocrinol 1988; 1:445.

- Martin L, Finn CA, Trinder G. Hypertrophy and hyperplasia in the mouse uterus after estrogen treatment: an autoradiographic study. J Endocrinol 1983; 56:133-144.
- 183. Murphy LJ, Ghahary A. Uterine insulin-like growth factor-1: regulation of expression and its role in estrogen-induced uterine proliferation. Endocrine Rev 1990; 11:443-453.
- 184. Ghahary A, Murphy LJ. Uterine insulin-like growth factor-1 receptors: regulation by estrogen and variation throughout the estrous cycle. Endocrinology 1989; 125:597-604.
- 185. Burch WM, Correa J, Shively JE, Powell DR. The 25 kilodalton insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-binding protein inhibits both basal and IGF-1 mediated growth of chick embryo pelvic cartilage *in vitro*. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1990; 70:173-180.
- 186. Murphy LJ, Friesen HG. Differential effects of estrogen and growth hormone on uterine and hepatic insulin-like growth factor-1 gene expression in the ovariectomized, hypophysectomized rat. Endocrinology 1988; 122:325-332.

- 187. Copeland KC, Johnson DM, Kuehl TJ, Castracane VD. Estrogen stimulates growth hormone and somatomedin-C in castrate and intact female baboons. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1984; 58:698-703.
- Rosenfield RL, Furlanetto R. Physiologic testosterone or estradiol induction of puberty increases plasma somatomedin-C. J Pediatr 1985; 107:415-417.
- 189. Ross JL, Cassorla FG, Skerda MC, Valk IM, Loriaux DL, Cutler GB. A preliminary study of the effect of estrogen dose on growth in Turner's syndrome. N Engl J Med 1983; 309:1104-1106.
- 190. Liu L, Merriam GR, Sherins RJ. Chronic sex steroid exposure increases in mean plasma growth hormone concentration and pulse amplitude in men with isolated hypogonadotropic hypgonadism. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1987; 64:651-656.
- 191. Camacho-Hubner C, Busby WH, McCusker RH, Wright G, Clemmons DR. Identification of the forms of insulin-like growth factor-binding proteins produced by human fibroblasts and the mechanisms that regulate their secretion. J Biol Chem 1992; 267:11949-11956.
- 192. Jones JI, Gockerman A, Busby WH, Camacho-Hubner C, Clemmons DR. Extracellular matrix contains insulin-like growth factor binding protein-5: Potentiation of the effect of IGF-1. J Cell Biol 1993; 121:679-687.

- 193. Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Wang R, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Expression and localization of insulin-like growth factor-1 in normal and post-burn hypertrophic scar tissue in human. Mol Cell Biochem 1998; 183:1-9.
- 194. Barecca A, DeLuca M, Del Monte P, Bondanza S, Damonte G, Cariola G, DiMarco E, Giordano G, Canceda R, Minuto F. In vitro paracine regulation of human keratinocyte growth by fibroblast-derived insulin-like growth factors. J Cell Physiol 1992; 151:262-268.
- 195. Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Expression of mRNA for transforming growth factor-β1 is reduced in hypertrophic scar and normal dermal fibroblasts following serial passage in vitro. J Invest Dermatol 1994; 103:684-686.
- 196. Sporn MB, Roberts AB, Wakefield LM, Crombrugghe B. Some recent advances in the chemistry and biology of transforming growth factor-beta. J Cell Biol 1987; 105:1039-1045.
- 197. Nagoka I, Trapnell BC, Crystal RG. Regulation of insulin-like growth factor 1 gene expression in the human macrophage cell line U937. J Clin Invest 1990; 85:448-455.

- 198. Ghahary A, Shen Q, Shen YJ, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Induction of Transforming Growth Factor β1 by Insulin-Like Growth Factor-1 in Dermal Fibroblasts. J Cell Phys 1998; 174:301-309.
- 199. Kalvakolanu DV, Borden EC. An overview of the interferon system: Signal transduction and mechanisms of action. Cancer Invest 1996; 14:25-53.
- 200. Berman B, Bieley HC. Keloids. J Am Acad Dermatol 1995; 33:117-123.
- 201. Berman B, Bieley HC. Adjunct therapies to surgical management of keloids.Dermatol Surg 1996; 22:126-130.
- 202. Nedelec B, Dodd CM, Scott PG, Ghahary A, Tredget EE. The effect of interferonα2b on guinea pig wound closure and the expression of cytoskeletal proteins in vivo. Wound Rep Reg 1998; 6:202-212.
- 203. Nedlec B, Shen YJ, Ghahary A, Scott PG, Tredget EE. The effect of interferon α_{2b} on the expression of cytoskeletal proteins in an in vitro model of wound contraction. J Lab Clin Med 1995; 126:474-484.
- 204. Fu XY, Kessler DS, Veals SA, Levy DA, Darnell JE. ISGF3, the transcriptional activator induced by interferon α , consists of multiple interacting polypeptide chains. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1990; 87:8555-8559.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

- 205. Kessler DS, Veals SA, Fu XY, Levy DE. Interferon-α regulates nuclear translocation and DNA-binding affinity of ISGF3, a multimeric transcriptional activator. Genes Dev 1990; 4:1753-1765.
- 206. Williams BRG. Transcriptional regulation of interferon-stimulated genes. Eur J Biochem 1991; 200:1-11.
- 207. Sahara K, Kuckukcelebi A, Ko F, Phillips L, Robson M. Suppression of in vitro proliferative scar fibroblast contraction by interferon alfa-2b. Wound Rep Reg 1993; 1:22-27.
- 208. Hansson GK, Hellstrand M, Rymo L, Rubbia L, Gabbiani G. Interferon γ inhibits the proliferation and expression of differentiation-specific α -smooth muscle actin in arterial smooth muscle cells. J Exp Med 1989; 170:1595-1608.
- 209. Tomasek JJ, Hay ED. Analysis of the role of microfilaments and microtubules in acquisition of bipolarity and elongation of fibroblasts in hydrated collagen gels. J Cell Biol 1984; 99:536-549.
- 210. Morgan CJ, Pledger WJ. Fibroblast proliferation. *In* Wound Healing. Philadelphia,W.B. Saunders 1992; 63-73.

- 211. Telasky C, Tredget EE, Shen Q, Khorramizadeh MR, Iwashina T, Scott PG, Ghahary A. IFN-α2b suppresses the fibrogenic effects of insulin-like growth factor-1 in dermal fibroblasts. J Interferon and Cytokine Res 1998; 18:571-577.
- 212. Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Nedelec B, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Interferons gamma and alpha-2b differentially regulate the expression of collagenase and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-1 messenger RNA and in human hypertrophic and normal dermis. Wound Rep Reg 1995; 3: 176-184.
- 213. Moncada S, Palmer RMJ, Higgs EA. Nitric oxide: physiology, pathophysiology, and pharmacology. Pharmacol Rev 1991; 43: 109-142.
- 214. Stadler J, Stefanovic-Racic M, Billiar TR, Curran RD, McIntyre LA, Georgescu HI, Simmons RL, Evans CH. Articular chondrocytes synthesize nitric oxide in response to cytokines and lipopolysaccharides. J Immunol 1991; 147:3915-3920.
- 215. Palmer RM, Hickery MS, Charles IG, Moncada S, Bayliss MT. Induction of nitric oxide synthase in human chondrocytes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1993; 193:398-405.
- 216. Bani D, Bigazzi M, Masini E, Bani G, Sacchi T. Relaxin depresses platelet aggregation: In vitro studies on isolated human and rabbit platelets. Lab Invest 1995; 73:709-716.

- 217. Salvemini D, Masini E, Pistelli A, Mannaioni PF, Vane JR. Nitric oxide: a regulatory mediator of mast cell reactivity. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 1991; 17:258-264.
- 218. Murrell GAC, Jang D, Williams RJ. Nitric oxide activates metalloproteases enzymes in articular cartilage. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1995; 206:15-21.
- 219. Wang R, Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Nitric oxide synthase expression and nitric oxide production are reduced in hypertrophic scar tissue and fibroblasts. J Invest Dermatol 1997; 108:438-444.
- 220. Wang R, Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Human dermal fibroblasts produce nitric oxide and express both constitutive and inducible nitric oxide synthase isoforms. J Invest Dermatol 1996; 106: 419-427.
- 221. Berman B, Flores F. Recurrence rates of excised keloids treated with postoperative triamcinolone acetonide injections or interferon alfa-2b injections. J Am Dermatol 1997; 37:755-757.
- 222. McCauley RL, Chopra V, Li Y-Y, Herndon DN, Robson MC. Altered cytokine production in black patients with keloids. J Clin Immunol 1992; 12:300-308.

- 223. Granstein RD, Murphy GF, Margolis RJ, Byrne MH, Amento EP. Gammainterferon inhibits collagen synthesis in vivo in the mouse. J Clin Invest 1987; 79:1254-1258.
- 224. Harrop AR, Ghahary A, Scott PG, Forsyth N, Uji-Friedland A, Tredget EE. Regulation of collagen synthesis and mRNA expression in normal and hypertrophic scar fibroblasts in vitro by interferon-γ. J Surg Res 1995; 58:471-477.
- 225. Tredget EE, Wang R, Shen Q, Scott PG, Ghahary A. Transforming growth factorbeta mRNA and protein in hypertrophic scar tissues and fibroblasts: antagonism by interferon-alpha and –gamma *in vitro* and *in vivo*. J Interferon Cytokine Res 2000; 20:143-151.
- 226. Tredget EE, Shankowsky HA, Pannu R, Nedelec B, Iwashina T, Ghahary A, Taerum T, Scott PG. Transforming growth factor- β in thermally injured patients with hypertrophic scars: effects of interferon α -2b. Plast Reconst Surg 1998; 102:1317-1328.
- 227. Vitale M, Fields-Blache C, Luterman A. Severe itching in the patient with burns.J Burn Care Rehabil 1991; 12:330-333.
- 228. Blundell TL, Humbel RE. Hormone families: pancreatic hormones and homologous growth factors. Nature 1980; 287:781-787.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

- 229. Vasilenko P, Mead JP. Growth-promoting effects of relaxin and related compositional changes in the uterus, cervix, and vagina of the rat. Endocrinology 1987; 120:1370-1376.
- 230. Whitby DJ, Ferguson MWJ. The extracellular matrix of lip wounds in fetal, neonatal and adult mice. Development 1991; 112:651-668.
- 231. Whitby DJ, Ferguson MWJ. Immunohistochemical localisation of growth factors in fetal wound healing. Dev Biol 1991; 147:207-15.
- 232. Krummel TM, Michna BA, Thomas BL, Sporn MB, Nelson JM, Salzberg AM, Cohen IK, Diegelmann RF. Transforming Growth factor beta (TGF-β) induces fibrosis in a fetal wound model. J Pediatr Surg 1988; 23:647-652.
- 233. Shah M, Foreman DM, Ferguson WJ. Control of scarring in adult wounds by neutralizing antibody to transforming growth factor β. Lancet 1992; 339:213-214.
- 234. Shah M, Foreman DM, Ferguson WJ. Neutralising antibody to TGF-β1,2 reduces cutaneous scarring in adult rodents. J Cell Sci 1994; 107:1137-1157.
- 235. Kovacina KS, Steele-Perkins G, Purchio AF, Lioubin M, Miyazono K, Heldin CH, Roth RA. Interactions of recombinant and platelet transforming growth factor-β1

precursor with the insulin-like growth factor II/mannose 6-phosphate. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1989; 160:393-403.

- Bowen-Pope DF, Malpass TW, Foster DM, Ross R. Platelet-derived growth factor in vivo: levels, activity, and rate of clearance. Blood 1984; 64:458-69.
- 237. Eming SA, Morgan JR, Berger A. Gene therapy for tissue repair: approaches and prospects. Br J Plast Surg 1997; 50: 491-500.
- 238. Heath TD, Fraley RT, Papahdjopoulos D. Antibody targeting of liposomes: cell specificity obtained by conjugation of F(ab')2 to vesicle surface. Science 1980; 210:539-541.
- 239. Heath TD, Bragman KS, Matthay KK, et al. Antibody-directed liposomes: the development of a cell-specific cytotoxic agent. Biochem Soc Trans 1984; 12:340-342.
- 240. Du Plessis J, Egbaria K, Weiner N. Influence of formulation factors on the deposition of liposomal components into the different strata of the skin. J Soc Cosmet Chem 1992; 43:93-100.
- 241. Lieb LM, Ramachandran C, Egbaria K, Weiner N. Topical delivery enhancement with multilamellar liposomes into pilosebaceous units: I. In vitro evaluation using

fluorescent techniques with the hamster ear model. J Invest Dermatol 1992; 99:108-113.

- 242. Li L, Hoffman RM. Model of selective gene therapy of hair growth: liposome targeting of the active lac-z gene to hair follicles of histoculture skin. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol 1995; 31A: 11-13.
- 243. Wilson T, Papahadjopoulos D, Taber R. The intorduction of poliovirus RNA into cells via lipid versicles (liposomes). Cell 1979; 17:77-84.
- 244. Frahley R, Subramani S, Berg P, Papahadjopoulos D. Introduction of liposomeencapsulated SV40 DNA into cells. J Biol Chem 1980; 255: 10431-10435.
- 245. Frahley R, Straubinger RM, Rule G, Springer EL, Papahadjopoulos D. Liposomemediated delivery of deoxyribonucleic acid to cells: enhanced efficiency of delivery related to lipid composition and incubation conditions. Biochemistry 1981; 20: 6978-6987.
- 246. Felgner PL, Gedek TR, Holm M, Roman R, Chan HW, Wenz M, Northrop JP, Ringold GM, Danielsen M. Lipofection: a novel highly efficient lipid mediated DNA transfection procedure. Proc Natl Acad Sci 1987; 84:7413-7417.

- 247. Malone R, Felgner PL, Verma I. Lipofection mediated RNA transfection. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1989; 86:6077-6081.
- 248. Duzgunes N, Goldstein JA, Friend DS, Felgner PL. Fusion of liposomes containing a novel cationic lipid, N-[2,3-(dioleyloxy)propyl]-N,N,Ntrimethylammonium: induction by multivalentanions and asymmetric fusion with acidic phospholipid vesicles. Biochem 1989; 28:9179-9184.
- 249. Zhou X, Huang L. DNA transfection mediated by cationic liposomes containing lipopolylysine: characteraization and mechanism of action. Biochim Biophys Acta 1994; 1189:195-203.
- 250. Felgner JH, Kumar R, Sridhar CN, Wheeler CJ, Tsai YJ, Border R, Ramsey P, Martin M, Felgner PL. Enhanced gene delivery and mechanism studies with a novel series of cationic lipid formulations. J Biol Chem 1994; 269:2550-2561.
- 251. Behr J, Demeneix B, Loeffler J, Perez-Mutul J. Efficient gene transfer into mammalian primary endocrine cells with lipopolyamine-coated DNA. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1989; 86: 6982-6986.
- 252. Gao XA, Huang L. A novel cationic liposome reagent for efficient transfection of mammalian cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1991; 179:280-285.

- 253. Rose JK, Buonocore L, Witt MA. A new cationic liposome reagent mediating nearly quantitative transfection of animal cells. Biotechniques 1991; 10:520-525.
- 254. Zhou X, Klibanov AL, Huang L. Lipophilic polylysines mediate efficient DNA transfection in mammalian cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 1991; 1965:8-14.
- 255. Debs R, Pian M, Gaensler K, Clements J, Friend DS, Dobbs L. Prolonged transgene expression in rodent lung cells. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 1992; 7:406-413.
- 256. Ruysschaert JM, El Ouahbi A, Willeaume V, et al. A novel cationic ampiphile for transfection of mammalian cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1994; 203:1622-1628.
- 257. Caplen NJ, Kinrade E, Sorgi F, Gao X, Gruenert D, Geddes D, Coutelle C, Huang L, Alton EW, Williamson R. In vitro liposome-mediated DNA transfection of epithelial cell lines using the cationic liposome DC-Chol/DOPE. Gene Ther 1995; 2:603-613.
- 258. Fasbender AJ, Zabner J, Welsh MJ. Optimization of cationic lipid-mediated gene transfer to airway epithelia. Am J Physiol 1995; 269:L45-L51.

- 259. Lu D, Benjamin R, Kim M, Conry RM, Curiel DT. Optimization of methods to achieve mRNA-mediated transfedction of tumor cells in vitro and in vivo employing cationic liposome vectors. Cancer Gene Ther 1994; 1:245-252.
- 260. Debs RJ, Freedman LP, Edmunds S, Gaensler KL, Duzgunes N, Yamamoto KR. Regulation of gene expression in vivo by liposome-mediated delivery of a purified transcription factor. J Biol Chem 1990; 265:10189-10192.
- 261. Farhood H, Gao X, Barsoum J, Huang L. Codelivery to mammalian cells of a transcriptional factor with *cis*-acting element using cationic liposomes. Anal Biochem 1995; 225:889-893.
- 262. Scheule RK, Cheng SH. (unpublished data).
- 263. Yang NS. Gene transfer into mammalian somatic cells in vivo. Crit Rev Biotechnol 1992; 12:211-25.
- 264. Miller AD. Human gene therapy comes of age. Nature 1992; 375:455-460.
- 265. Morgan RA, Anderson WF. Human gene therapy. Ann Rev Bioch 1993; 62:191-217.
- 266. Miller AD. Retrovirus packaging cells. Hum Gene Ther 1990; 1:5-14.

- 267. Mulligan RC. The basic science of gene therapy. Ann Rev Bioch 1993; 62:191-217.
- 268. Coffin JM. Structure and classification of retroviruses. In Levy JA (ed): The Retroviridae. New York: Plenum Press 1992; 19.
- 269. Roe T, Reynolds TC, Yu G, Brown PO. Integration of murine leukaemia virus DNA depends on mitosis. EMBO J 1993; 12:2099-2108.
- 270. Lewis PF, Emerman M. Passage through mitosis is required for oncoretroviruses but not for the human immunodeficiency virus. J Virol 1994; 68:510-516.
- 271. Naldini L, Blomer U, Gallay P, Ory D, Mulligan R, Gage FH, Verma IM, Trono D.
 In vivo delivery and stable transduction of nondividing cells by a lentiviral vector.
 Science 1996; 272:263-7.
- 272. Günzburg WH, Salmons B. Retroviral vectors. *In* Lemoine NR, Cooper DN (eds):Gene Therapy. Oxford, BIOS Scientific Publishers Limited 1996; 33-60.
- 273. Bett AJ, Prevec L, Graham FL. Packaging capacity and stability of human adenovirus type 5 vectors. J Virol 1993; 67:5911-5921.

- 274. Cotton M, Wagner E, Zatloukai K, Phillips S, Curiel DT, Birnsteil ML. Highefficiency receptor-mediated delivery of small and large (48 kb) gene constructs using the endosome disruption activity of defective or chemically inactivated adenovirus particles. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1992; 89:6094-6098.
- 275. Yu CL, Prochownik EV, Imperiale M, Jove R. Attenuation of serum inducibility of immediate early genes by oncoproteins in tyrosine kinase signaling pathways. Mol Cell Biol 1993; 13:2011-2019.
- 276. Dai Y, Schwarz EM, Gu D, Zhang WW, Sarvetnick N, Berma IM. Cellular and humoral immune responses to adenoviral vectors containing factor IX and vector antigens allows for long term expression. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1995; 92:1401-1405.
- 277. Prince GA, Porter DD, Jenson AB, et al. Pathogenesis of adenovirus type 5 pneumonia in cotton rats. J Virol 1993; 67:101-111.
- 278. Ginsberg HS, Prince GA. The molecular basis of adenovirus pathogenesis. Infectious Agents and Disease 1994; 3:1-8.
- 279. Yamaguchi Y, Mann DM, Ruoslahti E. Negative regulation of transforming growth factor-beta by the proteoglycan decorin. Nature 1990; 346:281-284.
- 280. IsakaY, Brees DK, Ikegaya K, et al. Gene therapy by skeletal muscle expression of decorin prevents fibrotic disease in rat kidney. Nature Med 1996; 2: 418-423.
- 281. Noble NA, Harper JR, Border WA. In vivo interactions of TGF-β and extracellular matrix. Prog Growth Factor Res 1992; 4:369-382.
- 282. Border WA and Noble NA. Targeting TGF-β1 for treatment of disease. Nature Med 1995; 1:1000-1.
- 283. Tsutsumi Y, Kakumu S, Yoshioka K, Arao M, Inoue M, Wakita T. The effects of various cytokines on collagen synthesis by rat hepatocytes in primary cultures and fibroblasts. Digestion 1989; 44:191-199.
- 284. Tredget EE, Shen YJ, Liu G, Forsyth N, Smith C, Harrop RA, Scott PG, Ghahary A. Regulation of collagen synthesis and mRNA levels in normal and hypertrophic scar fibroblasts *in vitro* by interferon-α2b. Wound Rep Reg 1993; 1:156-165.
- 285. Rosenbloom J, Feldman G, Freundlich B, Jimenez SA. Transcriptional control of human diploid fibroblast collagen synthesis by gamma interferon. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1984; 123:365-372.

- Ghahary A, Tredget EE, Scott PG, Shen Q. Liposome associated interferon-alpha-2b functions as an antifibrogenic factor in dermal wounds in the guinea pig. Mol Cell Biochem 2000; 208:129-137.
- 287. Ahmed T, Lutton JD, Feldman E, Tani K, Asano S, Abraham NG. Gene transfer of alpha interferon into hematopoietic stem cells. Leukemia Res 1998; 22:119-124.
- 288. Broxmeyer HE, Lu E, Platzer E, Feit C, Juliano L, Rubin BY. Comparative analysis of the influences of human gamma, alpha and beta interferons on human multipotential (CFU-GEMM), erythroid (BFU-E) and granulocyte macrophage (CFU-GM) progenitor cells. J Immunol 1983; 131:1300-1305.
- 289. Geissler D, Gastl G, Aulitzky W, Tilg H, Gaggl S, Konwalinka G, Huber C. Recombinant interferon-alpha-2C in chronic myelogenous leukemia: relationship of sensitivity of committed haematopoietic precursor cells in vitro (BFU-E, CFU-GM, CFU-Meg) and clinical response. Leukemia Res 1990; 14:629-636.

CHAPTER 2

Latent and Active Transforming Growth Factor-β1 Released from Genetically Modified Keratinocytes Modulates Extracellular Matrix Expression by Dermal Fibroblasts in a Co-culture System

A version of this chapter has been published in: Bauer BS, Tredget EE, Marcoux Y, Scott PG, Ghahary A. Latent and active transforming growth factor-β1 released from genetically modified keratinocytes modulates extracellular matrix expression by dermal fibroblasts in a coculture system. J Invest Dermatol 2002; 119:456-463.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

I. ABSTRACT

Transforming growth factor-beta1 (TGF- β 1) is a multifunctional cytokine involved in many aspects of wound healing. Here we report the effects of both latent and active TGF- β 1 released from genetically modified keratinocytes on extracellular matrix (ECM) expression by dermal fibroblasts in a co-culture system. Human keratinocytes were genetically modified with adenovirus containing either cDNA for latent TGF- β 1 (AdTGF- β 1) or active TGF- β 1 (AdTGF- β 1^{223/225}) or LacZ and cultured with human dermal fibroblasts. Northern blotting for mRNA confirmed that keratinocytes were successfully transduced with the adenoviruses as the cDNA transcripts are smaller than native TGF- β 1 mRNA. An enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) specific for TGF- β 1 demonstrated that the TGF- β 1 produced by the genetically modified

successfully transduced with the adenoviruses as the cDNA transcripts are smaller than native TGF-B1 mRNA. An enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) specific for TGF- β 1 demonstrated that the TGF- β 1 produced by the genetically modified keratinocytes was able to pass through the membrane separating the two cell layers. Levels of TGF- β 1 were significantly higher for both latent (p<0.0001) and active (p<0.0001) TGF-β1 compared to the LacZ control. Without acid activation of samples, keratinocytes transduced with the active TGF-B1 construct exhibited significantly higher levels of TGF- β 1 than either the latent construct or the LacZ control (p<0.0001). The TGF-B1 produced was biologically active, as shown by the plasminogen activator inhibitor (PAI/L) assay (p<0.0001). To demonstrate that TGF-B1 had an effect on underlying fibroblasts, mRNA was extracted and analyzed using Northern analysis. Latent TGF- β 1 significantly increased the expression of type I collagen mRNA (p<0.05) but did not significantly affect collagenase mRNA. Active TGF- β 1 significantly increased type I collagen mRNA (p<0.005) while also decreasing collagenase mRNA

(p<0.05). These results illustrate the ability of increased levels of TGF- β 1 to override the effects of normal keratinocytes on the behavior of dermal fibroblasts.

II. RATIONALE FOR CURRENT STUDY

The study of fibroproliferative disorders has allowed insight into the role of cells and growth factors in normal and defective wound healing. Due to the important role TGF- β 1 plays in cell chemotaxis, fibroblast proliferation and wound contraction, we chose to use this growth factor in an impaired wound healing model. We obtained two adenoviral vectors, each containing either the latent or active form of TGF- β 1. Our goal is to first test these adenoviral constructs *in vitro* in a co-culture system consisting of human keratinocytes and dermal fibroblasts to determine the effect of TGF- β 1 on fibroblasts in the presence of keratinocytes. We then plan to use these constructs *in vivo* in an animal model of chronic wound healing. We plan to use the JCR:LA-cp rat as our *in vivo* model. This rat exhibits many similarities to the *db/db* mouse in that it is obese, insulin resistant and leptin resistant. Interestingly, the wound healing characteristics of this rat strain have not been studied to date.

III. INTRODUCTION

Transforming growth factor beta-1 (TGF- β 1) is a multifunctional growth factor important in the process of wound healing due to its fibrogenic effects. Five TGF- β isoforms have been identified to date, with TGF- β 1, 2, and 3 being found in mammals. During wound healing, TGF- β 1 stimulates extracellular matrix (ECM) synthesis and deposition by inducing fibroblasts to synthesize collagen, fibronectin and

95

96

glycosaminoglycans (1,2). TGF- β 1 also modulates the expression of proteases and their inhibitors (3,4), acts as a chemoattractant for monocytes (5) and fibroblasts (6), and enhances neovascularization (7).

Transforming growth factor- β 1 is secreted as a latent complex (LTGF- β 1) consisting of a 25-kDa dimeric mature protein and an N-terminal pro-protein called the latency-associated peptide (LAP) (8). It has been suggested that either a conformational change of the latent complex (9) or dissociation of LAP from the mature protein is required for activation of TGF- β 1 (10,11) as the TGF- β 1 receptors do not recognize native LTGF- β 1 (5). Although the mechanisms by which TGF- β 1 is activated *in vivo* have not been fully elucidated, plasmin and cathepsin D are capable of activating TGF- β 1 by cleaving LAP from the mature protein in the N-terminal region (12-15). *In vitro*, TGF- β 1 can be activated by extremes of pH and heat (80°C for 10 min) and by detergents (16). Latency is very important in the regulation of TGF- β and previous experiments have shown very different outcomes depending on the state of the TGF- β 1 (17-18).

Many growth factors require prolonged exposure to the wound environment before eliciting an effect. Lynch *et al.* (19) demonstrated that in a partial thickness dermatome wound in pigs, single topical applications of EGF, TGF- α , bFGF, IGF-1 and PDGF-BB did not accelerate healing. It has also been reported that daily injections of EGF into polyvinyl alcohol sponges implanted subcutaneously into rats produced only a small increase in granulation tissue while using slow-release pellets carrying EGF resulted in a significant increase in granulation tissue volume and organization (20). The concentration of recombinant growth factors required to stimulate DNA synthesis or cell migration *in vivo* is 1,000 times higher than that required *in vitro* (21). This may be due to proteolytic degradation and/or diffusion of the growth factor from the wound. Thus a potential solution to this problem seems to be the use of a genetically modified skin substitute through which a wound healing promoting factor such as TGF- β 1 is released at the wound site. This study was conducted to achieve the following objectives. First, to examine the expression of both latent and active TGF- β 1 from genetically modified human keratinocytes. Second, to demonstrate that the TGF- β 1 produced was biologically active using a novel sensitive bioassay for TGF- β 1 activity, the plasminogen activator inhibitor/luciferase (PAI/L) assay (22). Third, to study the effect of latent and active TGF- β 1 on fibroblast proliferation and on the expression of type I collagen and collagenase in human dermal fibroblasts co-cultured with TGF- β 1 genetically modified keratinocytes.

IV. METHODS AND MATERIALS

Adenoviral vectors expressing either active TGF- β 1, latent TGF- β 1 or LacZ as a control were used in this study. Two recombinant adenoviruses were kindly provided by Dr. Jack Gauldie (Department of Biology, Health Sciences Center, McMaster University) (18). The AdLacZ control was obtained from Quantum Biotechnologies Inc. Chaval, Quebec, Canada. Briefly, both recombinant TGF- β 1 adenoviruses contain the cDNA of the coding region of full-length porcine TGF- β 1 as described by Sime *et al.* (18). The cDNA fragments for latent and active TGF- β 1 were 1.5- and 1.1-kb respectively. Latent TGF- β 1 was expressed by the AdTGF- β 1 construct and active TGF- β 1 was expressed by

the AdTGF- $\beta 1^{223/225}$ construct. TGF- $\beta 1$ was expressed as the spontaneously active protein by using a mutant in which Cys223 and Cys225 in the TGF- $\beta 1$ pro-peptide were converted to Ser. This results in the dissociation of the pro-peptide and secretion of bioactive TGF- $\beta 1$ (23,24,18). The adenoviruses were amplified in 293A cells and titres were estimated from the Tissue Culture Infectious Dose₅₀ (TCID₅₀), so that the multiplicity of infection (MOI) could be established.

A. Cell Cultures and Gene Transduction

The procedure of Rheinwald and Green (25) was used for cultivation of human foreskin keratinocytes using serum-free keratinocyte medium (KSFM) (GIBCO, Grand Island, NY) supplemented with bovine pituitary extract (25 µg per ml) and epidermal growth factor (0.5 ng per ml). Primary cultured keratinocytes at passages 3-5 were used. To establish the fibroblast cultures normal skin punch biopsies, obtained from patients undergoing elective reconstructive surgery, were established in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, as previously described (26). Strains of dermal fibroblasts at passages 4-6 were used in this study. Keratinocytes were then grown alone in the upper chamber on a permeable Millicell[™] culture plate insert (Millipore, Bedford, MA). These inserts have a pore size of 0.4 µm and are coated with 0.3 mg bovine type I collagen. Dermal fibroblasts were grown in the lower chamber of the co-culture system.

Keratinocytes were plated at a density of 4×10^5 cells/insert and incubated 24 hours. An MOI of 0.5 was used to transduce the keratinocytes with the adenoviruses

overnight. The keratinocytes were washed and the inserts were placed into empty 6 well plates or plates containing 1×10^5 fibroblasts/well and 4 ml fresh media (49% KSFM, 49% DMEM, 2% FBS) was added. The cell cultures were then incubated for 48 hours and conditioned medium was collected and tested for the presence of active and latent of TGF- β 1.

B. Fibroblast Proliferation

Co-cultures were established as stated above using two strains of keratinocytes each in combination with two strains of fibroblasts (four separate experiments). Keratinocytes were transduced with either LacZ, TGF- β 1 or AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} prior to co-culturing with fibroblasts. Each condition was tested in triplicate. Following a 48 hour incubation, fibroblasts were counted using a Coulter counter (Model ZM, Coulter Electronics, Bedfordshire, England).

C. ELISA for TGF-β1

To determine the concentration of TGF- β 1, a sandwich ELISA was used based on the procedure reported by Danielpour et al. (27). Briefly, 96-well plates were coated with 100 µL per well of mouse monoclonal antibody to human TGF- β (R&D Systems, Mineapolis, MN) at a concentration of 1 µg/mL in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS). The plates were incubated for 3 h at room temperature (RT) followed by 16 h at 4°C. After washing twice with PBS-Tween-20 (PBS-T), the plates were blocked with 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA, crystallized, Sigma) for 60 min at RT and washed twice with PBS-T. To activate TGF- β 1, the culture medium was acidified with 12 uL/500 µL conditioned medium of 3N HCl for 15 min at RT and neutralized with 35 µL of 1M HEPES/ 5 N NaOH (5:2). One hundred microliters of the acidified/neutralized samples was added to each well and the plates were then incubated at 37° C for 1 h. After washing with PBS-T, the plates were incubated with 100µL per well of chicken anti-human TGF-β (R&D Systems) at a concentration of 2.5 µg/mL for 1 h. After washing five times with PBS-T, the plates were incubated with alkaline phosphatase-conjugated rabbit anti-chicken IgG (Sigma) at RT for 1 h followed by washing 5 times with PBS-T. After addition of the substrate (o-nitrophenyl phosphate, 1.5 mg/mL, Sigma), the plates were incubated at RT for 1 h and the optical density was read using a THERMOmax (Molecular Devices, Menlo Park, CA) microplate reader at a wavelength of 405 nm. Serial dilutions (0, 125, 250, 625, 1 250, to 2500 pg/mL) of recombinant human TGF-β1 (R&D Systems) were used to prepare a standard curve.

D. TGF-β1 Timecourse

Keratinocytes were plated at 1.5×10^6 cells per 75 cm² flask. Cells were transduced with an MOI of 0.5 for each adenovirus or incubated in medium alone. Conditioned medium was collected every two days and replaced with new medium. The TGF- β 1 ELISA was performed for each timepoint. Total TGF- β 1 was measured following acidification and active TGF- β 1 was evaluated by measuring non-acidified samples.

E. RNA Extraction and Hybridization

Following 48 hour incubation, culture medium was removed and cell layers were lysed in 2 mL of guanidinium thiocyanate (GITC) as previously described (28). Total

100

RNA was extracted by the procedure of Chirgwin et al. (29), 10 μ g of total mRNA from each treatment was separated by electrophoresis, and blotted onto nitrocellulose filters. Filters were then baked under vacuum for 2 h at 80°C and prehybridized in a solution containing 50% formamide, 0.3 M sodium chloride, 20 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 1 mM EDTA, 1x Denhardt's solution (1x = 0.02% BSA, Ficoll, and polyvinylpyrrolidone), 0.005% salmon sperm DNA, and 0.005% poly (A) for 3-4 h at 45°C. Hybridization was performed in the same solution at 45°C for 16-20 h using cDNA probes for either human TGF-\beta1, type I collagen, collagenase, or 18S ribosomal RNA. The probe for 18S rRNA was used to ensure equal loading of samples. The probes were labeled with ${}^{32}P-\alpha$ -CTP (DuPont Canada, Streetsville, Mississauga, Ontario, Canada) by nick translation. Filters were initially washed at RT with 2x SSC (1x = 0.15 M sodium chloride, 0.015 M sodium citrate) and 0.1% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) for 30 min, then for 20 min at 65°C in 0.1x SSC and 0.1% SDS solution. Autoradiography was performed by exposing Kodak X-Omat film to the nitrocellulose filters at -70°C in the presence of an enhancing screen. The cDNA probes for 18S ribosomal RNA and collagenase were obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (Rockville, MD). The other cDNA probes were gifts: TGF-B (Dr. G.I. Bell, Howard Hughes Medical Institute, Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology and Medicine, University of Chicago, IL) and type I procollagen (Drs. G. Tromp, H. Kuivaniemi and L Ala-Kokko, Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, Jefferson Institute of Molecular Medicine, Philadelphia, PA).

F. Luciferase Assay for TGF-β1

Conditioned medium was collected after 48 hours and assayed for TGF- β 1 bioactivity using mink lung cells bearing the plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 promoterluciferase (PAI/L) construct (22). Mink lung epithelial cells (MLEC) tansfected with this construct (a generous gift from Dr. Daniel Rifkin, New York University Medical Center, New York, NY) were cultured in DMEM supplemented with 10% FBS, L-glutamine (2mM), penicillin G (100 U/mL), streptomycin sulfate (100 µg/mL), and amphotericin B (250 ng/mL). Samples were acid activated (pH 3) for 15 min followed by neutralization. Conditioned medium collected from TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 1^{223/225} transduced cells was also analyzed without acid activation to determine the relative amount of spontaneously active TGF- β 1. Samples known to contain high concentrations of TGF- β 1 were diluted in 0.1% pyrogen-poor BSA (w/v) (Pierce, Rockford, IL) in serum-free DMEM. A standard curve was constructed (0-500 pg/mL) using recombinant human TGF- β 1 (R&D Systems) diluted in 0.1% BSA in DMEM.

Transfected MLECs were plated at a density of 1.6×10^4 cells/well in 96-well tissue culture plates. The cells were allowed to attach for 3 h at 37°C in an atmosphere of 5%CO₂. The medium was replaced with conditioned media or standards and incubated for 14 hours at 37 °C. Cells were then washed with PBS and lysed using 50 µL of 1× cell lysis buffer (Analytical Luminescence, San Diego, CA) for 20 min at room temperature on a rotating platform. The cell lysates (45 µL) were then transferred to clear polypropylene scintillation vials into which 100 µL of both substrate A and B (Analytical Luminescence) were added and samples were immediately analyzed using the Beckman LS 6000 TA scintillation counter.

G. Statistical Analysis

For ELISA and PAI/L data, the differences between the LacZ transduced control cells and either AdTGF- β 1 or AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} transduced cells were evaluated using a two-tailed non-parametric test (Alternate Welch t test). Samples were measured in triplicate. Data are presented as means ± 1 standard deviation. Student t-test was used for statistical analysis of mRNA results. P-values <0.05 were considered significant for all statistical tests.

V. RESULTS

The kinetics of TGF- β 1 expression were studied over 12 days. Conditioned medium was collected every 48 hours for ELISA measurement of active and total TGF- β 1. There were significantly higher levels of TGF- β 1 released from keratinocytes transduced with AdTGF- β 1 or AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} compared to the LacZ control at all times for at least 12 days (Fig 2-1, Panel A). The level of constitutively active TGF- β 1 released from AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} in non-acidified samples was also significantly higher than with AdTGF- β 1 at all times (Fig 2-1, Panel B).

To determine whether TGF- β 1 produced by the transduced keratinocytes was able to pass through the insert membrane to influence dermal fibroblasts grown in the lower chamber, medium was collected from the top and bottom chambers and analyzed

103

following acid activation using the TGF- β 1 ELISA (data not shown). There was no significant difference in the concentration of TGF- β 1 in the upper and lower chambers. This finding shows that diffusion of TGF- β 1 is not impeded by the insert.

TGF- β 1 released from keratinocytes was shown to increase fibroblast proliferation. Keratinocytes transduced with either AdTGF- β 1 or AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} significantly increased the proliferation of fibroblasts in the lower chamber compared to the LacZ control (P<0.0001) (Fig 2-2).

To demonstrate that cells transduced with the AdTGF- $\beta 1^{223/225}$ construct produced enhanced levels of active TGF- $\beta 1$, whereas those transduced with the AdTGF- $\beta 1$ construct did not, active TGF- $\beta 1$ was measured by ELISA in samples which were not acidified (Fig 2-3). The conditioned medium derived from keratinocytes transduced with AdTGF- $\beta 1^{223/225}$ had high mean levels of active TGF- $\beta 1$ (731 ± 198 and 818 ± 265 pg/mL) for keratinocytes alone and keratinocytes co-cultured with fibroblasts respectively, compared to keratinocytes transduced with AdTGF- $\beta 1$ (31 ± 29 and 36 ± 39 pg/mL) alone and with fibroblasts, respectively. The difference between the level of active TGF- $\beta 1$ from cells transduced with AdTGF- $\beta 1^{223/225}$ and those transduced with AdTGF- $\beta 1$ or was found to be extremely significant (P<0.0001).

To examine whether the level of protein production is consistent with TGF- β 1 gene expression, TGF- β 1 mRNA was analyzed using Northern analysis (Fig 2-4). Doublet bands were seen in lanes containing keratinocytes transduced with either AdTGF- β 1 and AdTGF- β 1^{223/225}. An increase in endogenous TGF- β 1 was also noted in fibroblasts which were co-cultured with the genetically modified keratinocytes.

The size of the mRNA transcript is smaller for porcine AdTGF- β 1 and AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} compared to endogenous human TGF- β 1. The autoradiograph shows that there are two transcripts present in keratinocytes which have been transduced with either AdTGF- β 1 (appears as a doublet) or AdTGF- β 1^{223/225}, whereas only one transcript was seen in the controls and in fibroblast (endogenous TGF- β 1 mRNA). This indicates that the keratinocytes were successfully transduced with the porcine cDNA TGF- β 1 constructs and that the fibroblasts in co-culture with the transduced keratinocytes were not subsequently infected by adenovirus. Each blot was probed with a cDNA specific for 18S rRNA as a loading control.

To compare the levels of total TGF- β 1 released by the keratinocytes transduced by the latent and active constructs, samples were acidified and total TGF- β 1 was measured in medium from keratinocytes alone (Fig 2-5, Panel A) and those co-cultured with dermal fibroblasts (Fig 2-5, Panel B).

The concentration of total TGF- β 1 in conditioned medium from AdTGF- β 1 and AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} transduced keratinocytes both alone and co-cultured with fibroblasts was significantly higher than that from the AdLacZ transduced keratinocyte control (P<0.0001). Keratinocytes alone transduced with AdTGF- β 1 and co-cultured with

fibroblasts exhibited significantly higher levels of total TGF- β 1 compared to those transduced with AdTGF- β 1^{223/225}.

In order to examine whether the TGF- β 1 released from transduced keratinocytes was biologically active, the PAI/L assay was performed. Following acid activation, the relative concentrations of total TGF- β 1 followed the same trends as those seen by ELISA, for both keratinocytes alone (Fig 2-6, Panel A) and in co-cultures of keratinocytes with fibroblasts (Fig 2-6, Panel B).

In general, the level of total TGF- β 1 released from latent TGF- β 1 transduced cells was markedly higher than from AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} transduced keratinocytes. However, as shown in Figure 2-7, without acidification, the biological activity of AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} transduced keratinocytes was significantly higher than both the LacZ control (P<0.0001) and AdTGF- β 1 (P<0.0001).

To demonstrate whether TGF- β 1 could affect the fibroblasts in the lower chamber, total RNA was extracted and analyzed by Northern analysis. The results show that fibroblasts cultured with latent TGF- β 1 transduced keratinocytes exhibited a significant increase in type I collagen mRNA (P<0.05) (Fig 2-8A and B) compared to the LacZ control. However, the expression of collagenase mRNA was not significantly altered in response to latent TGF- β 1 (Fig 2-9A and B). On the other hand, fibroblasts cocultured with keratinocytes transduced with the active TGF- β 1 construct had significantly higher levels of type I collagen mRNA (P<0.005) (Fig 2-8A and B) as well as significantly lower levels of collagenase mRNA (P<0.05) (Fig 2-9A and B) compared to the LacZ control.

To quantify the expression of collagenase and type I collagen mRNA, the intensity of signals were evaluated by densitometry using 18 S rRNA as a loading control. The level of mRNA between experiments was normalized using the LacZ control and results for each experimental group were expressed as a percentage of the LacZ control.

VI. DISCUSSION

The purpose of this study was to establish a keratinocyte/fibroblast co-culture system in which keratinocytes release either active or latent TGF- β 1. In this system, the effects of latent and active TGF- β 1 on underlying fibroblasts can be examined. Replication deficient adenoviruses were used to transduce human keratinocytes. Adenovirus was chosen because of its capacity to transduce both replicating and non-replicating cells and consequent high efficiency of gene transfer. Unlike retroviruses, which may cause insertional mutagenesis, adenoviral replication occurs episomally, that is outside the host cell nucleus. Gene therapy with adenoviruses may be preferred to recombinant TGF- β 1 protein therapy due to the relatively high expense and short half-life of the protein (30,31). Keratinocytes turn over rapidly and if an undesirable outcome due to transduction occurs *in vivo*, the epidermis can be removed (32). Also, adenoviruses do not integrate into the host cell genome and are eventually lost through cell replication.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

The transient nature of this system is preferred as the gene product will be expressed during wound healing and will be undetectable as wound closure is completed.

Numerous studies have used TGF- β 1 in the context of wound healing. TGF- β 1 has been applied as a recombinant protein (33,34), naked cDNA (35), in viral vectors (36,18), and expressed by transgenic mice (17,37,38). The system used for delivery of TGF- β 1 will have a significant effect on the level and duration of protein expression. This in turn will determine the extent of the influence on formation of extracellular matrix during wound healing.

The concentration of TGF- β 1 required to stimulate collagen and elastin production *in vitro* has been established as 10 ng/mL (39). It is expected that *in vivo* at least ten times this concentration will be required to get a similar rise in ECM proteins due to the potential lack of bioavailability of TGF- β 1 in this complex system. This very high concentration of growth factor would be very difficult to sustain over a period of days or perhaps weeks until the wound is healed. However, an adenoviral vector might enable high levels of protein to be expressed and the appropriate concentrations could be determined by adjusting the infectious dose of the virus.

We have demonstrated that the adenoviruses are capable of transducing the human keratinocytes without infecting the underlying dermal fibroblasts. We were able to show that both the latent and active forms of TGF- β 1 were produced and were biologically active. The TGF- β 1 released by keratinocytes was able to traverse the

108

membrane insert in the co-culture system and affect the underlying fibroblasts. Interestingly, in addition to changes in fibroblast collagen and collagenase mRNAs, we also noted autoinduction of TGF- β 1 mRNA in fibroblasts co-cultured with the genetically modified keratinocytes (Fig 2-4). Others have shown that TGF- β 1 can induce its own positive feedback loop (40-43).

The effects of normal keratinocytes on dermal fibroblasts have been reported. Keratinocytes and keratinocyte conditioned media have been shown to increase fibroblast proliferation while decreasing collagen synthesis. It has been postulated that keratinocytes may either decrease fibroblast production of collagen, increase production of collagenase or another metalloproteinase, or that keratinocytes may decrease the production of a proteinase inhibitor (44).

TGF- β 1 has been shown to increase collagen synthesis (33,36) by dermal fibroblasts in culture. However, it is not clear whether TGF- β 1 can increase the synthesis of ECM proteins in the presence of other cytokines and growth factors released by keratinocytes. Here we demonstrate that culturing fibroblasts with keratinocytes reduces the level of type I collagen mRNA compared to fibroblasts alone, and that the levels can be restored by TGF- β 1. We have also observed significant changes in collagenase mRNA with active TGF- β 1. Fibroblasts alone express very little collagenase mRNA but after coculture with keratinocytes, collagenase mRNA is greatly upregulated. With active TGF- β 1 treatment, levels are significantly decreased although not to the level seen in fibroblasts alone. This may be due to the influence of keratinocyte derived cytokines which TGF- β 1 alone may not be able to completely abrogate. Edwards *et al.* (3) had shown that TGF- β 1 was capable of reducing the induction of collagenase expression by EGF or bFGF to control levels, where the effect was most pronounced in the presence of other growth factors as opposed to TGF- β 1 alone.

The extent to which TGF β -1 is able to elicit an effect on the wound depends on its activation. Latent TGF- β 1 cannot usually bind to its receptor unless it is first released from the LAP or a conformational change occurs. As many cell types possess TGF- β 1 receptors, activation of latent TGF- β 1 is an important regulatory step for the function of TGF- β 1 *in vivo. In vitro*, it has been demonstrated that the close proximity of two different cell types can result in activation (45). Latent TGF- β 1 has been shown to bind to M6P/IGF-II receptors on cell surfaces via the phosphorylated glycosylation sites on the LAP and this binding is inhibited by M6P (46). Ghahary *et al* (9) demonstrated that the ability of different cell types to activate latent TGF- β 1 varies with the number of M6P/IGF-II receptors. By using ¹²⁵I-labeled IGF-II, the M6P/IGF-II receptors on fibroblasts and only the fibroblasts and not the Mu1Lu cells responded to latent TGF- β 1.

In this study, we performed four separate groups of experiments, each with a different fibroblast cell strain. Each of the cell strains showed an increase in the expression of type I collagen mRNA compared to the LacZ control in response to both active and latent TGF-β1. Although only a very small proportion of latent TGF-β1 was

activated in culture (Fig 2-3), this may have been sufficient to elicit an increase in type I collagen mRNA. The differences in the fibrogenic outcomes of these two growth factor states was apparent in a study of lung fibrosis using both active and latent TGF- β 1 (18). The transgene was introduced to the rat lungs using adenoviral vectors, the TGF- β 1 protein peaked at day 7 and declined rapidly by day 14. Overexpression of active TGF- β 1 and not latent TGF- β 1 resulted in prolonged interstitial fibrosis. Active TGF- β 1 caused the deposition of collagen, fibronectin and elastin as well as the differentiation of fibroblasts into myofibroblasts. Sime *et al.* (18) did not see an increase in hydroxyproline synthesis with the latent construct, which may be due to the increased complexity of their *in vivo* system compared to our *in vitro* culture system and also to the different cell types involved. The latent TGF- β 1 which was activated *in vivo* may diffuse from the wound area, be degraded by proteinases or interact with TGF- β 1 binding proteins such as α 2-macroglobulin and be cleared from the tissue.

Chan *et al.* (38) developed a transgenic mouse model by targeting latent TGF- β 1 to the epithelium using a K14 promoter. The study demonstrated a significantly higher level of type I collagen mRNA in both homozygous and heterozygous animals versus normal controls at day 9 following a full thickness punch biopsy wound. This difference coincided with significantly higher levels of total TGF- β 1 as measured by the PAI/L assay. One of the most obvious differences in healing in the transgenic animals was the delay in reepithelialization compared to normal animals which may be due to TGF- β 1 directly inhibiting keratinocyte proliferation (46). Reepithelialization may also be affected as a result of TGF- β 1 diminishing keratinocyte migration by decreasing the

expression of collagenase. Keratinocytes rely upon the release of metalloproteinases in order to break down ECM so that they may migrate across granulation tissue and dissect eschar from viable tissue (47).

In summary, the model we used allows for a direct comparison of the effects of latent and active TGF- β 1 on dermal fibroblasts co-cultured with genetically modified keratinocytes. As the wound environment contains elements required for the activation of latent TGF- β 1, the use of latent TGF- β 1 genetically modified keratinocytes in the form of either sheets of keratinocytes or a keratinocytes/fibroblast skin substitute should be advantageous over the use of active TGF- β 1. In this way, the activation of TGF- β 1 is limited to the wound area and the risk of development of fibrosis in other organs due to possible leakage of latent TGF- β 1 is minimal.

VII. FIGURES AND LEGENDS





Timecourse of release of TGF-β1 from genetically modified keratinocytes. Panel A -Conditioned medium was collected every 2 days and total TGF-β1 was measured using an ELISA following acidification. Compared to the LacZ control (squares), significantly more TGF-β1 released from AdTGF-β1 (circles) and AdTGF-β1^{223/225} (triangles) (*P<0.0001, **P<0.001). Panel B - Constitutively active TGF-β1 was measured in nonacidified samples. Significantly more active TGF-β1 was released from AdTGF-β1^{223/225} (black bar) than AdTGF-β1 (open bar) at all times (P<0.0001, n=3).





TGF- β 1 released from genetically modified keratinocytes increases the proliferation of dermal fibroblasts. Four separate experiments were performed with different cell strains. LacZ was normalized (LacZ=1) for all experiments. There was a significant increase in fibroblast proliferation in the presence of AdTGF- β 1 or AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} compared to the LacZ control (P<0.0001).





TGF- β 1 released from keratinocytes transduced with AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} was constitutively active. Active TGF- β 1 was measured in conditioned medium, which had not been acid activated. Significantly more TGF- β 1 was released from keratinocytes transduced with the active construct (AdTGF- β 1^{223/225}) than from keratinocytes transduced with the latent construct (AdTGF- β 1) (* p<0.0001). This difference was observed for both keratinocytes cultured alone and co-cultured with dermal fibroblasts (four separate experiments).



Keratinocytes transduced with either AdTGF- β 1 or AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} express a smaller TGF- β 1 mRNA transcript compared to endogenous TGF- β 1 mRNA. Representative Northern analysis for TGF- β 1 mRNA. Keratinocytes cultured alone, lanes 1-4, keratinocyte mRNA following co-culture with fibroblasts, lanes 5-8, and fibroblast mRNA cultured alone and following co-culture with keratinocytes, lanes 9-13. 18S rRNA was used as a loading control. The TGF- β 1 mRNA resulting from the adenoviral constructs is smaller than native mRNA. Two bands were observed in keratinocytes transduced with AdTGF- β 1 (lanes 3 and 7) and AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} (lanes 4 and 8). Untreated keratinocytes (lanes 1 and 5), keratinocytes transduced with the LacZ control (lanes 2 and 6) and fibroblasts under all conditions (lanes 9-13; F, F/K, F/K+LacZ, F/K+latent, F/K+active) showed only one TGF- β 1 mRNA band.





Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Total TGF-β in conditioned medium following acidification. Panel A – keratinocytes cultured alone were either untreated (K), or transduced with LacZ, AdTGF-β1 or AdTGF-β1^{223/225}. Panel B – fibroblasts alone and co-cultured with keratinocytes which were either untreated (F), or transduced with LacZ, AdTGF-β1 or AdTGF-β1^{223/225}. Keratinocytes transduced with either AdTGF-β1 and AdTGF-β1^{223/225} had significantly higher levels of TGF-β1 compared to the LacZ control (* p< 0.0001). Keratinocytes transduced with AdTGF-β1 had significantly higher levels of total TGF-β1 compared to AdTGF-β1^{223/225} (°p< 0.0001). (four separate experiments).



The biological activity of total TGF- β 1 was measured using the PAI/L assay following acidification of conditioned medium. Panel A – keratinocytes cultured alone (K, transduced with either LacZ, AdTGF- β 1 or AdTGF- β 1^{223/225}). Panel B – fibroblasts alone or co-cultured with keratinocytes. Keratinocytes transduced with both AdTGF- β 1 and AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} had significantly higher levels of biologically active TGF- β 1 compared to the LacZ control (* p<0.0001) (2 separate experiments).

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



The biological activity of active TGF- β 1 was measured using the PAI/L assay without acid activation. Keratinocytes transduced with AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} and cultured alone and in co-culture with fibroblasts released significantly higher levels of functional TGF- β 1 than the LacZ controls (* p<0.0001). Keratinocytes transduced with AdTGF- β 1 and cultured alone also had a significantly higher level of functional TGF- β 1 than keratinocytes transduced with LacZ (** p<0.001) (2 separate experiments).



A



Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

122

Expression of Type I collagen mRNA by dermal fibroblasts co-cultured with genetically modified keratinocytes. Panel A. Total RNA was extracted and probed for type I procollagen mRNA by Northern analysis. The autoradiogram shown is representative of four separate experiments, demonstrating the pattern of 5.8 kb and 4.8 kb transcripts (top) corresponding to pro α (I) procollagen mRNA. The bottom autoradiogram shows the profile of the 18S ribosomal RNA used as a control for loading, obtained by rehybridization of the same blot. Panel B. Densitometry was performed and the relative intensity of pro α (I) procollagen mRNA to 18S rRNA was calculated, the graph shows combined data from four experiments. Results for each treatment were expressed as a percentage of the LacZ control (lane 3). Lanes 1 and 2 in panel A correspond to F and F/K. Fibroblasts exposed to AdTGF- β 1(lane 4) and AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} (lane 5) had significantly higher levels of pro α (I) procollagen compared to the LacZ control (P<0.05* and P<0.005** respectively, n=4).

A



Expression of collagenase mRNA by dermal fibroblasts co-cultured with genetically modified keratinocytes. Panel A. Total RNA was extracted and probed for collagenase mRNA by Northern analysis. The autoradiogram shown is representative of three separate experiments, demonstrating the 2.1 kb transcript (top) corresponding to collagenase mRNA. The bottom autoradiogram shows the profile of the 18S ribosomal RNA used as a control for loading, obtained by rehybridization of the same blot. **Panel B.** Densitometry was performed and the relative intensity of pro α (I) procollagen mRNA to 18S rRNA was calculated. The graph shows combined data from three experiments, with the results of each treatment expressed as a percentage of the LacZ control (lane 3). Lanes 1 and 2 correspond to F and F/K. Fibroblasts exposed to AdTGF- β 1(lane 4) did not have significantly lower levels of collagenase mRNA compared to the control, whereas those exposed to AdTGF- β 1^{223/225} (lane 5) did. (P<0.05^{*}).

VIII. REFERENCES

- Ignotz RA, Massague J. Transforming growth factor-β1 stimulates the expression of fibronectin and collagen and their incorporation into the extracellular matrix. *J Biol Chem* 261:4337-4345, 1986
- Sporn MB, Roberts AB, Wakefield LM, de Crombrugghe B. Some recent advances in the chemistry and biology of transforming growth factor-β. *J Cell Biol* 105:1039-1045, 1987
- Edwards DR, Murphy G, Reynolds JJ, Whitman SE, Docherty AJP, Angel P, Heath
 JK. Transforming growth factor-beta stimulates the expression of collagenase and metalloproteinase inhibitor. *EMBO J* 6:1899-1904, 1987
- Overall C, Wrana JL, Sodeck J. Independent regulation of collagenase, 72 kDa progelatinase, and metalloendoproteinase inhibitor expression in human fibroblasts by ttransforming growth factor-β. *J Biol Chem* 264:1860-1869, 1989
- Wakefield LM, Smith DM, Masui T, Harris CC, Sporn MB. Distribution and modulation of the cellular receptor for transforming growth factor-beta. *J Cell Biol* 105:964-975, 1987
- Postlethwaite AE, Keski-Oja J, Moses HL, Kang AH. Stimulation of the chemotactic migration of human fibroblasts by transforming growth factor beta. J Exp Med 165:251-256, 1987
- Allen JB, Wong HL, Costa P, Simon GL, Bienkowski MJ, Wahl SM. Suppression of monocyte function and differential regulation of IL-1 and IL-4 contribute to resolution of experimental arthritis. *J Immunol* 151:4344-4351, 1993
- Tsuji T, Okada F, Yamaguchi K, Nakamura T. Molecular cloning of the large subunit of transforming growth factor type β masking protein and expression of the mRNA in various rat tissues. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 87:8835-8839, 1990
- 9. Ghahary A, Tredget EE, Shen Q. Insulin-like growth factor-II/mannose 6 phosphate receptors facilitate the matrix effects of latent transforming growth factor-β1 released from genetically modified keratinocytes in a fibroblast/keratinocyte co-culture system. J Cell Physiol 180:61-70, 1999
- 10. Okazaki R, Durham SK, Riggs BL, Conver CA. Transforming growth factor and forskolin increase all classes of insulin-like growth factor-1 transcripts in normal and human osteoblast-like cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 207:963-970, 1995
- 11. Dallas SL, Park-Snyder S, Miyazono, Twardzik D, Mundy GR, Bonewald LF. Characterization and autoregulation of latent transforming growth factor beta (TGF-

beta) complexes in osteoblast-like cell line: production of a latent complex lacking the latent TGF- β binding protein. *J Biol Chem* 269:6815-6821, 1994

- 12. Lyons RM, Oja JK, Moses HL. Proteolytic activation of latent transforming growth factor-β from fibroblast conditioned medium. *J Cell Biol* 106:1659-1665, 1988
- Lyons RM, Gentry LE, Purchio AF, Moses HL. Mechanism of activation of latent recombinant transforming growth factor-β1 by plasmin. *J Cell Biol* 110:1361-1367, 1990
- 14. Sato Y, Rifkin DB. Inhibition of endothelial cell movement by pericytes and smooth muscle cells: activation of a latent transforming growth factor-1-like molecule by plasmin. J Cell Biol 109:309-315, 1989
- 15. Sato Y, Tsuboi R, Lyons RM, Moses HL, Rifkin DB. Characterization of the activation of latent TGF-β by co-cultures of endothelial cells and pericytes or smooth muscle cells: a self-regulating system. *J Cell Biol* 111:757-763, 1990
- 16. Gleizes PE, Mungler JS, Nunes I, Harpel JG, Mazzieri R, Noguera I, Rifkin DB. TGF-β latency: biological significance and mechanism of activation. *Stem Cells* 15:190-197, 1997

- 17. Sellheyer K, Bickenbach JR, Rothnagel JA, Bundman D, Longley MA, Krieg T, Roche NS, Roberts AB, Roop DR. Inhibition of skin development by overexpression of transforming growth factor β1 in the epidermis of transgenic mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 90:5237-5241, 1993
- 18. Sime PJ, Xing Z, Graham FL, Csaky KG, Gauldie J. Adenovector-mediated gene transfer of active transforming growth factor-β1 induces prolonged severe fibrosis in rat lung. J Clin Invest 100:768-776, 1997
- Lynch SE, Colvin RB, Antoniades HN. Growth factors in wound healing. J Clin Invest 84: 640-6, 1989
- Buckley A, Davidson JM, Kamerath CD, Wolt TB, Woodward SC. Sustained release of epidermal growth factor accelerates wound repair. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 82: 7340-4, 1985
- 21. Bennett NT, Schultz GS. Growth factors and wound healing: part II. Role in normal and chronic wound healing. *Am J Surg* 166:74-81, 1993
- 22. Abe M, Harpel JG, Metz CN, Nunes I, Loskutoff DJ, Rifkin DB. An assay for transforming growth factor-β using cells transfected with a plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 promoter-luciferase construct. *Anal Biochem* 216:276-284, 1994

- 23. Brunner AM, Marquardt H, Malacko AR, Lioubin MN, Purchio AF. Site-directed mutagenesis of cysteine residues in the pro region of the transforming growth factor β1 precursor: expression and characterization of mutant proteins. *J Biol Chem* 264: 13660-13664, 1989
- 24. Samuel SK, Hurta RAR, Kondaiah P, Khalil N, Turley EA, Wright J, Greenberg AH. Autocrine induction of tumor protease production and invasion by a metallothioneinregulated TGF-β1. *EMBO J* 11:1599-1605, 1992
- Rheinwald JG, Green H. Serial cultivation of strains of human epidermal keratinocytes: the formation of keratinizing colonies from single cells. *Cell* 6:331-343, 1975
- 26. Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Expression of mRNA for transforming growth factor-β1 is reduced in hypertrophic scar and normal dermal fibroblasts following serial passage in vitro. *J Invest Dermatol* 103:684-686, 1994
- 27. Danielpour D, Dart LL, Flanders KC, Roberts AB, Sporn MB. Immunodetection of quantitation of the two forms of transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-β1 and TGF-β2) secreted by cells. *J Cell Physiol* 138:79-86, 1989

- 28. Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Nedelec B, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Interferon gamma and alpha-2b differentially regulate the expression of collagenase and TIMP-1 mRNA in human hypertrophic and normal dermal fibroblasts. *Wound Rep Reg* 3:13-21, 1995
- 29. Chirgwin JM, Przybyla AE, MacDonald RJ, Rutter WJ. Isolation of biologically active ribonucleic acid from sources enriched in ribonucleases. *Biochemistry* 18:5294-5299, 1979
- 30. Wakefield LM, Winoker TS, Hollands RS, Christopherson K, Levinson AD, Sporn MB. Recombinant latent TGF-β1 has a longer half life in rats than active TGF-β1 and a different tissue distribution. *J Clin Invest* 86:1976-1984, 1990
- 31. Bowen-Pope DF, Malpass TW, Foster DM, Ross R. Platelet-derived growth factor in vivo: levels, activity, and rate of clearance. *Blood* 64:458-469, 1984.
- 32. Vogel JC. Keratinocyte gene therapy. Arch Dermatol 129:1478-1483, 1993
- 33. Roberts AB, Sporn MB, Assoian RK, Smith JM, Roche NS, Wakefield LM, Heine UI, Liotta LA, Falanga V, Kehrl JH, Fauci AS. Transforming growth factor type β: rapid induction of fibrosis and angiogenesis in vivo and stimulation of collagen formation in vitro. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 83:4167-71, 1986

- 34. Puolakkainen PA, Twardzik DR, Ranchalis JE, Pankey SC, Reed MJ, Gombotz WR. The enhancement in wound healing by transforming growth factor-β1 depends on the topical delivery system. J Surg Res 58:321-329, 1995
- 35. Benn SI, Whitsitt JS, Broadley KN, Nanney LB, Perkins D, He L, Patel M, Morgan JR, Swain WF, Davidson JM. Particle-mediated gene transfer with transforming growth factor-β1 cDNAs enhances wound repair in rat skin. J Clin Invest 98:2894-2902, 1996
- 36. Ghahary A, Tredget EE, Chang LJ, Scott PG, Shen Q. Genetically modified dermal keratinocytes express high levels of transforming growth factor-β1. *J Invest Dermatol* 110:800-805, 1998
- 37. Chui W, Fowlis DJ, Cousins FM, Duffie E, Bryson S, Balmain A, Akhurst RJ. Concerted action of TGF-β1 and its type II receptor in control of epidermal homeostasis in transgenic mice. *Gene Dev* 9:945-955, 1995
- 38. Chan T, Ghahary A, Demare J, Yang L, Iwashina T, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Development, characterization and wound healing of the keratin-14 promoted transforming growth factor-β1 transgenic mice.Wound Rep Reg 2002;10:177-187.
- 39. Davidson JM, Zoia O, Liu J-M. Modulation of transforming growth factor-β1 stimulated elastin and collagen production and proliferation in porcine vascular

smooth muscle cells and skin fibroblasts by basic fibroblast growth factor- α , and insulin-like growth factor-1. *J Cell Phys* 155:149-156, 1993

- 40. Van Obberghen-Schilling E, Roche NS, Flanders KC, Sporn MB, Roberts AB. transforming growth factor β1 positively regulates its own expression in normal and transformed cells. *J Biol Chem* 263:7741-7746, 1988
- 41. Kim SJ, Angel P, Lafyatis R, Hattori K, Kim KY, Sporn MB, Karin M, Roberts AB.
 Autoinduction of transforming growth factor β1 is mediated by the AP-1 complex.
 Mol Cell Biol 10:1492-1497, 1990
- 42. Lin RY, Sullivan KM, Argenta PA, Meuli M, Lornez HP, Adzick NS. Exogenous transforming growth factor-beta amplifies its own expression and induces scar formation in a model of human fetal skin repair. *Ann Surg* 222:146-154, 1995
- 43. Seder RA, Marth T, Sieve MC, Strober W, Letterio JJ, Roberts AB, Kelsall B. Factors involved in the differentiation of TGF-β-producing cells from niave CD4+ Tcells: IL-4 and IFN-γ have opposing effects, while TGF-β positively regulates its own production. *J Immunol* 160:5719-5728, 1998
- 44. Garner WL. Epidermal regulation of dermal fibroblast activity. *Plast Reconstr Surg* 102:135-139, 1998

- 45. Dennis PA, Rifkin DB. Cellular activation of latent transforming growth factor β requires binding to the cation-independent mannose-6-phosphate/insulin-like growth factor type II receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 88:580-584, 1990
- 46. Purchio AF, Cooper JA, Brunner AM, Lioubin MN, Gentry LF, Kovacina KS, Roth RA, Marquardt H. Identification of mannose 6-phosphate in 2 asparagine-linked sugar chains of recombinant transforming growth factor-β-1 precusor. *J Biol Chem* 263:14211-14215, 1988
- 46. Shipley GD, Pittelkow MR, Wille JJ, Scott RE, Moses HL. Reversible inhibition of normal human prokeratinocyte proliferation by type beta transforming growth factor–growth inhibitor in serum-free medium. *Cancer Res* 46:2068-2071, 1986
- 47. Pilcher BK, Dumin JA, Sudbeck BD, Krane SM, Welgus HG, Parks WC. The activity of collagenase-1 is required for keratinocyte migration of a type I collagen matrix. *J Cell Biol* 137:1445-1457, 1997.

Chapter 3

Obesity, Adipokines and Wound Healing

I. RATIONALE

In the previous study we successfully transduced human keratinocytes with adenoviral vectors bearing the constructs for either latent or active TGF- β 1. We then attempted to inject these constructs into the skin surrounding excisional wounds on the JCR:LA-cp rat, a novel model for chronic wound healing. This obese rat model exhibits many of the characteristics of early insulin resistance in humans. While this model has been used extensively in the study of atherosclerosis, it has not yet been studied in the context of wound healing.

Unfortunately we were unable to successfully transduce the surrounding cells of the wounds with the adenovirus. Adenovirus invades target cells by first binding to the Coxsackievirus and adenovirus receptor (CAR) on the cell membrane. CAR expression is low or absent in human fibroblasts (1). Consequently these cells are difficult to infect with Ad5-based vectors (2). The adenoviral vectors used in our study contained the left end of human adenovirus type 5 genome (3). Our initial study with the recombinant adenoviruses involved transducing human keratinocytes *in vitro* and we were successful in showing the expression of the latent and active TGF- β 1 transgenes and some biological effects. However, in our *in vivo* model, due to the relative size of our syringe compared to the epidermis we injected most of the adenoviruses into the dermis. We were unable to show successful transduction in the skin, the main reason being that fibroblasts are the primary cell type of the dermis.

Due to the complexity of gene therapy, we decided to change our focus instead to the study of obesity and insulin resistance in wound healing and the characterization of the JCR:LA-cp rat as a novel healing impaired model. The impact of obesity and insulin resistance on a variety of conditions including wound healing is currently an important area of study due to the increasing number of morbidly obese individuals in our society. ThIS next chapter reviews the impact of obesity and insulin resistance on wound healing with a focus on adipokines (adipose tissue-derived cytokines) and animal models used to study the condition.

II. Obesity and Wound Healing in Humans

In 2000, 19.8% of US adults were classified as being obese (4). Obese individuals are at risk for a number of health problems, including the inability to heal wounds properly (reviewed in 5). In obesity, the workload of the heart is increased to supply oxygenated blood to tissues. Adipose tissue is more at risk of ischemia and necrosis due to decreased vascularity which may lead to pressure ulcers. Oxygen is also required for collagen synthesis and leukocyte and phagocytic activities. Although wound healing occurs under hypoxic conditions, the cellular repair processes are oxygen dependent. Reduced oxygenation leads to the production of oxygen free radicals that impair wound healing by damaging keratinocytes, endothelial cells and collagen metabolism. The lack of oxygen and presence of moisture in skin folds also leads to increased risk of infection (6-9) by providing optimal conditions for the growth of anaerobic bacteria (10) as well as Staphylococcus aureus and Pseudomonas aeruginosa (11).

III. Insulin Resistance

In patients with type 2 diabetes, insulin is less able to promote glucose uptake into muscle and fat and inhibit the production of glucose by the liver. The events leading to insulin resistance may be genetic or acquired (Reviewed in 12). Obesity is the principal cause of insulin resistance and is the major predisposing factor in the development of type 2 diabetes (13). Després et al. found that high fasting insulin levels were an independent predictor of ischemic heart disease in men (14).

In type 2 diabetics, tyrosine (Tyr) phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate (IRS)-1 and -2 and the association of IRS-1 with phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI3-K) are decreased (fig 3-1 - insulin signal transduction) (15). Insulin and Tyr kinase activity are restored with weight loss and insulin sensitivity is improved. The relationship between obesity, insulin resistance and diabetes is not well understood. Shulman et al. demonstrated that muscle glycogen synthesis is the major pathway for glucose metabolism in normal and diabetic patients, and defective glycogen synthesis is important in the development of insulin resistance (16). Proposed mechanisms for the development of insulin resistance include the Randle hypothesis which states that fatty acids compete with glucose for oxidation in muscle resulting in an increase in intracellular glucose concentration and a decrease in muscle glucose uptake and insulin resistance (figure 3-2a) (17). Alternatively, Shulman hypothesized that increases in plasma fatty acid concentrations induce insulin resistance by first inhibiting glucose transport or phosphorylation activity and that results in reduced glycogen synthesis and glucose

oxidation (figure 3-2b) (18-20). Recently the function of adipose tissue as an endocrine tissue has increased the scope of possibilities. Adipose tissue releases numerous cytokines termed "adipokines" which are thought to influence insulin sensitivity. These include leptin, TNF- α , adiponectin and resistin and the concentrations of each of these adipokines are affected by obesity.

IV. Adipokines

The exact mechanisms by which leptin resistance leads to type 2 diabetes, atherosclerosis and impairment of wound healing are not known. Adipocytes were initially thought to serve only as fat storage, to be released when other sources of energy were low. However, recent interest in this cell type has uncovered an enormous amount of information concerning adipocytes and their relationship with dyslipidemia, obesity and type 2 diabetes (21). Adipose tissue acts as an endocrine organ that releases a relatively newly recognized class of factors called adipokines (or adipocytokines) which includes leptin, TNF- α , resistin and adiponectin (22). Leptin is a hormone that is produced in the adipose tissue and targets the hypothalamus to influence satiety. An absence of leptin protein or a defect in leptin signaling results in obesity. However, the story of leptin is becoming increasingly complex. Leptin has been shown to alter insulin sensitivity as there is crosstalk within the signal transduction pathways and leptin is also involved in the immune system by altering Th1/Th2 responses. Interestingly, leptin has been shown to have growth factor properties in that it acts as a mitogen for several cell types including endothelium and epithelium. Increased adipose tissue mass leads to altered secretion of leptin, TNF- α , adiponectin and resistin. There is little doubt that these factors, all having different functions, interact with one another to influence the effect of insulin on target tissues. The impact of these factors in the progression of type 2 diabetes is an exciting new field of study and the involvement of these factors as a group in wound healing has yet to be investigated.

A. Leptin

Leptin circulates in mouse and human plasma as a 16 kDa protein and plasma levels of leptin are highly correlated with adipose tissue mass (23). Administration of leptin in mice results in a dose-dependent decrease in body weight which is restricted to adipose tissue, not lean body mass (24). Mice deficient in leptin hormone (*ob/ob* mice) resemble starved animals in that they have decreased body temperature, hyperphagia, decreased immune function and infertility (25), all of which are reversed with leptin administration.

There are five splice variants of the leptin receptor gene (OB-R). Sequencing of the original murine cDNA demonstrated a single membrane-spanning receptor of the class I receptor family (26). The closest relatives of Ob-R are gp130 (27), the G-CSF receptor (28), and the leukemia inhibitory factor receptor (29). Only the splice variant ObRb has been shown to mediate intracellular signaling through the activation of the Jak-STAT pathway (30) (figure 3-3). The binding of leptin causes receptor dimerization and phosphorylation of JAK-2 kinase. JAK-2 has intrinsic tyrosine kinase activity, it autophosphorylates and also phosphorylates the leptin receptor on various tyrosine residues. A class of cytoplasmic transcription factors called signal transducers and activators of transcription (STAT) proteins (STAT-3, STAT-5, STAT-6) are subsequently recruited and phosphorylated (30). Following phosphorylation, STATs dissociate from the receptor complex and relocate to the nucleus. Different pairings of STATs may result in a diversity of signals. Keratinocyte-specific STAT3 deficiency results in severe wound healing impairment (31). In the epidermis, ObRb is expressed only in the basal layer and in hyperproliferative epithelium at the wound edge, whereas ObRa was observed throughout the epidermis (32).

Although insulin has been shown to stimulate adipocyte leptin synthesis (33), a mechanism whereby insulin inhibits leptin receptor signaling has been described, suggesting that hyperinsulinemia contributes to leptin resistance (34). HEK293 cells were used to study the crosstalk between insulin and leptin as these cells bear the ObRb receptor isoform and PI 3-kinase. JAK-2 and IRS-2 were transiently over-expressed in these cells and pre-incubation of these cells with insulin abolished the JAK-2 phosphorylation observed with leptin treatment alone. SHP-1 is a phosphatase that is associated with JAK-2 and is activated by the insulin receptor, its activation results in decreased phosphorylation of JAK-2.

Leptin may not only act on the hypothalamus to signal a reduction in food consumption, but also to notify the pancreas and act as a negative regulator for insulin release (35). This effect is mediated specifically by the leptin receptors found on the islets (36). Recombinant leptin inhibited insulin release from perfused pancreas preparation from ob/ob mice (lacking leptin protein) but not Zucker *fa/fa* rats (highly

impaired leptin receptors). Leptin was also shown to inhibit glucose-stimulated insulin secretion by islets in a dose-dependent manner in ob/ob mice but not db/db mice (lacking functional leptin receptors). In obesity, there is an acquired leptin resistance (37). In this case, insulin levels are not controlled by the action of leptin on the pancreas, and hyperinsulinemia may result.

Leptin receptors have also been localized to the endothelial cells of the vasculature (38). An ample blood supply surrounding adipose tissue would be necessary for its role as an endocrine tissue. The authors found that treatment of endothelial cells with leptin upregulated tyrosine phosphorylation of ObRb and induced the phosphorylation and DNA-binding activity of STAT3. Endothelial cells exhibited a directional migration response toward leptin and also formed capillary-like tubes in 3dimensional gels. In vivo, Hydron polymer pellets containing PBS, VEGF or leptin were implanted into the corneas of normal or fa/fa Zucker rats and neovascularization was assessed. Normal rats exhibited an angiogenic response toward leptin but fa/fa Zucker rats did not, although they did respond to VEGF. The investigators concluded that leptin can act in a paracrine fashion by binding to endothelial cells, causing an angiogenic response. Conversely, full thickness excisional wounds in *ob/ob* mice were treated with leptin (1 ug twice daily topically or 5 ug/g body weight i.p.), and although wound closure and epithelial expression of VEGF was improved, angiogenesis in the granulation tissue was not (39). One would expect an increase in VEGF expression to be associated with improved angiogenesis, however, Lauer et al. demonstrated rapid VEGF₁₆₄ degradation in chronic wound lysates due to increased proteolytic activity (40).

The regulation of the immune system in response to diverse pathogens is intricate and essential for survival. The mechanisms of the immune response are now clearer since the identification of the CD4+ T helper subpopulation (Th1 and Th2). Following stimulation by an antigen presenting cell, naïve CD4+ T cells produce IL-2 and then differentiate to secrete specific cytokine profiles (reviewed in 41). Th1 cells secrete proinflammatory cytokines (i.e. IL-2 and IFN- γ , and lymphotoxin) and are involved in macrophage and monocyte-mediated responses. Th2 cells secrete regulatory cytokines (i.e. IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-9, and IL-10) and are involved in antibody production and mast cell and eosinophil proliferation and function.

Leptin is capable of increasing Th1 while suppressing Th2 cytokine production (42). It has been suggested that suppressed cell-mediated immunity during nutritional deprivation is due to a decrease in leptin expression. Leptin treatment of splenocytes from db/+ mice showed an increase in proliferation that was not seen in db/db mice indicating that the effect of leptin on proliferation is through leptin receptor signaling. T cells also showed an increase in IFN- γ secretion in response to leptin indicating that leptin promotes a Th1-like proinflammatory cytokine profile in CD4+ T cells while inhibiting a Th2 cytokine profile. These results further supported the hypothesis that a decrease in leptin levels during starvation acts as a signal to conserve energy (43) in that the cognate immune response, which requires clonal expansion, is inhibited. The induction of Th1 by leptin has been linked to experimentally induced autoimmune diseases such as insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus (44). Interestingly, female mice and humans are

hyperleptinaemic compared to males and have a higher incidence of autoimmune disease, this may be due to hormones or sex-linked genetic factors (45).

In obesity, when leptin resistance occurs, individuals have an increased susceptibility to infection. In wound healing, it has been demonstrated that a severe injury also results in a decreased Th1 response (46). This T cell imbalance leads to generalized immunosuppression and increased susceptibility to infection and sepsis. It is therefore likely that leptin resistance, combined with a severe injury, would cause substantial immunosuppression and contribute to wound healing deficiencies.

Leptin has also been shown to act as a mitogen for epithelial, endothelial, and pancreatic cells *in vitro* (32,47,48). Frank *et al.* (32) studied the influence of leptin on keratinocytes during reepithelialization in *ob/ob* mice. They demonstrated that leptin improved reepithelialization of excisional wounds and accelerated wound healing in *ob/ob* mice. Leptin-treated animals exhibited a highly organized epithelium; whereas, the PBS-treated control wounds were disorganized and atrophied. The leptin was administered systemically and topically to ensure that systemic leptin was not just influencing the diabetic phenotype resulting in improved healing. In the same study, leptin receptor (ObR) expression was measured. PBS treated *ob/ob* mice demonstrated a delay in ObR expression compared to wild-type mice and leptin-treated *ob/ob* mice indicating that leptin protein can correct the expression of its own receptor. As ObRb receptors are localized to proliferating keratinocytes, leptin may act on these receptors to mediate mitogenesis.

Recently, the presence of leptin has been detected in the wound fluid of pigs (49). The level of leptin in partial thickness wounds was shown to peak within the first 3 days following wounding (4.8-10.2-fold). The presence of leptin during this time supports the hypothesis that leptin plays a role in reepithelialization, as this phase of healing takes place 1-6 days following a partial thickness wound. This is in contrast to Stallmeyer (50) who reported a decrease in leptin expression following wounding. The discrepancy may be due to a difference in animal (pig vs mouse), in wounding (partial thickness vs full thickness) or in the type of leptin assay used (bioassay vs radioimmunoassay). Marikovsky *et al.* (49) propose that the partial thickness wound results in leptin secretion from the subcutaneous fat in the pig while the mouse used by Stallmeyer lacks the necessary adipose tissue.

Wound healing deficiencies have been described in db/db mice. The impairment of wound healing in the db/db mouse is characterized by a delay in cellular infiltration, granulation tissue formation and reepithelialization, as well as reduced angiogenesis and collagen content (51, 52). Db/db mice were found to have low vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), delayed healing and decreased tensile strength. A significant reduction in the expression of platelet derived growth factor (PDGF) and PDGF receptor in db/db mice has been shown in unwounded skin and following wounding (53). The wound healing impairment seen in these animals can be improved with topical recombinant PDGF-BB (54). Treatment with rPDGF-BB resulted in increased cellular infiltration and capillary ingrowth, giving rise to increased granulation tissue formation. The expression of insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-I and IGF-II during wound healing in *db/db* mice are delayed compared to normal littermates (55). While levels of IGF-I in the *db/db* mice only reached 50% of the control, IGF-II were increased four fold by day 10. Usually, IGF-II is highly expressed in fetal tissue and declines after birth. However, in diabetic animals IGF-II appears to play an important role. Other studies have shown that IGF-I combined with PDGF did not have an additive effect on healing bf *db/db* mice, while IGF-II and PDGF did (56). This indicates different functions of IGF-I and IGF-II during wound healing, and it has been speculated that IGF-II may be compensating for IGF-I which may be sequestered by binding proteins. Also, apoptosis in the *db/db* mouse is delayed and the delay is reversed with IGF-II and PDGF combined therapy (57).

Besides growth factors, derangement of proteolytic enzymes may also lead to delayed healing. The expression of the matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-2 (72 kd type IV collagenase, gelatinase A) and MMP-9 (92 kd type IV collagenase, gelatinase B) have been studied in db/db mice (58). In humans, MMP-2 and MMP-9 are higher in chronic leg wounds and pressure ulcers compared to acute wounds (59). Prior to wounding, the non-diabetic littermates had significantly higher levels of MMP-2 in unwounded tissue than db/db mice and neither group had detectable levels of MMP-9. Following wounding, the expression of latent gelatinases peaked earlier in the db/db mice and there were more active gelatinases present in their wounds compared to normal littermates.

This model parallels the clinical data insofar as gelatinase expression in chronic wounds leading to excessive proteolytic activity.

B. Tumor Necrosis Factor-alpha

There is evidence that TNF- α contributes to insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. Increased levels of TNF- α have been measured in cultured white adipose tissue of high fat fed mice and rats (60). Although the levels of TNF- α in the serum of both lean and obese humans is very low, the levels in the adipose tissue and muscle of insulin-resistant and diabetic patients are significantly higher than in insulin-sensitive patients (61-63).

Prolonged exposure to TNF- α has been shown to increase insulin resistance (64), and there are several metabolic effects of TNF- α which lead to insulin resistance. TNF- α can inhibit expression of GLUT4 (glucose transporter 4) and decrease glucose transport (65). A recent study found that insulin resistance in obese patients is positively correlated with triglyceride content within muscle cells and TNF- α gene expression and inversely correlated to GLUT4 expression (66). Second, TNF- α can antagonize synthesis/action of PPAR γ (peroxisome proliferator-activator receptor γ). PPAR γ is a nuclear receptor involved in adipogenesis and regulation of adipocyte function by increasing fatty acid uptake by adipocytes, thus lowering FFA (free fatty acid) levels. Thiazolidinedione drugs are PPAR- γ agonists and insulin sensitizers. They abrogate the effect of TNF- α on fat cells and may inhibit TNF- α synthesis in fat (67). Third, TNF- α promotes lipolysis and increases FFA levels. Thiazolidinediones prevent TNF- α -mediated lipolysis (68). And finally, TNF- α may promote serine phosphorylation of IRS-1, thus decreasing insulin-mediated signaling (69).

Chronic wounds are characterized by elevated pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α , IL-1 β and increased proteases such as matrix metalloproteinases (MMP-2 and MMP-9) and serine proteases (70,71). Chronic wounds have also been shown to contain lower levels of tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs) (72-74). MMP-9 expression is higher in chronic wounds and it functions in the digestion of basement membrane components such as type IV collagen and the type VII collagen which anchor the basement membrane to the dermis. It exists as an inactive 92-kDa form which can be converted to an 82-kDa active form by pro-MMP-9 activator (pM9A), a tissue-associated chymotrypsin-like proteinase (75). In normal tissue, MMP-9 is expressed in very low quantities while TIMP-1 is constantly expressed. Following injury, TGF- β induces pro-MMP-9 expression which then binds to TIMP-1 and maintains its latency. TNF- α down regulates TIMP-1 and pro-MMP-9 is then activated by pM9A.

Wound fluid from chronic leg ulcers has been shown to have less effect on promoting fibroblast proliferation *in vitro* compared to fluid from healing chronic wound fluid from the same patients (76). The chronic wounds were shown to have increased levels of TNF- α , IL-1, IL-6 but no significant difference in PDGF, EGF, bFGF, or TGF- β compared to healing wounds. It was suggested that non-healing wounds may result from increased inflammation rather than a deficiency of growth factors. Inflammation requires proteolytic enzymes for the destruction and remodeling of tissues. Collagenase breaks down collagen during inflammation (77) and prostaglandin (PGE₂) induces intracellular proteases (78). Dayer *et al.* (79) demonstrated that TNF- α was able to induce collagenase and PGE₂ production from synovial cells and fibroblasts. TNF- α has also been shown to inhibit collagen and fibronectin synthesis by fibroblasts (80).

C. Adiponectin

Adiponectin is the most abundant protein in adipose tissue (81) and it comprises 0.01% of total plasma protein (82). Very recently, Yamauchi et al. cloned two receptors for adiponectin, AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 (83). The receptors are predicted to contain seven transmembrane domains but are structurally and functionally distinct from G-protein-coupled receptors. The expression of AdipoR1 has been demonstrated in muscle, while AdipoR2 is predominantly expressed in liver. The investigators demonstrated that the receptors were able to mediate increased AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) and PPAR- α ligand activity, fatty acid oxidation and glucose uptake by adiponectin. Since then, the expression of both Adipo1 and Adipo2, have also been demonstrated in both human and rat pancreatic β cells (84).

The expression of adiponectin mRNA and protein is reduced in coronary heart disease, and in obese mice and humans (85), which may implicate this protein in the development of insulin resistance. Obese males were found to have up to 53% less plasma adiponectin than lean controls (86). Sex differences in adiponectin plasma concentrations have been observed (87). In one study, men and women with a body mass

index (BMI) >30kg/m² were compared. Although the women had a two-fold higher percent body fat, their plasma adiponectin levels were 65% higher. With weight loss, there is an increase in plasma adiponectin and adipose tissue adiponectin mRNA. The expression of adiponectin may be increased during adipogenesis but is prone to negative feedback inhibition in obesity (88). Plasma adiponectin correlates inversely with both adiposity and insulin sensitivity (86, 87). In animal models of insulin resistance and in humans with type 2 diabetes, there is an increase in intramuscular triglycerides; adiponectin may increase the β -oxidation of fatty acids thereby lowering serum triglycerides and free fatty acids (89).

In lipoatrophic mice (mice that lack adipose tissue), and obese mice, adiponectin is reduced (90). Combination treatment using leptin and adiponectin almost completely abolished insulin resistance in the lipoatrophic mice. Treatment of *db/db* mice with adiponectin was shown to improve insulin resistance indicating that adiponectin mediates its effects in a leptin-independent pathway. This study also found that decreased triglycerides with adiponectin treatment were associated with improved insulin signal transduction, as shown by increased insulin-induced tyrosine phosphorylation of the IR and IRS-1.

Adiponectin has a number of other systemic functions, most notably, antiinflammatory effects on endothelial cells and macrophages. Hypoadiponectinemia has been associated with endothelial dysfunction as decreased adiponectin correlated with resistance vessel endothelial function (91). A significant inverse correlation has been

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

observed between levels of adiponectin and TNF- α (83, 84). Although adiponectin does not affect TNF- α binding to its receptor, it inhibits TNF- α -stimulated NF- κ B activation (92). As leukocyte adhesion to the vascular wall is considered essential for the development of atherosclerosis, the anti-inflammatory effect of adiponectin may protect against atherosclerosis through the decreased expression of adhesion molecules (93), monocyte attachment, and the atherogenic transformation of macrophages to foam cells (94). Conversely, TNF- α has been shown to decrease adiponectin mRNA *in vitro* (86).

The treatment of insulin resistance with adiponectin rather than other anti-diabetic drugs currently used may have numerous advantages (90). Adiponectin may prevent atherogenesis because of its anti-inflammatory properties (92), adiponectin mediates anti-diabetic effects without increasing body weight. Unlike the case with insulin and leptin, and there was no observable adiponectin resistance in obesity and type 2 diabetes. The involvement of adiponectin in wound healing has not been previously studied to our knowledge.

D. Resistin

Resistin (for resistance to insulin) is a protein that has very recently been associated with type 2 diabetes (95). In fasting or diabetic (streptozotocin treated combined with a high carbohydrate diet) animals, resistin expression is low or nondetectable in adipose tissue, but levels rise following feeding or insulin administration (96). The mechanism by which thiazoladinediones affect PPAR- γ was previously unknown, but recently they have been found to decrease the expression of resistin, a new

protein which is only found in adipose tissue (95). Immunohistochemistry showed that resistin was highest in the cytoplasm of adipocytes of white adipose tissue. Resistin is induced during adipocyte differentiation, circulates in mouse serum and is increased in obesity. Immunoneutralization of resistin was found to improve blood glucose and insulin action in mice with diet-induced obesity, whereas administration of resistin did the opposite. Treatment of 3T3-L1 cells with anti-resistin IgG increased insulin-mediated glucose uptake by 42% while purified resistin-F (carboxy-terminal Flag-tag) reduced insulin-stimulated glucose uptake by 37%, indicating that this is a function of resistin. The resistin receptor, signaling pathway and mechanism of resistin action are unknown to date but Steppan suggests that resistin binds to receptors in insulin-responsive tissues and modulates insulin signal transduction (95).

In contrast to the results above, Way et al. (97) determined that in several animal models of obesity including *ob/ob, db/db, tub/tub*, and KKA^y mice; resistin mRNA expression is significantly lower in white adipose tissue compared to lean controls. Also, treatment with PPAR- γ agonists increased adipose tissue resistin expression in *ob/ob* mice and Zucker *fa/fa* rats even through there were significant decreases in glucose levels.

The contradictory results of the above studies have not been explained to date. It has been suggested that the differences may be due to methodologies or that resistin does not play an important role in insulin resistance (98). Importantly, human and mouse resistin share only 59% identity (99), and humans lack one of the three murine resistin

isoforms. A very recent human study on circulating resistin levels showed no evidence of serum resistin mediating insulin resistance or in being a marker of obesity (100). This study showed no difference in resistin levels between normal-weight adolescents, obese insulin resistant nondiabetic, and type 2 diabetic adolescents even though there were significant differences in insulin levels. Women had approximately 20% higher levels of resistin than men, but these levels were not affected by fasting or leptin administration. Additionally, in humans, the resistin gene is on chromosome 19p13.3, a region not associated with obesity or insulin resistance (101). However, the downstream role of resistin in humans may still be important in the progression of type 2 diabetes, which is why receptor identification and the signaling pathway need to be defined.

V. Animal Models of Obesity

There are several animal models of obesity. Some commonly used models include the *db/db* and *ob/ob* mice and the fatty Zucker rat. A common feature of these models is that they either lack leptin protein (*ob/ob* mouse) or a functional leptin receptor (*db/db* mouse and fatty Zucker rat), thereby rendering them resistant to leptin. In the study of wound healing, the *db/db* and *ob/ob* mice have been used extensively while the fatty Zucker has not. The use of rats in wound healing rather than mice has several advantages; a larger size allows for more wounds on a single animal and therefore more controls for each test wound. The size also allows for larger wound areas so that several wound phases can be readily observed. Finally, the skin of the rats is substantially thicker than mouse skin and therefore closer histologically to human skin.

Despite the advantages of using rats, mice are often used to study wound healing due to the variety of strains available, the cost efficiency of housing and breeding and, because they have been so well studied, background data are abundantly available.

A. db/db and ob/ob Mice

The *ob/ob* mice lack leptin protein (102). These mice exhibit marked obesity, hyperphagia, transient hyperglycemia and very high plasma insulin concentrations, associated with an increase in the size and number of beta cells in the islets of Langerhans (103, 104). The C57B6/J *ob/ob* mouse expresses a 20-fold increase in leptin (*ob*) mRNA. However, there is a nonsense mutation resulting in an arginine changed to a stop codon at position 105 which prevents the production of leptin protein. The SM/Ckc- $+^{Dac}ob^{21}/ob^{21}$ mouse does not synthesize leptin mRNA due to a retroviral-like transposon in the first intron of the *ob* gene (105). This genomic insertion disrupts the expression of leptin mRNA.

The db/db mouse is characterized by obesity, hyperphagia, and severe diabetes with hyperglycemia (106, 107). In these mice, plasma insulin begins to rise at 10 days of age, peaks at 6-10 times normal by 2-3 months, then falls to near normal levels. The beta cells are hyperplasic and hypertrophic when insulin levels are high, and become atrophied when insulin levels drop. At this time glucose levels rise until death at 5-8 months. The autosomal recessive mutation (*db*) was first detected in C57BL/KsJ mice and was mapped to the middle of chromosome 4 (107). Since then it has been detected in at least four other mouse strains and two rat strains (108, 109). It is important to note that

although the mutation is similar in multiple mouse and rat strains, because of the difference in genetic background, the severity of disease may manifiest differently in each.

B. Fatty Zucker Rat

The fatty Zucker (fa/fa) rat exhibits leptin resistance resulting from a nucleotide substitution at position 880 (A \rightarrow C) causing an amino acid substitution at position 269 (Gln \rightarrow Pro) (110). Genetic mapping of chromosome 4 shows that fa and *diabetes* (*db*) are homologous loci on the rat and mouse genomes respectively. However due to the nature of the leptin receptor mutation in the fatty Zucker, there is still some residual leptin action. These rats are moderately insulin resistant but retain some insulin-mediated peripheral glucose uptake (111). These rats are obese, hyperinsulinemic, and glucose intolerant, yet normoglycemic (112).

C. JCR:LA-cp Rat

The development of the JCR:LA-cp rat strain is described in Russell et al. (113). The JCR:LA-cp rat incorporates the corpulent gene that was identified by Koletsky (114). The phenotype of these rats is due to a Tyr763 stop mutation in the extracellular domain of the leptin receptor. This results in a truncated protein unable to insert into the cell membrane as it lacks both a transmembrane and intracellular domain. The obese rats are homozygous for the cp gene and lean rats are either heterozygous (cp/+) or wild-type (+/+). These rats are obese by 3 weeks of age, hyperinsulinemic by 4 weeks and insulin

resistant at 8 weeks. By 12 weeks of age, the glucose uptake and turnover in the male cp/cp rats is no longer responsive to insulin. Male cp/cp rats begin to develop atherosclerotic lesions at 6 months and by 9 months, 100% of the male animals exhibit advanced lesions in the aortic arch.

The male cp/cp rats develop more severe atherosclerosis and myocardial lesions than females, these lesions are strongly correlated with hyperinsulinemia (115). The male rats also exhibit a more severe hyperplasia of the B cells in the pancreas and this results in hyperinsulinemia and impaired glucose tolerance (116). Cp/cp rats have elevated levels of triglyceride rich very low density lipoprotein (VLDL) resulting in hypertriglyceridemia, this is more extreme in the female cp/cp (117). Low density lipoprotein (LDL) and high density lipoprotein (HDL) are also elevated resulting in high concentrations of cholesterol and cholesteryl esters. Female cp/cp rats may not experience atherosclerosis to the same degree as male rats due to differences in sexlinked hormone levels.

Unlike the JCR:LA-cp/cp rat, other rat models used to study obesity and insulin resistance such as the fatty Zucker do not develop cardiovascular disease. Metabolic syndrome in humans is associated with abdominal obesity, mild type 2 diabetes and high risk for cardiovascular disease. Obese and insulin resistant individuals are also prone to chronic wounds.

VI. Adipokines and Wound Healing

The wound healing process is extremely intricate. Add to this balance the involvement of adipokines due to obesity and insulin resistance and the problem becomes increasingly complex. How much influence do the products of adipocytes have on healing? It is likely that there is some involvement since the adipose tissue is in close proximity to the overlying dermis. Leptin receptors, including the long form, have been identified on dermal fibroblasts (118). It has also been demonstrated that fibroblasts secrete leptin protein and levels are increased in the presence of insulin. Fibroblast-derived leptin may affect collagen and cytokine synthesis and aid in wound repair. TNF- α is a cytokine that may impede wound healing by negatively regulating TGF- β 1 (120). TNF- α induces Smad7 and suppresses TGF- β 1/Smad signaling by occupying sites on TGF- β 1 type I receptor thereby inhibiting the phosphorylation and nuclear translocation of Smads involved in TGF- β 1 signaling. The characterization of adipokines is a relatively new field of study and their impact on wound healing is yet to be defined.



Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Insulin signal transduction (reviewed in12, 121) is initiated following insulin binding to its receptor (IR) which is a transmembrane tyrosine kinase in a $\alpha 2\beta 2$ tetramer configuration. Phosphorylation of IR results in the activation of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) proteins, which contain a tyrosine phosphate binding domain. The phosphotyrosines on IRS-1 serve as high affinity binding sites for the docking and activation of intracellular signaling proteins. Two major signaling pathways are activated through the insulin receptor. The mitogen activated protein (MAP) kinase pathway is primarily responsible for the growth-promoting effects of insulin and the PI3-K pathway mediates the metabolic responses to insulin. Each of these pathways may interact and activate the other under specific circumstances. Modified from: Le Roith and Zick (121).

Figure 3-2





- A) The mechanism of fatty acid-induced insulin resistance in skeletal muscle as proposed by Randle *et al.* (17). An increase in fatty acid concentration results in an elevation of the intramitochondrial acetyl CoA/CoA and NADH/NAD⁺ ratios, with subsequent inactivation of pyruvate dehydrogenase. This in turn causes citrate concentration to increase, leading to inhibition of phosphofructokinase. Subsequent increases in intracellular glucose-6-phosphate concentration would inhibit hexokinase II activity, which would result in an increase in intracellular glucose concentration and a decrease in muscle glucose uptake.
- B) Proposed alternative mechanism for fatty acid-induced insulin resistance in human skeletal muscle. An increase in delivery of fatty acids to muscle or a decrease in intracellular metabolism of fatty acids leads to an increase in intracellular fatty acid metabolites such as diacylglycerol, fatty acyl CoA, and ceramides. These metabolites activate a serine/threonine kinase cascade (possibly initiated by protein kinase Cθ) leading to phosphorylation of serine/threonine sites on insulin receptor substrates (IRS-1 and IRS-2), which in turn reduces the ability of the insulin receptor substrates to activate PI 3-kinase. As a consequence, glucose transport activity and other events downstream of insulin receptor signaling are diminished. HK, hexokinase II; PFK, phosphofructokinase; PDH, pyruvate dehydrogenase; PKCθ, protein kinase Cθ.



(Reproduced from 123)

Summary of cytokine receptor signaling via the JAK/STAT pathway. Dimerisation of the receptors by ligands occurs. This induces intermolecular phosphorylation of JAK kinases associated with the cytoplasmic domains. Activated JAK kinases phosphorylate STAT substrates which dissociate from the receptor complex.
VIII. REFERENCES

- Hidaka C, Milano E, Leopold PL, Bergelson JM, Hackett NR, Finberg RW, Wickam TJ, Kovesdi I, Roelvink P. CAR-dependent and CAR-independent pathways of adenovirus vector-mediated gene transfer and expression in human fibroblasts. J Clin Invest 1999;103:579-587.
- Nemerow GR. Biology of adenovirus cell entry. In: Curiel DT, Douglas JT, eds. Adenoviral vectors for gene therapy. San Diego: Academic Press, 2002:19-38.
- Sime PJ, Xing Z, Graham FL, Csaky KG, Gauldie J. Adenovector-mediated gene transfer of active transforming growth factor-β1 induces prolonged severe fibrosis in rat lung. J Clin Invest 1997;100:768-776.
- Center for disease Control. Prevalence of obesity among U.S. adults, by characteristics. n.d. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/nccdphp/dnpa/obesity/trend/prev_char.htm. Accessed November, 2002.
- Wilson JA, Clark JJ. Obesity: impediment to wound healing. Crit Care Nurs Q 2003;26:119-132.

- 6. Groszek DM. Promoting wound healing in the obese patient. AORN J 1982;5:1132-1138.
- Armstrong M. Obesity as an intrinsic factor affecting wound healing. J Wound Care 1998;7:220-221.
- Johnson RG, Cohn WE, Thurer RI, McCarthy JR, Sirois CA, Weintraub RM. Cutaneous closure after cardiac operations: a controlled, randomized, prospective, comparison of intradermal versus staple closures. Ann Surg 1997;226:606-612.
- 9. Derzie AJ, Silverstri F, Liriano E, Benotti P. Wound closure technique and acute wound complications in gastric surgery for morbid obesity: a prospective randomized trial. J Am Coll Surg 2000;191:238-243.
- Stephens P, Wall IB, Wilson MJ, Hill KE, Davis CE, Hill CM, Harding KG, Thomas DW. Anaerobic cocci populating the deep tissues of chronic wounds impair cellular wound healing responses in vitro. Br J Dermat 2003;148:456-466.
- Eron LJ. Targeting lurking pathogens in acute traumatic and chronic wounds. J Emerg Med 1999;17:189-195.
- 12. Virkamäki A, Ueki K, Kahn R. Protein-protein interaction in insulin signaling and the molecular mechanisms of insulin resistance. J Clin Invest 1999;103:931-943.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

- National Diabetes Data Group. Classification and diagnosis of diabetes mellitus and other categories of glucose intolerance. Diabetes 1979;28:1039-1057.
- Després J-P, Lamarche B, Mauriège P, Cantin B, Dagenais GR, Moorjani S, Lupien P-J. Hyperinsulinemia as an independent risk factor for ischemic heart disease. N Engl J Med 1996;334:952-957.
- 15. Krook A, Bjornholm M, Galuska D, Jiang XJ, Fahlman R, Myers MG, Walberg-Henriksson H, Zierath JR. Characterization of signal transduction and glucose transport in skeletal muscle from type 2 diabetic patients. Diabetes 2000;49:284-292.
- Shulman GI et al. Quantitation of muscle glycogen synthesis in normal subjects and subjects with non-insulin-dependent diabetes by ¹³C nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. N Engl J Med 1990;322:223-228.
- Randle PJ, Garland PB, Newsholme EA, Hales CN. The glucose fatty-acid cycle in obesity and maturity-onset diabetes mellitus. Ann NY Acad Sci 1965;131:324-333.
- Roden M et al. Mecahnisms of free fatty acid-induced insulin resistance in humans.
 J Clin Invest 1996;97:2859-2865.

- Dresner et al. Effects of free fatty acids on glucose transport and IRS-1-associated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity. J Clin Invest 1999;103:253-259.
- 20. Griffin ME, Marcucci MJ, Cline GW, Bell K, Barucci X, Lee D, Goodyear LL, Kraegen EW, White MF, Shulman GI. Free fatty acid-induced insulin resistance is associated with activation of protein kinase C theta and alterations in the insulin signaling cascade. Diabetes 1999;48:1270-1274.
- Spiegelman BM, Flier JS. Obesity and the regulation of energy balance. Cell 2001;104:531-543.
- 22. Saltiel AR. You are what you secrete. Nat Med 2001;7:887-888.
- 23. Maffei M, Halaas J, Ravussin E, Pratley RE, Lee GH, Zhang Y, Fei H, Kim S, Lallone R, Ranganathan S. Leptin levels in human and rodent: measurement of plasma leptin and *ob* RNA in obese and weight-reduced subjects. Nature Med 1995;1:1155-1161.
- Halaas JL,Gajiwala KS, Maffei M, Cohen SL, Chait BT, Rabinowitz D, Lallone RL, Burley SK, Friedman JM. Weight-reducing effects of the plasma protein encoded by the *obese* gene. Science;1995;269:543-546.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

- 25. Coleman DL. Obese and diabetes: two mutant genes causing diabetes-obesity syndromes in mice. Diabetologia 1978;14:141-148.
- 26. Tartaglia LA, Dembski M, Weng X, Deng N, Culpepper J, Devos R, Richards GJ, Campfield LA, Clark FT, Deeds J, Muir C, Sanker S, Moriarty A, Moore KJ, Smutko JS, Mays GG, Woolf EA, Monroe CA, Tepper RI. Identification and expression cloning of a leptin receptor, OB-R. Cell 1995;83:1263-1271.
- 27. Taga T, Hibi M, Hirata Y, Yamasaki K, Yasukawa K, Matsuda T, Hirano T, Kishimoto T. Restriction fragment length polymorphisms on the q24-q28 region of X chromosome among Japanese population. Cell 1989;58:573-581.
- 28. Larsen A, Davis T, Curtis BM, Gimpel S, Sims JE, Cosman D, Park L, Sorenson E, March CJ, Smith CA. Expression cloning of a human granulocyte colonystimulating factor receptor: a structural mosaic of hematopoietin receptor, immunoglobulin, and fibronectin domains. J Exp Med 1990;172:1559-1570.
- 29. Gearing DP, Thut CJ, VandenBos T, Gimpel SD, Delaney PB, King J, Price V, Cosman D, Beckmann MP. Leukemia inhibitory factor receptor is structurally related to the IL-6 signal transducer, gp130. EMBO J 1991;10:2839-2848.

- 30. Ghilardi N, Ziegler S, Wiestner A, Stoffel R, Heim MH, Skoda RC. Defective STAT signaling by the leptin receptor in diabetic mice. Proc Natl Acad USA 1996;93:6231-6235.
- 31. Sano S, Itami S, Takeda K, Tarutani M, Yamaguchi Y, Miura H, Yoshikawa K, Akira S, Takeda J.Keratinocyte-specific ablation of STAT3 exhibits impaired skin remodeling, but does not affect skin morphogenesis. EMBO J 1999;18:4657-4668.
- Frank S, Stallmeyer B, Kämpfer H, Kolb N, Pfeilschifter J. Leptin enhances wound re-epithelialization and constitutes a direct function of leptin in skin repair. J Clin Invest 2000;106:501-509.
- Flier JS. Leptin expression and action: new experimental paradigms. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1997;94:4242-4245.
- 34. Kellerer M, Lammers R, Fritsche A, Strack V, Machicao F, Borboni P, Ullrich A, Häring HU. Insulin inhibits leptin receptor signaling in HEK293 cells at the level of janus kinase-2: a potential mechanism or hyperinsulinaemia-associated leptin resistance. Diabetologia 2001;44:1125-1132.
- Kieffer TJ, Heller RS, Habener JF. Leptin receptors expressed on pancreatic βcells. Biochem Biophys Res Comm 1996;224:522-527.

- 36. Emilsson V, Liu Y-L, Cawthorne MA, Morton NM, Davenport M. Expression of the functional leptin receptor mRNA in pancreatic islets and direct inhibitory action of leptin on insulin secretion. Diabetes 1997:46:313-316.
- Campfield LA, Smith FJ, Guisez Y, Devos R, Burn P. Recombinant mouse OB protein: evidence for a peripheral signal linking adiposity and central neural networks. Science 1995;269:546-549.
- Sierra-Honigmann RM, Nath AK, Murakami C, Garcia-Cardena G, Papapetropoulos A, Sessa WC, Madge LA, Schechner JS, Schwabb MB, Polverini PJ, Flores-Riveros JR. Biological action of leptin as an angiogenic factor. Science 1998;281:1683-1686.
- Stallmeyer B, Pfeilschifter J, Frank S. Systemically and topically supplemented leptin fails to reconstitute a normal angiogenic response during skin repair in diabetic *ob/ob* mice. Diabetologia 2001;44:471-479.
- 40. Lauer G, Sollberg S, Cole M et al. Expression and proteolysis of vascular endothelial growth factor is increased in chronic wounds. J Invest Dermatol 2000;115:12-18.

- 41. Mosmann TR, Sad S. The expanding universe of T-cell subsets: Th1, Th2 and more. Immunol Today 1996;17138-17146.
- 42. Lord GM, Matarese G, Howard JK, Baker RJ, Bloom SR, Lechler RI. Leptin modulates the T-cell immune response and reverses starvation-induced immunosuppression.
- 43. Ahima RS, Prabakaran D, Mantzoros C, Qu D, Lowell B, Maratos-Flier E, Flier JS.Role of leptin in the neuroendocrine response to fasting. Nature 1996;382:250-252.
- Matarese G, Sanna V, Lechler RI, Sarvetnick N, Fontana S, Zappacosta S, La Cava
 A. Leptin accelerates autoimmune diabetes in female nonobese diabetic (NOD)
 mice. Diabetes 2002;51:1356-1361.
- 45. Whitacre CC. Sex differences in autoimmune disease. Nat Immunol 2001;2:777-780.
- 46. Kelly JL, Osuilleabhain CB, Soberg CC, Mannick JA, Lederer JA. Severe injury triggers antigen-specific T-helper cell dysfunction. Shock 1999;12:39-45.
- 47. Bouloumie A, Drexler HC, Lafontan M, Busse R. Leptin, the product of *Ob* gene, promotes angiogenesis. Circ Res 1998;83:1059-1066.

- 48. Islam MS, Morton NM, Hansson A, Emilsson V. Rat insulinoma-derived pancreatic beta cells express a functional leptin receptor that mediates a proliferative response. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1997;238:851-855.
- 49. Marikovsky M, Rosenblum CI, Faltin Z, Friedman-Einat M. Appearance of leptin in wound fluid as a response to injury. Wound Rep Reg 2002;10:302-307
- Stallmeyer B, Dampfer H, Podda M, Kaufmann R, Pfeilschifter J, Frand SA. Novel keratinocyte mitogen: regulation of leptin and its functional receptor in skin repair. J Invest Dermatol 2001;117:98-105.
- 51. Bohlen HG, Niggl BA. Adult microvascular disturbances as a result of juvenileonset diabetes in *db/db* mice. Blood Vessels 1979;16:269-276.
- 52. Coleman DL. Diabetes-obesity syndromes in mice. Diabetes 1982;31(Suppl 1):1-6.
- 53. Beer H-D, Longaker MT, Werner S. Reduced expression of PDGF and PDGF receptors during impaired wound healing. J Invest Dermatol 1997;109:132-138.
- 54. Greenhalgh DG, Sprudel KH, Murray MJ, Ross R. PDGF and FGF stimulate wound healing in the genetically diabetic mouse. Am J Pathol 1990;136:1235-1246.

- 55. Brown DL, Kane CD, Shernausek SD, Greenhalgh DG. Differential expression and localization of insulin-like growth factors I and II in cutaneous wounds of diabetic and nondiabetic mice. Am J Pathol 1997;151:715-724.
- 56. Greenhalgh DG, Hummel RP III, Albertson S, Breeden MP. Synergistic actions of platelet-derived growth factor and the insulin-like growth factors in vivo: enhancement of tissue repair in genetically diabetic mice. Wound Rep Reg 1993;1:69-81.
- 57. Brown DL, Kao WW-Y, Greenhalgh DG. Apoptosis down-regulates inflammation under the advancing epithelial wound edge: delayed patterns in diabetes and improvement with topical growth factors. Surgery 1997;121:372-380.
- 58. Neely AN, Clendening CE, Gardner J, Greenhalgh DG. Gelatinase activities in wounds of healing-impaired mice versus wounds of non-healing-impaired mice. J Burn Care Rehabil 2000;21:395-402.
- 59. Wysocki AB, Staiano-Coico L, Grinnell F. Wound fluid from chronic leg ulcers contains elevated levels of metalloproteinases MMP-2 and MMP-9. J Invest Dermatol 1993;101:64-68.

- Morin CL, Eckel RH, Marcel T, Pagliassotti MJ. High fat diets elevate adipose tissue-derived tumor necrosis factor-α activity. Endocrinology 1997;138:4665-4671.
- Hotamisligil GS, Arner P, Caro JF, Atkinson RL, Spiegelman BM. Increased adipose tissue expression of tumor necrosis factor-α in human obesity and insulin resistance. J Clin Invest 1995;95:2409-2415.
- 62. Hotamisligil GS, Spiegelman BM. Tumor necrosis factor alpha: a key component of the obesity-diabetes link. Diabetes 1994;43:1271-1278.
- 63. Saghizadeh M, Ong JM, Garvey WT, Henry RR, Kern PA. The expression of TNF alpha by human muscle: relationship to insulin resistance. J Clin Invest 1996;97:1111-1116.
- 64. Lang CH, Dobrescu C, Bagby GJ. Tumor necrosis factor impairs insulin action on peripheral glucose disposal and hepatic glucose output. Endocrinology 1992;130:43-52.
- Stephens JM, Pekala PH. Transciptional repression of the GLUT4 and c/EBP genes in 3T3-L1 cells by tumor necrosis factor-alpha. J Biol Chem 1991;266:21839-21845.

- 66. Mingrone G, Rosa G, Di Rocco P, Manco M, Capristo E, Castagneto M, Vettor R, Gasbarrini G, Greco AV. Skeletal muscle triglycerides lowering is associated with net improvement of insulin sensitivity, TNF-α reduction and GLUT4 expression enhancement. Internat J Obesity 2002;26:1165-72.
- 67. Hofmann C, Lorenz K, Braithwaite SS, Colca JR, Palazuk BJ, Hotamisligil GS, Spiegelman BM. Altered gene expression for tumor necrosis factor-α and its receptors during drug and dietary modulation of insulin resistance. Endocrinology 1994;134:264-270.
- 68. Miles PD, Romeo OM, Higo K, Cohen A, Rafaat K, Olefsky JM. TNF-alpha induced insulin resistance *in vivo* and its prevention by troglitazone. Diabetes 1997;46:1678-1683.
- Hotamisligil GS, Johnson RS, Distel RJ, Ellis R, Papaioannou VE, Spiegelman BM. Uncoupling of obesity from insulin resistance through a targeted mutation in aP2, the adipocyte fatty acid binding protein. Science 1996:274:1377-1379.
- 70. Tarnuzzer RW, Schultz GS. Biochemical analysis of acute and chronic wound environments. Wound Rep Reg 1996;4:321-5.

- Wysocki AB, Staiano-Coico L, Grinnell F. Wound fluid from chronic leg ulcers contains elevated levels of metalloproteinases MMP-2 and MMP-9. J Invest Dermatol 1993;101:64-8.
- 72. Tarnuzzer RW, Macauley SP, Bruce MS, Mast BA, Stacey MC, Trengrove N, Moldawer LL, Burslem F, Schultz GS. Epidermal growth factor in wound healing: a model for molecular pathogenesis of chronic wounds. In: Ziegler TR, Pierce GF, Herndon DN, editors. Growth factors and wound healing: basic science and potential clinical applications. Norwell, MA: Serono Symposia, USA 1995;206-228.
- 73. Grinnell F, Zhu M. Fibronectin degradation in chronic wounds depends on the relative levels of elastase, α1-proteinase inhibitor, and α2-macroglobulin. J Invest Dermatol 1996;106:335-41.
- 74. Yager DR, Chen SM, Ward SI, Olutoye OO, Diegelmann RF, Cohen IK. Ability of chronic wound fluids to degrade peptide growth factors is associated with increased levels of elastase activity and diminished levels of proteinase inhibitors. Wound Rep Reg 1997;5:23-32.
- 75. Han Y-P, Nien Y-D, Garner WL. Tumor necrosis factor-α-induced proteolytic activation of pro-matrix metalloproteinase-9 by human skin is controlled by down-

regulating tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-1 and mediated by tissue-associated chymotrypsin-like proteinase. J Biol Chem 2002;277:27319-27.

- 76. Trengove NJ, Bielefeldt-Ohmann H, Stacey MC. Mitogenic activity and cytokine levels in non-healing and healing chronic leg ulcers. Wound Rep Reg 2000;8:13-25.
- Krane SM, Goldring SR, Dayer J-M. Interactions among lymphocytes, monocytes, and other synovial cells in the rheumatoid synovium. In: Lymphokines, vol 7. Pick E, ed. Academic Press, New York, 1982.
- 78. Baracos V, Rodemann HP, Dinarello CA, Goldberg AL. Stimulation of muscle protein degradation and prostaglandin-E2 release by leukocytic pyrogen (interleukin-1). A mechanism for the increased degradation of muscle proteins during fever. N Engl J Med 1983;308:553-558.
- 79. Dayer JM, Beutler B, Cerami A. Cachectin/tumor necrosis factor stimulates collagenase and prostaglandin E2 production by human synovial cells and dermal fibroblasts. J Exp med 1985; 162:2163-2168.
- Solis-Herruzo JA, Brenner DA, Chojkier M. Tumor necrosis factor α inhibits collagen gene transcription and collagen synthesis in cultured human fibroblasts. J Biol Chem 1988;263:5841-5845.

- 81. Maeda K, Okubo K, Shimomura I, Okubo K, Shimomura I, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y, Matsubara K. cDNA cloning and expression of a novel adipose specific collagen-like factor, apM1 (Adipose most abundant gene transcript 1). Biochem Biophys Res Comm 1996;221:286-289.
- Arita Y, Kihara S, Ouchi N, Takahashi M, Maeda K, Miyagawa J, et al.,.
 Paradoxical decrease of an adipose-specific protein, adiponecin, in obesity.
 Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1999;257:79-83.
- Yamauchi T, Kamon J, Ito Y, Tsuchida A, Yokomizo T, Kita S, et al. Cloning of adiponectin receptors that mediate antidiabetic metabolic effects. Nature 2003;423:762-769.
- Kharroubi I, Rasschaert J, Eizirik DL, Cnop M. Expression of adiponectin receptors in pancreatic β cells. Biochem Biophys Res Comm 2003;312:1118-1122.
- 85. Kahn BB, Flier JS. Obesity and insulin resistance. J Clin Invest 2000;106:473-481.
- 86. Bruun JM, Lihn AS, Verdich C, Pedersen SB, Toubro S, Astrup A, Richelsen B. Regulation of adiponectin by adipose tissue-derived cytokines: in vivo and in vitro investigations in humans. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2003;285:E527-E533.

- 87. Kern PA, Di Gregorio GB, Lu T, Rassouli N, Ranganathan G. Adiponectin expression from human adipose tissue: relation of obesity, insulin resistance, and tumor necrosis factor-α expression. Diabetes 2003;52:1779-1785.
- 88. Yang W-S, Lee W-J, Funahashi T, Tanaka S, Matsuzawa Y, Chao C-L, Chen C-L, Tai T-Y, Chuang L-M. Weight reduction increases plasma levels of an adiposederived anti-inflammatory protein, adiponectin. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2001;86:3815-3819.
- 89. Fruebis J, Tsao TS, Javorschi S, Ebbets-Reed D, Erickson MR, Yen FT, Bihain BE, Lodish HF. Proteolytic cleavage product of 30-kDa adipocyte complement-related protein increases fatty acid oxidation in muscle and causes weight loss in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2001;98:2005-2010.
- 90. Yamauchi T, Kamon J, Waki H, Terauchi Y, Kubota N, Hara K, et al. The fatderived hormone adiponectin reverses insulin resistance associated with both lipoatrophy and obesity. Nat Med 2001;7:941-946.
- 91. Shimabukoro M, Higa N, Asahi T, Oshiro Y, Takasu N, Tagawa T, Ueda S, Shimomura I, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y. Hypoadiponectinemia is closely linked to endothelial dysfunction in man. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2003;88:3236-3240.

- 92. Ouchi N, Kihara S, Arita Y, Okamoto Y, Maeda K, Kuriyama H, Hotta K, Nishida M, Takahashi M, Muraguchi M, Ohmoto Y, Nakamura T, Yamashita S, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa. Adiponectin, an adipocyte-derived plasma protein, inhibits endothelial NF-kB signaling through a cAMP-dependent pathway. Circulation 2000;102:1296-1301.
- 93. Ouchi N, Kihara S, Arita Y, Maeda K, Kuriyama H, Okamoto Y, Hotta K, Nishida M, Takahashi M, Nakamura T, Yamashita S, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y. Novel modulator for endothelial adhesion molecules: adipocyte-derived plasma protein, adiponectin. Circulation 1999;1002473-2476.
- 94. Ouchi N, Kihara S, Arita Y, Nishida M, Matsuyama A, Okamoto Y, Ishigama M, Kuriyama H, Kishida K, Nishizawa H, Hotta K, Muraguchi M, Ohmoto Y, Yamashita S, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y. Adipocyte-derived plasma protein, adiponectin, suppressed lipid accumulation and classA scavenger receptor expression in human monocyte-derived macrophages. Circulation 2001;103:1057-1063.
- 95. Steppan CM, Bailey ST, Bhat S, Brown EJ, Banerjee RR, Wright CM, Patel HR, Ahima RS, Lazar MA. The hormone resistin links obesity to diabetes. Nature 2001;409:307-312.

- Kim K-H, Lee K, Moon YS, Sul HS. A cysteine-rich adipose tissue-specific secretory factor inhibits adipocyte differentiation. J Biol Chem 2001;276:11252-11256.
- 97. Way JM, Görgün CZ, Tong Q, Uysal KT, Brown KK, Harrington WW, Oliver WR, Willson TM, Kliewer SA, Hotamisligil GS. Adipose tissue resistin expression is severely suppressed I obesity and stimulated by peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ agonists. J Biol Chem 2001;276:25651-25653.
- Ukkola O. Resistin a mediator or obesity-associated insulin resistance or an innocent bystander. Eur J Endocrinol 2002;147:571-574.
- 99. Steppan CM, Brown EJ, Wright CM, Bhat S, Banerjee RR, Dai CY, Enders GH, Silberg DG, Wen X, Wu GD, Lazar MA. A family of tissue-specific resistin-like molecules. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2001;98:502-506.
- 100. Lee JH, Chan JL, Yiannakouris N, Kontogianni M, Estrada E, Seip R, Orlova C, Mantzoros CS. Circulating resistin levels are not associated with obesity or insulin resistance in humans and are not regulated by fasting or leptin administration: cross-sectional and interventional studies in normal, insulin-resistant, and diabetic subjects. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2003;88:4848-4856.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

- 101. Shuldiner A, Yang R, Gong D. Resistin, obesity, and insulin resistance-the emerging role of the adipocyte as an endocrine organ. N Engl J Med 2001;345:1345-1346.
- 102. Zhang Y, Proenca R, Maffei M, Barone M, Leopold L, Friedman JM. Positional cloning of the mouse obese gene and its human homologue. Nature 1994;372:425-432.
- 103. Coleman DL, Hummel KP. The influence of genetic background on the expression of the obese (ob) gene in the mouse. Diabetologia 1973;9:287-293.
- 104. Genuth SM, Przybylski RS, Rosenberg DM. Insulin resistance in genetically obese hyperglycemic mice. Endocrinology 1971;88:1230-1238.
- Moon BC, Friedman JM. The molecular basis of the obese mutation in ob^{2J}mice.
 Genomics 1997;42:152-156.
- 106. Coleman DL, Hummel Kp. Studies with the mutation diabetes, in the mouse. Diabetologia 1967;3:238-248.
- Hummel KP, Dickie MM, Coleman DL. Diabetes, a new mutation in the mouse.
 Science 1966;153:1127-1128.

- 108. Aubert R, Herzog J, Camus M-C, Guenet J-L, Lemonnier D. Description of a new model of genetic obesity: the dbPas mouse. J Nutr 1985;115:327-333.
- 109. Truett G, Bahary N, Friedman JM, Leibel RL. Rat obesity gene fatty (fa) maps to chromosome 5: evidence for homology with the mouse gene diabetes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1991;88:7806-7809.
- 110. Chua SC, White DW, Wu-Peng XS, Liu S-M, Okada N, Kershaw EE, Chung WK, Power-Kehow L, Chua M, Tartaglia LA, Leibel RL. Phenotype of *fatty* due to Gln269Pro mutation in the leptin receptor (*Lepr*). Diabetes 1996;45:1141-1143.
- 111. Pederson RA, Campos RV, Buchan AMJ, Chisholm CB, Russell JC, Brown JC. Comparison of the enteroinsular axis in two strains of obese rats: the fatty Zucker and the JCR:LA-corpulent. Int J Obes 1991;15:461-470.
- 112. Zucker LM, Antoniades HN. Insulin and obesity in the Zucker genetically obese rat "fatty". Endocrinology 1972;90:1320-1330.
- Russell JC, Koeslag DG, Amy RM, Dolphin PJ. Plasma lipid secretion and clearance in hyperlipidemic JCR:LA-corpulent rats. Arteriosclerosis 1989;9:869-876.

- 114. Koletsky S. Pathologic findings and laboratory data in a new strain of obese hypertensive rats. Am J Pathol 1975;80:129-142.
- Russell JC, Amy RM. Myocardial and vascular lesions in the LA/N corpulent rat. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 1986;64:1272-1280.
- 116. Russell JC, Ahuja SK, Manickavel V, Rajotte RV, Amy RM. Insulin resistance and impaired glucose tolerance in the atherosclerosis prone LA/N-corpulent rat. Arteriosclerosis 1987;7:620-626.
- 117. Dolphin PJ, Stewart B, Amy RM, Russell JC. Serum lipids and lipoproteins in the atherosclerosis prone LA/N-corpulent rat. Biochim Biophys Acta 1987;919:140-148.
- 118. Glasow A, Kiess W, Anderregg U, Berthold A, Bottner A, Kratzsch J. Expression of leptin (Ob) and leptin receptor (Ob-R) in human fibroblasts: regulation of leptin secretion by insulin. J Clin Endorinol Metab 2001;86:4472-4479.
- 119. Schiffer M, von Gersdorff G, Bitzer M, Susztak K, Bottinger EP. Smad proteins and transforming growth factor-β signaling. Kidney Int 2000;58:S45-S52.
- 120. Inagaki Y, Truter S, Tanaka S, Di Liberto M, Ramirez F. Overlapping pathways mediate the opposing actions of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and transforming

183

growth factor-beta on alpha 2 (I) collagen gene transcription. J Biol Chem 1995;270:3353-3358.

- Le Roith D, Zick Y. Recent advances in our understanding of insulin action and insulin resistance. Diab Care 2001; 24:588-597.
- 122. Shulman GI. Cellular mechanisms of insulin resistance. J Clin Invest 2000;106:171-175.
- 123. Heath JK. Receptors. In: Heath JK (ed): Principles of Cell Proliferation. Oxford, Blackwell Science 2001; 48.

CHAPTER 4

The JCR:LA-cp Rat: A Novel Model for Impaired Wound Healing

A version of this chapter has been published in: Bauer BS, Ghahary A, Scott PG, Iwashina T, Demare J, Russell JC, Tredget EE. The JCR:LA-cp rat: a novel model for impaired wound healing. Wound Rep Reg 2004; 12:86-92.

I. ABSTRACT

The JCR:LA-cp obese rats and their lean controls were evaluated as a type 2 diabetic wound healing model and the healing quality was characterized. This model of insulin resistance has been used extensively to study atherosclerosis but has not previously been used to study wound healing. Six circular excisional wounds were made on the dorsum of each rat and followed to day 21. Tracings of the wounds were made and used to assess the rate of wound closure. Planimetry demonstrated a significantly diminished contraction of wounds in obese rats but no significant difference in Collagen content was estimated from the reepithelialization was observed. hydroxyproline content in wounded and unwounded skin. There were significantly lower levels of hydroxyproline in the wounds of obese, compared to lean animals at day 21. Histology demonstrated adipose tissue in place of dermal tissue in the JCR:LA-cp/cp rat in both unwounded tissue and in the wound at day 21. Active TGF-\$1 was measured in the serum using the plasminogen activator inhibitor-1/luciferase (PAI-1/L) and serum total TGF-β was measured using an ELISA. No significant differences were found between groups. Both active and total TGF- β were measured in tissue sections using the PAI-1/L assay. There was no significant difference in either active or total TGF- β between genotypes.

These results indicate a deficiency in wound healing in obese animals characterized by decreased wound contraction, decreased collagen production, and changes in histology. The JCR:LA-cp rat develops insulin resistance, atherosclerosis and early Type 2 diabetes and may be a good model of the impairment of wound healing in humans with metabolic syndrome.

II. RATIONALE FOR CURRENT STUDY

Our current study will focus on wound healing of the obese JCR:LA-cp rat. Although this rat model has been used extensively to study atherosclerosis, its wound healing characteristics have not been assessed. We believe this model to be of interest due to its underlying condition. In addition to being obese, this rat model is also insulin resistant and unlike the fatty Zucker rat, experiences atherosclerosis. We plan to assess wound contraction, histology, hydroxyproline content and TGF- β 1 concentrations in both serum and tissue sections. In this next study we may see differences in the obese JCR rat which will lead to more detailed studies including cell behaviour and treatment regimens to improve healing in these animals.

III. INTRODUCTION

The World Health Organization has recently declared obesity a worldwide epidemic. In the United States, approximately half the adult population is considered overweight, and of these, half are clinically obese. Clinically obese individuals have an increased risk of developing type 2 diabetes and have a mortality rate three times that of those with normal weight. Chronic skin ulcers have also been correlated with obesity (1). Leptin is an adipose-derived hormone, that circulates in plasma as a 16 kDa protein and plasma levels of leptin are highly correlated with adipose tissue mass (2). Administration of leptin causes a dose-dependent decrease in body weight in mice deficient in leptin hormone (*ob/ob* mice), resulting from a reduction in adipose tissue, but not lean body mass (3). *Ob/ob* mice resemble starved animals in that they have decreased body temperature, hyperphagia, decreased immune function and infertility (4), all of which are reversed by administration of leptin. There are five splice variants of the leptin receptor gene (OB-R) which shows sequence homology to the cytokine receptor superfamily. Only the splice variant ObRb (also referred to as the long form) has been shown to mediate intracellular signaling through the activation of the Jak-STAT pathway (5).

The development of the JCR:LA-cp rat strain has been described (6). The JCR:LA-cp rat incorporates the corpulent gene that was isolated by Koletsky et al. (7). The cp gene has been shown to have a Tyr763 stop mutation in the extracellular domain of the long form of the leptin receptor (ObRb isoform), leading to the phenotype observed in the obese JCR rat (8). The obese rats are homozygous for the cp gene and lean rats are either heterozygous (cp/+) or wild-type (+/+). Homozygous animals become detectably obese by 3 weeks of age, mildly hyperinsulinemic by 4 weeks and highly insulin resistant at 8 weeks. By 12 weeks of age, glucose uptake and turnover in the male cp/cp rats is no longer responsive to insulin. Male cp/cp rats begin to develop atherosclerotic lesions at 6 months and by 9 months, 100% of the male animals exhibit advanced lesions in the aortic arch. Only the male cp/cp rats develop atherosclerosis and myocardial lesions which are strongly correlated with hyperinsulinemia (9). Unlike the JCR:LA-cp rat, other rat models used to study obesity and insulin resistance, such as the fatty Zucker rat, do not develop cardiovascular disease. Metabolic syndrome in humans is associated with abdominal obesity, mild type 2 diabetes and high risk for cardiovascular disease. Obese and insulin resistant individuals are also prone to chronic wounds. It is for these reasons

that we chose the JCR:LA-cp rat to study chronic wounds and possible modalities of treatment.

In this study, the obese JCR:LA-cp rat was examined as a type 2 diabetic impaired wound healing model. These animals exhibit impaired healing, characterized by decreased wound contraction and hydroxyproline content.

IV. MATERIALS AND METHODS

A. Animals

Male rats of the JCR:LA-cp strain, obese (cp/cp) and lean (cp/+ or +/+), were raised in an established breeding colony at the University of Alberta as previously described (10). The rats were weaned at 3 weeks of age and housed initially in pairs in polycarbonate cages on woodchip bedding at 20°C and 55% relative humidity. The lighting was on a 12-hour cycle. At 6 weeks of age the rats were housed individually. Food was available at all times (Teklad Rodent Diet; Harlan Sprague-Dawley, Madison, WI). This is a corn and wheat-based diet of less than 4% total lipid and 23% protein content; the energy content is approximately 3.3 kcal/g.

B. Wound Generation

The rats were premedicated with buprenorphine 0.03 mg/kg (BuprenexTM, Reckitt & Coleman, Richmond VA. USA), and glycopyrulateTM 0.1 mg/kg (Sabex Inc. Boucherville, Que., Canada). Surgical plane anesthesia was induced and maintained by facemask using isofluraneTM (Biomeda-MTC, Cambridge, ON) and O₂ to effect. The

dorsal surface was prepared with 70% ethanol and 10% BetadineTM, (Purdue Fredrick Inc. Toronto, Ont., Canada). Six full thickness excisional wounds were made on each rat (3 wounds on each side of the midline) using a 6 mm Accu PunchTM disposable biopsy tool (Dormer Laboratories, Mississauga, Ont. Canada). There was no experimental intervention in the wounds and six animals from each experimental group were sacrificed at day 21. Wound tracings were performed on transparency film to assess wound reepithelialization and contraction. Transparencies were scanned and planimetry was performed using Scion Image (NIH, USA) with a scale on each transparency for standardization. For the initial surgery (day 0) and at termination, samples were collected for histology (H&E), immunohistochemistry (TGF- β 1), hydroxyproline content, and the plasminogen activator inhibitor/luciferase assay. Samples for histology were preserved in 4% paraformaldehyde, and samples for hydroxyproline were snap frozen and stored at – 80°C. At termination, serum was collected for analysis of TGF- β 1 content by ELISA.

C. Hydroxyproline Analysis

The content of collagen in unwounded and wounded tissue was determined by mass spectrometric analysis for 4-hydroxyproline (11). Skin samples (6 mm biopsies) from lean and obese rats were freeze-dried. Internal standard (*N*-methyl-L-proline) and 6 N HCl solution was added to wound tissue, and each sample was then hydrolyzed overnight at 115 °C. The *O*-butyl ester derivatives were prepared with 10% BF₂-butanol for 30 min at 120 °C after drying the hydrolysate. Liquid chromatography (using a Eclipse XDB-C18 column)/mass spectrometry analysis was performed on a Hewlett-

190

Packard (series 1100, Atlanta, GA) mass selective detector monitoring the ions at m/z 188 and 186.

D. TGF- β 1 ELISA

To determine the concentration of total TGF- β 1 in rat serum, a sandwich ELISA based on the procedure reported by Danielpour et al. (12) was used. Serum was stored frozen at -80°C until assayed. Briefly, 96-well plates were coated with 100 μ L per well of mouse monoclonal antibody to human TGF- β (R&D Systems, Mineapolis, MN) at a concentration of 1 µg/mL in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS). The plates were incubated for 3 h at room temperature (RT) followed by 16 h at 4°C. After washing twice with PBS-Tween-20 (PBS-T), the plates were blocked with 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA, crystallized, Sigma) for 60 min at RT and washed twice with PBS-T. Rat serum was acidified with 12 μ L/500 μ L of 3N HCl for 15 min at RT and neutralized with 35 μ L/500 µL of 1M HEPES/5N NaOH (5:2). One hundred microliters per well of the acidified/neutralized samples was added and the plates were then incubated at 37°C for 1 h. After washing, the plates were incubated with 100µL per well of chicken anti-human TGF-B IgG (R&D Systems) at a concentration of 2.5 µg/mL for 1 h. After washing five times with PBS-T, the plates were incubated with alkaline phosphatase-conjugated rabbit anti-chicken IgG (Sigma) at RT for 1 h followed by washing 5 times with PBS-T. After addition of the substrate (o-nitrophenyl phosphate, 1.5 mg/mL, Sigma), the plates were incubated at RT for 1 h and the optical density was read using a THERMOmax (Molecular Devices, Minlo Park, CA) microplate reader at a wavelength of 405 nm.

Serial dilutions (0, 125, 250, 625, 1 250, to 2 500 pg/mL) of recombinant human TGF- β 1 (R&D Systems) were used to prepare a standard curve.

E. Luciferase (PAI/L assay)

The plasminogen activator inhibitor-1/ luciferase assay was performed as described by Yang et al (13). Briefly, cryosections were cut 20 µm thick onto 12 mm circular coverslips (Fisher Scientific) and placed into 24 well plates with the section facing up. 500 µL of 0.1% pyrogen-poor BSA (w/v) (Pierce, Rockford, IL) in serum-free Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) (Gibco, Grand Island, NY) was added to each well. TGF-B1 was activated by acidifying each well with 3N HCl for 15 min followed by neutralization with 5N NaOH/HEPES. TGF-B1 was eluted from sections overnight and media was then assayed for TGF- β 1 bioactivity using mink lung epithelial cells (MLEC) (a generous gift from Dr. Daniel Rifkin, New York University Medical Center, New York, NY) bearing the plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 promoterluciferase (PAI/L) construct (14). Active TGF- β 1 in serum was also assayed using this method due to its high sensitivity. Serum was diluted 1:1 in 0.1% pyrogen-poor BSA (w/v) (Pierce, Rockford, IL) in serum-free DMEM and added to MLECs. MLECs transfected with this construct were cultured in DMEM supplemented with 10% FBS, Lglutamine (2mM), penicillin G (100 U/mL), streptomycin sulfate (100 µg/mL), and amphotericin B (250 ng/mL). A standard curve was constructed (0-500 pg/mL) using recombinant human TGF-B1 (R&D Systems) diluted in 0.1% BSA in DMEM.

Transfected MLECs were plated at a density of 1.6×10^4 cells/well in 96-well tissue culture plates. The cells were allowed to attach for 3 h at 37°C in an atmosphere of 5%CO₂. Cells were washed with PBS and the medium was replaced with conditioned media, serum samples or standards and incubated for 14 hours at 37 °C. Cells were then washed with PBS and lysed using 50 µL of 1× cell lysis buffer (Analytical Luminescence, San Diego, CA) for 20 min at room temperature on a rotating platform. The cell lysates (45 µL) were then transferred to clear polypropylene scintillation vials into which 100 µL of both substrate A and B (Analytical Luminescence) were added and samples were immediately analyzed using the Beckman LS 6000 TA scintillation counter. The tissue TGF- β 1 measurements were corrected for tissue volume by measuring the tissue area using a grid micrometer and multipying the area by the tissue thickness (20µm). The concentration of TGF- β 1 per section was expressed as pg/mm³ tissue.

F. Statistical Analysis

A two-tail Students unpaired t-test was used for all statistical analyses using GraphPad InStat 3 (San Digeo, USA). P<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

V. RESULTS

In loose-skinned animals, healing occurs primarily by wound contraction, and then by reepithelialization, via migration and proliferation of keratinocytes. Contraction and reepithelialization were measured by tracing the original boundary and the open area

193

of the wounds respectively. Wounds from obese animals (Fig 4-1 d and f) showed a much larger original wound boundary compared to those from lean control animals (Figure 4-1 c and e), indicating less contraction. The rate of reepithelialization was not significantly different between control and obese animals at day 9 when scabs were removed (Fig 4-1 c and d). Wound contraction was diminished in obese animals compared to lean controls as measured by planimetry (Fig 4-2), at day 1(1.27 \pm 0.16 SD vs 0.92 \pm 0.10 SD, P<0.005) and day 21(0.74 \pm 0.12 SD vs 0.300 \pm 0.069 SD, P<0.0001).

Hydroxyproline was used as a measure of collagen content as it comprises approximately 10% of collagen. The level of hydroxyproline in the unwounded skin was not significantly different between genotypes (244.51 \pm 19.77 SD vs 270.58 \pm 24.25 SD µg/biopsy, for obese and lean rats respectively), however, there was a significant difference in the wounds of obese compared to lean animals at day 21 (145.77 \pm 16.12 SD vs 200.04 \pm 9.84 SD µg/sample, P<0.0001) (Fig 4-3).

Histologic examination demonstrated adipose tissue infiltration of the dermis in the obese JCR:LA-cp rat in both unwounded tissue and in the wound at day 21, resulting in a much thinner dermis in the obese JCR rat (Fig 4-4). The extracellular matrix was noticeably looser in the obese rat skin compared to the normal lean control.

TGF- β 1 is a fibrogenic growth factor that plays an important role in wound healing. We found no significant differences in serum active (lean=82.84 ± 10.17, obese=99.84 ± 20.03) or latent (lean=284.62 ± 98.61, obese=284.55 ± 54.38) TGF- β 1.

194

Nor did we measure significant differences in active (lean= 34.35 ± 4.25 , obese= 39.02 ± 30.28) or latent (lean= 89.92 ± 22.06 , obese= 115.65 ± 31.75) TGF- β 1 in day 21 wound tissue.

VI. DISCUSSION

Impaired wound healing in patients with clinical obesity and type 2 diabetes is a serious multifactorial problem that has been studied with various animal models. Defective wound healing has been described in db/db mice. As in the JCR:LA-cp rat, these mice also exhibit defective leptin signaling, due to a mutation in ObRb. The impairment of wound healing in the db/db mouse is characterized by a delay in cellular infiltration, granulation tissue formation and reepithelialization, as well as reduced angiogenesis and collagen production (15,16). The contraction of wounds in db/db mice has been shown to be less than in non-diabetic littermates (17). An estimated 90% of wound closure was due to contraction in non-diabetic mice appeared to contract rapidly with granulation tissue and re-epithelialization occurring in a small region. In contrast, the wounds in db/db mice filled in primarily by granulation tissue formation and re-epithelialization.

Leptin has been shown to act as a mitogen for epithelial, endothelial, and pancreatic cells *in vitro* (18,19,20). The influence of leptin on keratinocytes during reepithelialization was studied in *ob/ob* mice, which do not produce leptin protein (18). Leptin improved reepithelialization of excisional wounds and accelerated wound healing

in *ob/ob* mice. Animals with leptin-treated wounds exhibited a highly organized epithelium whereas the phosphate-buffered saline-treated wounds were disorganized and atrophied.

In our model, we did not observe a significant delay in closure of wounds in obese rats. This may be due to the fact that scabs were removed at day 9 when most wounds were closed. Earlier removal of scabs would have disrupted the wound edges. The most dramatic difference between wounds in obese and lean animals was the diminished contraction noted in the former. It is possible that decreased fibroblast contraction occurs as a downstream effect of defective leptin signaling. Future experiments will focus on the potential role of leptin on fibroblast behavior.

In our study, we did not measure significant increases in serum or wound TGF- β 1 in obese animals. It may be that the absence of other growth factors plays a greater role in the healing of obese JCR rats. Alternatively, had we tried to measure tissue TGF- β at earlier time points during healing, we may have noted differences. Previous studies have reported impaired reepithelialization with increased TGF- β levels in the skin (21,22,23). However, in our model, early removal of the scab would have caused mechanical damage and therefore at day 9 we may have missed any differences in reepithelialization. Increased levels of TGF- β 1 are found in sepsis and following trauma, and this increase correlates with immunosuppression, due in part to a reduction in lymphocyte proliferation

The mechanisms of the immune response are now clearer since the identification of CD4+ T helper subpopulations (Th1 and Th2). Th1 cells secrete proinflammatory cytokines (i.e. IL-2 and IFN- γ , and lymphotoxin) and are involved in macrophage and monocyte-mediated responses. Th2 cells secrete regulatory cytokines (i.e. IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-9, and IL-10) and regulate antibody production, mast cell and eosinophil proliferation and function. Leptin is capable of increasing Th1 while suppressing Th2 cytokine production (27). It has been suggested that suppressed cell-mediated immunity during nutritional deprivation is due to a decrease in leptin expression. In obesity, where leptin resistance occurs, individuals have an increased susceptibility to infection. In wound healing, it has been demonstrated that a severe injury also results in a decreased Th1 response (28). This T cell imbalance leads to generalized immunosuppression and increased susceptibility to infection and sepsis. It is therefore likely that a deficiency of leptin combined with a severe injury would cause substantial immunosuppression and result in wound healing deficiencies. Interestingly, the decreased Th1 response observed with defective leptin signaling corresponds to a decrease in interferon- γ (IFN- γ). IFN- γ -/mice have been shown to produce more TGF- β (29). Also, IFN- γ has been shown to regulate TGF- β signal transduction (30). Therefore TGF- β signaling may not be effectively regulated in this model leading to autoinduction of TGF-β.

Our results demonstrate an impairment of wound healing in the obese JCR rat that has not previously been described. We found similarities between our model and the db/db mouse model with regards to decreased collagen content and a significant decrease in wound contraction. In contrast to the db/db mouse, we did not see a significant decrease in the rate of reepithelialization in the obese JCR rat. This may be due to differences in the severity of disease between models, the db/db mouse becomes hyperinsulinemic and hyperglycemic while the obese JCR:LA-cp rat becomes hyperinsulinemic but maintains normal glucose levels. These differences may indicate that the fibroblasts play a major role in the wound healing impairment in this model.
VII. FIGURE AND LEGENDS



Figure 4-1

Wound appearance on obese and control rats on various days postwounding: (a,b) Wounds at Day 0, (c,d) day 9, and (e,f) day 21 wounds. Lean rats (a,c,e) and obese (b,d,f) JCR rats.



Figure 4-2

Comparison of contracted wound areas: The original boundary of each wound was traced and scanned to measure wound contraction. Image analysis was performed to measure standardized wound area. O=obese, L=lean. *P<0.005, **P<0.0001 (n=6).



Figure 4-3

Hydroxyproline analysis of wounds: Hydroxyproline content from 6 mm punch biopsies. n=6.



Figure 4-4

Rat skin histology: Histology of unwounded skin for lean (A) and obese rats (C) using low power magnification demonstrates the replacement of dermis with adipose tissue in obese rats. High power magnification demonstrates the loose extracellular matrix in obese rat skin (D) compared to lean (B). Low power magnification at day 21 demonstrates the presence of adipose tissue in the wound area of obese rats (F) (arrow) which is absent in lean rats (E). Low magnification (A, C, E, F) is 10x, high magnification (B, D) is 20x, scale bar = 500 μ m.





Transforming growth factor-\beta1 in serum and skin: (a,b) Transforming growth factor- β 1 in serum and in (c,d) unwounded and wounded skin. Serum active TGF- β 1 measured using the PAI-1/L assay (a) and total serum TGF- β 1 was measured using an ELISA (b). (n=6-9 in triplicate). Active (c) and total (d) TGF- β 1 in unwounded and wounded rat skin was measured using the PAI-1/L assay. (n=6, in quadruplicate).

VIII. REFERENCES

- 1. Haeger K. The influence of certain factors on the healing time of leg ulcers in ambulant patients. Zentralbl Phebol 1971;10:28-48.
- Maffei M, Halaas J, Ravussin E, Pratley RE, Lee GH, Zhang Y, Fei H, Kim S, Lallone R, Ranganathan S. Leptin levels in human and rodent: measurement of plasma leptin and ob RNA in obese and weight-reduced subjects. Nature Med 1995;1:1155-1161.
- Halaas JL,Gajiwala KS, Maffei M, Cohen SL, Chait BT, Rabinowitz D, Lallone RL, Burley SK, Friedman JM. Weight-reducing effects of the plasma protein encoded by the obese gene. Science;1995;269:543-546.
- 4. Coleman DL. Obese and diabetes: two mutant genes causing diabetes-obesity syndromes in mice. Diabetologia 1978;14:141-148.
- 5. Ghilardi N, Ziegler S, Wiestner A, Stoffel R, Heim MH, Skoda RC. Defective STAT signaling by the leptin receptor in diabetic mice. Proc Natl Acad USA 1996;93:6231-6235.
- O'Brien SF and Russell JC. Insulin resistance and vascular wall function: Lessons from animal models. Endocrine Metab 1997;4:155-162.

- Koletsky S. Pathologic findings and laboratory data in a new strain of obese hypertensive rats. Am J Pathol 1975;80:129-142.
- 8. Wu Peng XS, Chua SC Jr, Okada N, Liu SM, Nicolson M, Leibel RL. Phenotype of the obese Koletsky (f) rat due to Tyr763Stop mutation in the extracellular domain of the leptin receptor (Lepr): evidence for deficient plasma-to-CSF transport of leptin in both the Zucker and Koletsky obese rat. Diabetes 1997;46:513-518.
- Richardson M, Schmidt AM, Graham SE, Achen B, DeReske M, Russell JC. Vasculopathy and insulin resistance in the JCR:LA-cp rat. Atherosclerosis 1998;138:135-146.
- 10. Russell JC, Amy RM, Graham SE, Dolphin PJ, Wood GO, Bar-Tana J. Inhibition of atherosclerosis and myocardial lesions in the JCR:LA-cp rat by β , β 'tetramethylhexadecanedioic acid (MEDICA 16). Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 1995;15:918-23.
- Tredget EE, Falk N, Scott PG, Hogg AM, Burke J. Determination of 4hydroxyproline in collagen by gas chromatography/mass spectrometry. Anal Biochem 1990;190:259-265.

- Danielpour D, Dart LL, Flanders KC, Roberts AB, Sporn MB. Immunodetection of quantitation of the two forms of transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-β1 and TGF-β2) secreted by cells. J Cell Physiol 1989;138:79-86.
- Yang L, Qiu CX, Ludlow A, Ferguson MWJ, Brunner G. Active transforming growth factor-β in wound repair: determination using a new assay. Am J Path 1999;154:105-111.
- 14. Abe M, Harpel JG, Metz CN, Nunes I, Loskutoff DJ, Rifkin DB. An assay for transforming growth factor-β using cells transfected with a plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 promoter-luciferase construct. Anal Biochem 1994;216:276-284.
- Bohlen HG, Niggle BA. Adult microvascular disturbances as a result of juvenileonset diabetes in *db/db* mice. Blood Vessels 1979;16:269-276.
- 16. Coleman DL. Diabetes-obesity syndromes in mice. Diabetes 1982;31(Suppl 1):1-6.
- Greenhalgh DG, Sprugel KH, Murray MJ, Ross R. PDGF and FGF stimulate wound healing in the genetically diabetic mouse. Am J Pathol 1990;136:1235-1246.

.

- Frank S, Stallmeyer B, Kämpfer H, Kolb N, Pfeilschifter J. Leptin enhances wound re-epithelialization and constitutes a direct function of leptin in skin repair. J Clin Invest 2000;106:501-509.
- Bouloumie A, Drexler HC, Lafontane M, Busse R. Leptin, the product of *Ob* gene, promotes angiogenesis. Circ Res 1998;83:1059-1066.
- 20. Islam MS, Morton NM, Hansson A, Emilsson V. Rat insulinoma-derived pancreatic beta cells express a functional leptin receptor that mediates a proliferative response. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1997;238:851-855.
- 21. Sellheyer K, Bickenbach JR, Rothnagel JA, Bundman D, Longley MA, Krieg T, Roche NS, Roberts AB, Roop DR. Inhibition of skin development by overexperssion of transforming growth factor β1 in the epidermis of transgenic mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1993;90:5237-5241.
- 22. Fowlis DJ, Cui W, Johnson SA, Balmain A, Akhurst RJ. Altered epidermal cell growth control *in vivo* by inducible expression of transforming growth factor β1 in the skin of transgenic mice. Cell Growth Differ 1996;7:679-687.
- 23. Chan T, Ghahary A, Demare J, Yang L, Iwashina T, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Development, characterization, and wound healing of the keratin 14 promoted

transforming growth factor- β 1 transgenic mouse. Wound Rep Reg 2002;10:177-187.

- Ahmad S, Choudhry MA, Shankar R, Sayeed MM. Transforming growth factor-β negatively modulates T-cell responses in sepsis. FEBS Letters 1997;402:213-218.
- Meert KL, Ofenstein JP, Genyea C, Sarnaik AP, Kaplan J. Elevated transforming growth factor-β concentration correlates with posttrauma immunosuppression. J Trauma 1996;40:901-906.
- Pomeroy C, Eckert E, Hu S, et al. Role of interleukin-6 and transforming growth factor-β in anorexia nervosa. Biol Psychiatry 1994;36:836-839.
- 27. Lord GM, Matarese G, Howard JK, Baker RJ, Bloom SR, Lechler RI. Leptin modulates the T-cell immune response and reverses starvation-induced immunosuppression. Nature 1998;394:897-901.
- Kelly JL, Osuilleabhain CB, Soberg CC, Mannick JA, Lederer JA. Severe injury triggers antigen-specific T-helper cell dysfunction. Shock 1999;12:39-45.
- Seder RA, Marth T, Sieve MC, Strober W, Letterio JJ, Roberts AB, Kelsall B.
 Factors involved in the differentiation of TGF-β-producing cells from naïve CD4+

T cells: IL-4 and IFN- γ have opposing effects, while TGF- β positively regulates its own production. J Immunol 1998;160:5719-5728.

30. Ulloa L, Doody J, Massagué. Inhibition of transforming growth factor- β /SMAD signaling by the interferon- γ /STAT pathway. Nature 1999;397:710-713.

Chapter 5

Characterization of JCR:LA-cp Fibroblasts

I. ABSTRACT

Fibroblasts play an integral role in wound healing. Dermal fibroblasts secrete numerous growth factors, are involved in wound contraction and synthesize extracellular matrix proteins such as collagen. In a previous study, we demonstrated a decrease in wound contraction in the obese JCR:LA-cp rat, a novel animal model for wound healing, compared to lean controls, as well as a decrease in hydroxyproline content (a constituent of type I collagen) of the obese rat wounds. We explanted fibroblasts from these animals to determine whether the absence of leptin signaling in the obese JCR:LA-cp rat modulates fibroblast behavior.

We found no significant differences in the size and proliferation of fibroblasts from obese rats compared to lean controls. We also noted no significant difference in TGF- β 1 concentration of conditioned media, contraction of fibroblast populated lattices or expression of type I procollagen mRNA. We did however measure a significant decrease in hydroxyproline content in the conditioned medium collected from obese rat fibroblasts compared to lean (P<0.0118, obese 72.59±10.70 vs. lean 100.00±19.05).

This study demonstrates that although clear differences in healing were observed between lean and obese JCR:LA rats *in vivo*, these differences were either not due exclusively to fibroblast behaviour, or that the fibroblasts were not activated appropriately in this model as they would be *in vivo*.

II. RATIONALE FOR CURRENT STUDY

In the previous study, we demonstrated a significant decrease in wound contraction and hydroxyproline content in the wounds of obese JCR rats compared to lean controls *in vivo*. We hypothesize that these differences are primarily due to differences in fibroblast behavior. The current study will focus on the effect of the leptin receptor defect on the behavior of explanted fibroblasts. We performed a series of experiments on fibroblasts explanted from lean and obese rats including; fibroblast proliferation, cell size, TGF- β 1 and hydroxyproline measurement from conditioned medium, type I procollagen mRNA, and fibroblast populated collagen lattice contraction. The results of this study will help to further characterize the wound healing defect of this novel chronic healing model.

III. INTRODUCTION

In a previous study, we observed deficient healing in the JCR:LA-cp rat, a novel animal model for defective wound healing in obesity (1). These obese rats exhibited decreased wound contraction, decreased hydroxyproline content in the wounds at day 21. As the deficiencies noted in the healing of obese animals appear to be related to fibroblast behavior, we explanted fibroblasts from these animals to determine whether the absence of leptin receptors modulates fibroblast behavior.

Most studies to date have concentrated on the effect of leptin signaling on keratinocyte behaviour. Leptin has been shown to act as a mitogen for epithelial, endothelial, and pancreatic cells *in vitro* (2-4). Fibroblasts have been shown to express leptin receptors and produce leptin protein (5). The leptin synthesis and secretion by

213

fibroblasts was shown to be regulated by insulin. This evidence led us to study the involvement of fibroblasts in the healing of JCR:LA-cp rats, a model in which the Ob-Rb leptin receptor is mutated such that the protein is truncated. The transmembrane and intracellular domains are not expressed and, as a result, the extracellular portion of the receptor is not inserted in the membrane. Based on our previous results, we hypothesize that in the absence of functional leptin receptors, the defective healing of the obese JCR:LA-cp rat is primarily due to alterations in fibroblast behaviour.

IV. METHODS

A. Cell Cultures

Fibroblast cultures were established using unwounded skin from obese and lean JCR:LA-cp rats. Fibroblasts were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), as previously described (6). Three different strains of fibroblasts from obese and lean rats were used, all were at passages 3-5. Each experiment was duplicated.

B. Proliferation Assay

Fibroblasts were plated at a density of 1×10^5 /well in 6 well plates in triplicate. Cells were grown in 2% dFBS and each well was counted in triplicate using a Coulter Counter after 1, 2, 4, 7, 9, 11, 14, and 16 days in culture.

C. Cell Size Comparison

Latex beads (Sigma) 21.5 μ m in diameter were used to calibrate the Coulter Counter instrument. The diameter threshold was then increased in steps from 11 μ m to 29 μ m. Samples were counted in triplicate at each gated threshold.

D. TGF-B1 ELISA

To determine the concentration of TGF- β 1 in conditioned medium, a sandwich ELISA was used which was based on the procedure reported by Danielpour et al. (7). Cells were plated at a density of 5×10^5 /well in 6 well plates in triplicate. After 24 hours, medium was changed from 10% FBS in DMEM to 2% dialyzed FBS (dFBS) in DMEM and cells were incubated 48 hours. Media were collected and frozen at -20°C until assayed and cells were counted manually. Briefly, 96-well plates were coated with 100 μ L per well of mouse monoclonal antibody to human TGF- β (R&D Systems, Mineapolis, MN) at a concentration of 1 µg/mL in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS). The plates were incubated for 3 h at room temperature (RT) followed by 16 h at 4°C. After washing twice with PBS-Tween-20 (PBS-T), the plates were blocked with 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA, crystallized, Sigma) for 60 min at RT and washed twice with PBS-T. Rat serum or culture media from *in vitro* experiments were acidified with 12 uL/500 μ L of 3N HCl for 15 min at RT and neutralized with 35 µL/500 µL of 1M HEPES/ 5 N NaOH (5/2). One hundred microliters per well of the acidified/neutralized samples was added and the plates were then incubated at 37°C for 1 h. After washing, the plates were incubated with 100 μ L per well of chicken anti-human TGF- β (R&D Systems) at a concentration of 2.5 µg/mL for 1 h. After washing five times with PBS-T, the plates were incubated with alkaline phosphatase-conjugated rabbit anti-chicken IgG (Sigma) at

RT for 1 h followed by washing 5 times with PBS-T. After addition of the substrate (onitrophenyl phosphate, 1.5 mg/mL, Sigma), the plates were incubated at RT for 1 h and the optical density was read using a THERMOmax (Molecular Devices, Menlo Park, CA) microplate reader at a wave length of 405 nm. Serial dilutions (0, 125, 250, 625, 1 250, to 2 500 pg/mL) of recombinant human TGF- β 1 (R&D Systems) were used to prepare a standard curve.

E. RNA Extraction and Hybridization

Fibroblasts were plated at a density of 1×10^5 /well in 6 well plates in triplicate. Following a 48 hour incubation in 2% dialyzed FBS (dFBS), culture medium was removed and cells were lysed in 2 mL of guanidinium isothiocyanate (GITC) as previously described (8). Total RNA was extracted using the procedure of Chirgwin et al. (9), separated by electrophoresis, and blotted onto nitrocellulose filters. Filters were then baked under vacuum for 2 h at 80°C and prehybridized in a solution containing 50% formamide, 0.3 M sodium chloride, 20 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 1 mM EDTA, 1x Denhardt's solution (1x = 0.02% BSA, Ficoll, and polyvinylpyrrolidone), 0.005% salmon sperm DNA, and 0.005% poly (A) for 3-4 h at 45°C. Hybridization was performed in the same solution at 45°C for 16-20 h using cDNA probes for either human TGF- β 1, type I collagen, collagenase, or 18S ribosomal RNA. The probes were labeled with ³²P- α -CTP (DuPont Canada, Streetsville, Mississauga, Ontario, Canada) by nick translation. Filters were initially washed at RT with 2x SSC (1x = 0.15 M sodium chloride, 0.015 M sodium citrate) and 0.1% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) for 30 min, then for 20 min at 65°C in 0.1x SSC and 0.1% SDS solution. Autoradiography was performed by exposing Kodak

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

X-Omat film to the nitrocellulose filters at -70°C in the presence of an enhancing screen. The cDNA probes for 18S ribosomal RNA and collagenase (American Type Culture Collection; Rockville, MD), were obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (Rockville, MD). Type I procollagen cDNA probe was a gift from Drs. G. Tromp, H. Kuivaniemi and L. Ala-Kokko, Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, Jefferson Institute of Molecular Medicine, Philadelphia, PA.

F. Hydroxyproline Analysis

Fibroblasts were plated in triplicate at a density of 5x10⁵/well in 6 well plates and allowed to attach overnight in DMEM with 10% dFBS. Medium was changed to 2 mL of DMEM containing 2% dFBS, 50 ug/mL ascorbic acid, 50 ug/mL B-aminopropionitrile, and 0.1 mmol/L proline. Cells were incubated 96 hours, after which conditioned medium was collected and hydroxyproline was determined by mass spectrometric analysis (10). Samples were freeze-dried. Internal standard (*N*-methyl-L-proline) and 6 N HCl solution was added, and each sample was then hydrolyzed overnight at 115 °C. The *O*-butyl ester derivatives were prepared with 10% BF₂-butanol for 30 min at 120 °C after drying the hydrolysate. Liquid chromatography (using a Eclipse XDB-C18 column)/mass spectrometry analysis was performed on a Hewlett-Packard (series 1100, Atlanta, GA) mass selective detector monitoring the ions at m/z 188 and 186.

G. Fibroblast-Populated Collagen Lattice Contraction

Fibroblast-populated collagen lattices were made using bovine type I collagen extracted as described by Volpin and Veis (11) using a modification of the procedure of Bell *et al* (12). Fibroblasts ($5x10^{5}$ /well) suspended in DMEM + 10% FBS were embedded within a collagen matrix consisting of 2.14 mg/mL bovine collagen, 350 µl 3x DMEM, 26 µl 0.4M NaOH, 125 ul FBS (for a final concentration of 10%) in 6 well tissue culture plates. Gels were incubated 24 hours after which the edges of the gels were released from the well walls to allow for contraction. Digital photos were taken at 0, 4, 8, 24, and 48 hours and the diameter of the contracted gels was measured.

H. Statistical Analysis

A two-tail Students unpaired t-test was used for all statistical analyses using GraphPad InStat 3 (San Digeo, USA). P<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

V. RESULTS

The proliferation rates of three strains each of lean and obese rat fibroblasts were assessed using a Coulter counter over a period of 16 days (fig 5-1). We found that although a trend was noted from day 7 to 16 in that the obese rat fibroblasts were not as proliferative as the lean, this trend did not reach statistical significance (lean 71008.15 \pm 5396.11 vs. obese 56347.41 \pm 10048.51 cells at day 16).

The size of the lean and obese rat fibroblasts was compared to determine if fibroblast size may be a factor in fibroblast function (fig 5-2). Standard latex beads (21.5 μ m diameter) were used to calibrate the Coulter counter. We found no significant difference in the size of the fibroblasts after analyzing 3 different strains of lean and obese fibroblasts.

Conditioned medium was used to measure the production of active and latent TGF- β (fig 5-3). TGF- β measurements were normalized using cell counts. After two separate experiments consisting of three strains of lean and obese rats fibroblasts, we found no significant differences in the expression of active (fig 5-3a) (lean 82.35±18.81 vs. obese 84.45±36.55 pg/100, 000 cells) or latent TGF- β (fig 5-3b) (lean 789.81±137.04 vs. obese 881.24±226.58 pg/100, 000 cells).

Type I procollagen was analyzed using northern analysis with 18S as a loading control (fig 5-4a). After correcting for loading, we found no significant difference in type I procollagen mRNA expression after combining the results of two separate experiments each consisting of 3 strains of lean and obese fibroblasts (fig 5-4b) (lean 1.18 ± 0.33 vs. obese 1.27 ± 0.16 relative units).

Conditioned medium was used to measure the production of hydroxyproline (fig 5-5). Because the overall scale of the two separate experiments was disparate, we normalized by adjusting the average result of the lean fibroblasts by a factor to bring the average to 100. The obese fibroblast hydroxyproline average was also multiplied by the same factor in each experiment. The result indicated a statistically significant difference in the hydroxyproline production between the lean and obese rats (P=0.0118, lean 100.00 ± 19.05 vs. obese 72.59 ± 10.70 ng/100, 000 cells).

To determine if the behaviour of obese rat fibroblasts was the primary reason for the decreased wound contraction observed *in vivo*, we assessed the contractility of the fibroblasts with fibroblast-populated collagen lattices (fig 5-6). After releasing the gels from the well sides, we measured the diameter for a period of 48 hours and noted no significant differences in the diameter of the gels seeded with lean JCR rat fibroblasts vs. obese JCR fibroblasts (lean 1.16 ± 0.27 vs. obese 1.42 ± 0.43 cm at 48 hours).

VI. DISCUSSION

Fibroblasts are essential for wound healing due to the fibrogenic growth factors they synthesize, their role in wound contraction, and their ability to produce extracellular matrix proteins (ECM) such as collagen, fibronectin and proteoglycans. Our most important finding in this study was the lower hydroxyproline content of the conditioned medium from obese JCR rat fibroblasts compared to lean rat fibroblasts (P=0.0118, lean 100.00±19.05 vs. obese 72.59±10.70 ng/100 000 cells). However, we did not measure a significant difference in type I procollagen mRNA. This may be due to the mRNA from obese rat fibroblasts not being translated into protein or because of the ability of the LC/MS to measure hydroxyproline in the ng range and thus it is able to discern very small differences between treatments. Collagen synthesis requires fibroblasts and is highly dependent upon and fibrogenic growth factors such as TGF- β 1 (13, 14) and IGF-1 (15). We did not measure a difference in TGF- β 1 concentration in the conditioned medium of lean and obese JCR fibroblasts, therefore the decrease in hydroxyproline may be due to the deficiency of some other fibrogenic growth factor such as IGF-I or IGF-II, an increase in a growth factor which negatively regulates TGF- β signaling (IFN- γ or TNF- α), or increased metalloproteinases none of which were assessed in this study.

The expression of insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-I and IGF-II during wound healing in db/db mice is delayed (16). While levels of IGF-I in the db/db mice only reached 50% of the control, IGF-II were four times greater by day 10. Usually, IGF-II is highly expressed in fetal tissue and declines after birth, however in diabetic animals IGF-II appears to play an important role. Other studies have shown that IGF-I combined with PDGF did not have an additive effect on wound healing, while IGF-II and PDGF did (17). This indicates different functions of IGF-I and IGF-II during wound healing, and it has been speculated that IGF-II may compensate for IGF-I, which may be sequestered by binding proteins. Also, apoptosis in the db/db mouse is delayed and the delay is reversed with IGF-II and PDGF combined therapy (18).

TNF- α (19, 20) and IFN- γ (21) are cytokines that may impede wound healing by negatively regulating TGF- β 1 receptor signaling and inhibiting the induction of type I collagen by TGF- β 1. TNF- α and IFN- γ both induce Smad7 and suppress TGF- β 1/Smad signaling by occupying sites on TGF- β 1 type I receptor thereby inhibiting the phosphorylation and nuclear translocation of Smads involved in TGF- β 1 signaling.

Interestingly, although we observed less proliferation of fibroblasts from obese rats compared to lean, Absher et al. (22) observed the opposite in smooth muscle cells

(SMCs) isolated from obese JCR:LA-cp rat aortas, a cell type sharing a common stem cell origin to fibroblasts. Absher found that SMCs from obese JCR:LA-cp rats exhibited increased proliferation compared to lean control SMCs and proliferation of these cells was further increased with exposure to TGF- β , bFGF and IGF-1. The proliferative response of SMCs from obese JCR:LA-cp aortas may play an integral role in the development of atherosclerosis in these animals. The difference in proliferation between our study and Abshers' may be due to the inherent differences in cell types. We would expect an increase in proliferation of the obese rat fibroblasts in the presence of exogenous fibrogenic growth factors, but whether the proliferation of obese rat fibroblasts would exceed that of lean control fibroblasts remains to be seen.

Although this *in vitro* study demonstrated no difference in TGF- β 1 concentration in the conditioned medium of lean and obese JCR rat fibroblasts, we did observe a higher concentration of TGF- β 1 in day 21 wounds of our *in vivo* study. *In vivo* other cells may be present which also produce TGF- β 1, such as macrophages. Wetzler *et al.* (23) found that in db/db mice, the inflammatory phase of healing was prolonged as evidenced by the expression of the neutrophil chemoattractant macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2) and the monocyte chemoattractant protein macrophage chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1). Both chemokines were expressed until the late phase of repair, resulting in high numbers of neutrophils and macrophages in late wound tissues.

In our *in vitro* model, many factors involved in wound healing were not included. The growth factors released from other cells such as adipocytes, inflammatory cells and platelets serve to stimulate fibroblasts to migrate, proliferate, and synthesize growth factors and ECM proteins. Although we did not see a significant difference in the fibroblast proliferation in this study, there was a trend indicating a reduced proliferation of fibroblasts from obese JCR rats compared to lean. We used three strains from each group in this study and a larger sample size may have yielded significant results. Alternatively, without the influence of the wound environment, the differences between the fibroblasts explanted from lean and obese JCR rats may not be apparent due to insufficient activation.

Another difference between our *in vivo* rat study and this *in vitro* fibroblast model was that, although we observed a significant decrease in the contraction of the obese rat wounds compared to lean rat wounds, we did not show a significant difference in the contraction of fibroblast-populated collagen lattices. Again, this difference may be due to some missing fibroblast activating factor in our *in vitro* system. It may also be that the physical stretching of the obese rat skin to accommodate excess adipose tissue prevents the wounds from contracting properly.

Due to a mutation in the leptin receptor in the obese JCR rat, there is no leptin signaling in these animals. The absence of adipose tissue in our *in vitro* model resulted in the lack of adipocyte–derived leptin in the system. This may be one factor which would have stimulated lean rat fibroblasts and resulted in a significant difference in the behaviour of lean JCR rat fibroblasts compared to obese JCR rat fibroblasts. Leptin has been shown to act as a mitogen for keratinocytes (2). The influence of leptin on

keratinocytes during reepithelialization was studied in *ob/ob* mice. It was demonstrated that leptin improved reepithelialization of excisional wounds and accelerated wound healing in *ob/ob* mice. Leptin-treated animals exhibited a highly organized epithelium whereas PBS-treated wounds were disorganized and atrophied. The involvement of defective leptin signaling on fibroblast behaviour during wound healing has not yet been studied extensively.

Fibroblasts and adipocytes share a common stem cell origin and fibroblasts may be able to differentiate into preadipocytes and mature adipocytes (24, 25). Glasow *et al.* (5) showed mRNA and protein for leptin full length receptor Ob-Rb and mRNA for 3 shorter isoforms in fibroblast cultures, and suggested that the leptin receptor may be important for local effects of leptin on fibroblast function such as mitogenesis, chemotaxis and cytokine production. The investigators showed that fibroblasts secreted leptin into supernatants and they measured the same concentration as cultured human adipocytes. The concentration was related to high cell density, and may therefore be higher in non-proliferating cells.

Chronic hyperinsulinemia has been shown to increase leptin secretion from fibroblasts. Treatment of fibroblast cultures with physiological concentrations of insulin (1 nmol/L) increased fibroblast secretion of leptin to 152% of basal levels (5). Glasow suggested that fibroblast-derived leptin may have local effects or serve as an endocrine pool, the local action of leptin may affect collagen and cytokine synthesis, which may contribute to wound repair (26, 27).

Our study involved the explantation of fibroblasts from lean and obese JCR rats so that their behavior could be studied *in* vitro in the absence of other confounding factors. The only statistically significant difference we observed in fibroblast behavior was a decrease in hydroxyproline concentration in the conditioned medium from the obese JCR rat fibroblasts, although we did note trends in fibroblast proliferation and fibroblast-populated collagen lattice contraction. The fibroblasts from obese rats were not as proliferative as lean rat fibroblasts and the lattices populated with obese rat fibroblasts did not contract as much as those populated with lean fibroblasts. There are several possible reasons why we did not observed significant differences in many of the above assays. First, there was no adipose tissue or adipokines present to affect fibroblast behavior. Second, that there was no insulin present to increase the production of leptin from lean JCR rat fibroblasts. It would be interesting to see if the growth-promoting features of insulin would have been as effective on obese JCR rat fibroblasts. And third, in wound healing, the most significant effects of leptin target keratinocyte and not fibroblast behavior.

Many different cells and growth factors are involved in wound healing. An *in vitro* situation is designed to simplify a situation in order to focus on a small number of variables. The disadvantage of simplification is to inadvertently omit factors which may be key features of the disorder. However, by starting with a simplified model, we are now able to add variables to study the effect they may have on fibroblast behavior. Some of these additional experiments include; co-culturing fibroblasts with adipose tissue

explants to demonstrate the involvement of adipokines on fibroblast behavior, incubating lean and obese fibroblasts with insulin to see if lean rat fibroblast activity is significantly different from obese rat fibroblasts due to an increase in leptin receptor and protein expression, and finally to assess the role of the keratinocytes from the obese JCR:LA-cp rat.



Cell counts for fibroblasts from lean and obese rats to day 16. There is a trend indicating lower proliferation of the fibroblasts from obese rats compared to lean but the trend did not reach statistical significance (lean 71008.15 \pm 5396.11 vs. obese 56347.41 \pm 10048.51 cells at day 16). n=3 strains for each group.



Comparison of cell diameter. Coulter counter was gated from 10 to 30 μ m. Latex bead calibration (21.5 um) (a). Three different strains of fibroblasts from lean and obese rats were measured (b, c, d). There were no obvious differences in cell size with the strains of fibroblasts analyzed. (O= obese rat fibroblast strain, L= lean rat fibroblast strain, P4 indicates passage number).



TGF- β ELISA. Active TGF- β 1 (a) was measured using non-acidified conditioned medium samples and total TGF- β (b) was measured following acidification of conditioned medium. Two separate experiments, n=3 fibroblast strains for each experiment. There were no significant differences in active and total TGF- β 1 levels between lean and obese JCR:LA-cp rat fibroblasts.



B

.



Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Northern analysis of type I procollagen (a) with 18S loading control. Lanes 1-3 are 3 strains of lean rat fibroblasts, lanes 4-6 are 3 strains of obese rat fibroblasts. Relative expression of type I procollagen following normalization with 18 S (b). Blot is representative of two separate experiments each with 3 strains of fibroblasts per group. Following normalization with 18S rRNA, no significant differences were observed in type I procollagen expression between lean and obese JCR:LA-cp fibroblasts.



Relative hydroxyproline measurement from conditioned medium. Two separate experiments, 3 strains of fibroblasts for each group. Normalization between assays was achieved by multiplying the mean of the lean rat fibroblast results by a factor to equal 100 and using the same factor for obese rat fibroblast results. *P=0.0118.



Fibroblast-populated collagen lattice contraction. Gels were released and allowed to contract over 48 hours. Measurements of the gels were taken at the time of release (0 hours), and at 4, 8, 24 and 48 hours. Two separate experiments, 2 strains of fibroblasts for each group. A trend was noted in which gels populated with obese JCR:LA-cp rat fibroblasts contracted less than those populated with lean rat fibroblasts, but statistical significance was not achieved.
VIII. REFERENCES

- Bauer BS, Ghahary A, Scott PG, Iwashina T, Demare J, Russell JC, Tredget EE. The JCR:LA-cp rat: a novel model for impaired wound healing. Wound Rep Reg 2004; 12:86-92.
- Frank S, Stallmeyer B, Kämpfer H, Kolb N, Pfeilschifter J. Leptin enhances wound re-epithelialization and constitutes a direct function of leptin in skin repair. J Clin Invest 2000;106:501-509.
- 3. Bouloumie A, Drexler HC, Lafontan M, Busse R. Leptin, the product of *Ob* gene, promotes angiogenesis. Circ Res 1998;83:1059-1066.
- Islam MS, Morton NM, Hansson A, Emilsson V. Rat insulinoma-derived pancreatic beta cells express a functional leptin receptor that mediates a proliferative response. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1997;238:851-855.
- Glasow A, Kiess W, Anderregg U, Berthold A, Bottner A, Kratzsch J. Expression of leptin (Ob) and leptin receptor (Ob-R) in human fibroblasts: regulation of leptin secretion by insulin. J Clin Endorinol Metab 2001;86:4472-4479.
- Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Expression of mRNA for transforming growth factor-β1 is reduced in hypertrophic scar and normal dermal fibroblasts following serial passage *in vitro*. J Invest Dermatol 1994;103:684-686.

- Danielpour D, Dart LL, Flanders KC, Roberts AB, Sporn MB. Immunodetection of quantitation of the two forms of transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-β1 and TGFβ2) secreted by cells. *J Cell Physiol* 1989;138:79-86.
- Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Nedelec B, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Interferon gamma and alpha-2b differentially regulate the expression of collagenase and TIMP-1 mRNA in human hypertrophic and normal dermal fibroblasts. Wound Rep Reg 1995;3:13-21.
- Chirgwin JM, Przybyla AE, MacDonald RJ, Rutter WJ. Isolation of biologically active ribonucleic acid from sources enriched in ribonucleases. Biochemistry 1979;18:5294-5299.
- Tredget EE, Falk N, Scott PG, Hogg AM, Burke J. Determination of 4hydroxyproline in collagen by gas chromatography/mass spectrometry. Anal Biochem 1990;190:259-265.
- 11. Volpin D, Veis A. Isolation and characterization of the cyanogens bromide peptides from the $\alpha 1$ and $\alpha 2$ chains of acid-soluble skin collagen. Biochemistry 1971;10:1751-1755.

- 12. Bell E, Ivarsson B, Merrill C. production of a tissue-like structure by contraction of collagen lattices by human fibroblasts of different proliferative potential in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1979;76:1274-1278.
- Zhou L, Ono I, Kaneko F. Role of transforming growth factor-β1 in fibroblasts derived from normal and hypertrophic scarred skin. Arch Dermatol Res 1997; 289:646-652.
- 14. Ghahary A, Shen YJ, Nedelec B, et al. Collagenase production is lower in post-burn hypertrophic scar fibroblasts than in normal fibroblasts and is reduced by insulin-like growth factor-1. J Invest Dermatol 1996; 106:476-481.
- 15. Ghahary A, Shen Y, Nedlec B, Scott PG, Tredget EE. Enhanced expression of mRNA for insulin-like growth factor-1 in post burn hypertrophic scar tissue and its fibrogenic role by dermal fibroblasts. Mol Cell Biochem 1995; 148:25-32.
- 16. Brown DL, Kane CD, Shernausek SD, Greenhalgh DG. Differential expression and localization of insulin-like growth factors I and II in cutaneous wounds of diabetic and nondiabetic mice. Am J Pathol 1997;151:715-724.
- 17. Greenhalgh DG, Hummel RP III, Albertson S, Breeden MP. Synergistic actions of platelet-derived growth factor and the insulin-like growth factors in vivo:

enhancement of tissue repair in genetically diabetic mice. Wound Rep Regul 1993;1:69-81.

- 18. Brown DL, Kao WW-Y, Greenhalgh DG. Apoptosis down-regulates inflammation under the advancing epithelial wound edge: delayed patterns in diabetes and improvement with topical growth factors. Surgery 1997;121:372-380.
- 19. Schiffer M, von Gersdorff G, Bitzer M, Susztak K, Bottinger EP. Smad proteins and transforming growth factor-β signaling. Kidney Int 2000;58:S45-S52.
- 20. Inagaki Y, Truter S, Tanaka S, Di Liberto M, Ramirez F. Overlapping pathways mediate the opposing actions of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and transforming growth factor-beta on alpha 2 (I) collagen gene transcription. J Biol Chem 1995;270:3353-3358.
- Ulloa L, Doody J, Massagué. Inhibition of transforming growth factor-β/SMAD signaling by the interferon-γ/STAT pathway. Nature 1999;397:710-713.
- 22. Absher PM, Schneider DJ, Baldor LC, Russell JC, Sobel BE. Increased proliferation of explanted vascular smooth muscle cells: a marker of presaging atherogenesis. Atherosclerosis 1997;131:187-194.

- 23. Wetzler C, Kämpfer H, Stallmeyer B, Pfeilschifter J, Frank S. Large and sustained induction of chemokines during impaired wound healing in the genetically diabetic mouse: prolonged persistence of neutrophils and macrophages during the late phase. J Invest Dermatol 2000;115:245-253.
- 24. Pasquali D, Esposito D, Vasallo P, Bonavolonta G, Bellastella A, Sinisi AA. TSHr and leptin expression and adipocyte differentiation are increased by fibrate in orbital fibroblast cultures from patients with Graves' opthalmopathy . Proc of the 82nd Annual Meet of the Endocr Soc 2000;386.
- 25. Atanassova P, Popova L. Leptin expression during the differentiation of subcutaneous adipose cells of human embryos in situ. Cells Tissues Organs 2000;166:15-19.
- 26. Loffreda S, Yang SQ Lin HZ. Leptin regulates proinflammatory immune responses. FASEB J 1998;12:57-65.
- 27. Mikhail AA, Beck EX, Shafer A. Leptin stimulates fetal and adult erythroid and myeloid development. Blood 1997;89:1507-1512.

CHAPTER 6

Healing of the JCR:LA-cp Rat Following MEDICA16 and S15261 Treatment

I. ABSTRACT

Due to a genetic defect resulting in loss of leptin receptor function, the obese JCR:LA-cp rat has characteristics similar to those seen in humans with metabolic syndrome. The male homozygous obese, hyperinsulinemic, rats are hypertriglyceridemic, and are prone to atherosclerosis. We have previously shown that male JCR:LA-cp/cp rats have impaired wound healing compared to lean controls and sought to improve healing by treating the underlying condition with either MEDICA 16 or S15261. MEDICA 16 decreases VLDL hyperlipidemia and insulin levels and is cardioprotective and antiatherosclerotic. S15261 decreases body weight and insulin levels and has been developed to treat metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes in humans.

We treated obese JCR rats with either MEDICA 16 or S15261 for four weeks from age 8 to 12 weeks and then performed 6 excisional biopsy wounds on each treated group, untreated obese JCR rats, and their age-matched lean controls (8 rats per group). Animals were weighed on a weekly basis throughout the study and plasma was collected for insulin measurement. Wound edges were traced during a 14 day period to assess wound contraction. On day 14 wounds were collected and hydroxyproline content was measured in unwounded tissue and day 14 wounds.

We found that insulin levels were significantly lower with both MEDICA 16 and S15261. Although body weights were significantly lower than obese controls with S15261 starting at day 11 and with MEDICA 16 at day 13, they were still significantly

higher than lean controls. We did not find a significant improvement in wound contraction or hydroxyproline content with either drug. However, changes in protocol such as a longer drug treatment regimen beginning at an earlier age may result in significant improvements.

II. RATIONALE FOR CURRENT STUDY

The initial characterization of the JCR:LA-cp rat has demonstrated a decrease in wound contraction and hydroxyproline content in the day 21 wounds of the obese rats, and a decrease in the hydroxyproline production *in vitro* by fibroblasts explanted from obese rats. Further characterization of this model is required both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Some studies might include the study of other growth factors involved in wound healing such as IGF-1 and VEGF, metalloproteinases, and whether there is a delay in inflammatory cell migration into the wound.

We are also very interested in knowing whether altering the metabolic state of the obese JCR:LA-cp rats would be sufficient in overcoming the impaired healing observed *in vivo*. One approach is to treat these rats with drugs known to lower insulin and triglyceride levels and decrease weight gain. Two drugs that have been shown effective in this model are MEDICA 16 and S15261. We propose to use each of these drugs to demonstrate if normalizing some of the metabolic abnormalities in these rats will have a positive effect on wound healing.

III. INTRODUCTION

We recently demonstrated impaired healing of full thickness wounds in the JCR:LA-cp/cp rat. The next goal was to test the effect on healing of these rats with two drugs shown to decrease body weights and plasma insulin levels of JCR:LA-cp/cp rats (courtesy of Dr. Russell, University of Alberta, Canada). Since the defect in these animals is genetic (defective leptin receptors), rather than preventing insulin resistance, our approach was to treat the hyperinsulinemia and obesity in an effort to improve wound healing. We hypothesized that if impaired healing is due to the metabolic syndrome experienced by these animals, lowering insulin and body mass may have a positive effect on downstream factors such as wound healing.

MEDICA 16 (β , β '-tetramethylhexadecanedioic acid) is an inhibitor of citrate lyase, and important enzyme in triacylgycerol synthesis (1,2). Citrate lyase is an enzyme involved in the first step of triacylglycerol synthesis, the citrate transport system which transports acetyl CoA from the mitochondria to the cytosol. MEDICA 16 also decreases acetyl CoA carboxylase in the liver (3). Acetyl CoA carboxylase is a key regulator in the second step of triacylglycerol synthesis in that it converts bicarbonate and acetyl CoA into malonyl CoA in the cytosol. One function of malonyl CoA is to prevent the transport of long-chain fatty acids into the mitochondria for oxidation. In the JCR:LAcp/cp rat, MEDICA 16 has been shown to decrease VLDL hyperlipidemia (2) and to reduce insulin levels, and is both cardioprotective and antiatherosclerotic (4).

S15261 (L-isomer of 2-({2-methoxy-2-[3-(trifluoromethyl)phenyl]ethyl}amino)

ethyl-4(2-{[2-(9*H*-9-fluorylenyl)acetyl]amino}ethyl)benzene) was developed for the treatment of metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes. Metabolic syndrome is characterized by abdominal obesity, hypertension and hypertriglyceridemia which usually precede atherosclerosis (5). The involvement of hyperinsulinemia in the development of cardiovascular disease is now recognized. Although the mechanism of action has not been determined, treatment with S15261 has previously been shown to decrease food intake and body weight, decrease plasma insulin levels, decrease the contractile response of mesenteric resistance vessels to norepinephrine, and increase the maximal nitric oxide-mediated relaxation (6). S15261 treatment has also resulted in a decrease in the mRNA of enzymes involved in gluconeogenesis and increases in the mRNA for enzymes of hepatic glucose utilization (6).

We have shown that JCR:LA-cp/cp rats have impaired healing compared to lean controls by demonstrating a decrease in wound contraction and decreased hydroxyproline content (7). Our goal in this study is to improve healing using treatments known to decrease the hyperinsulinemia and weight gain associated with the obese JCR rat.

IV. MATERIALS AND METHODS

A. Animals

Male rats of the JCR:LA-cp strain, obese (cp/cp) and lean (cp/+ or +/+), were raised in an established breeding colony at the University of Alberta as previously described (4). The rats were weaned at 3 weeks of age and housed initially in pairs in polycarbonate cages on woodchip bedding at 20°C and 55% relative humidity. The

lighting was on a 12-hour cycle. At 6 weeks of age the rats were housed individually. Food was available at all times (Teklad Rodent Diet; Harlan Sprague-Dawley, Madison, WI). This is a corn and wheat-based diet of less than 4% total lipid and 23% protein content; the energy content is approximately 3.3 kcal/g. Drugs were administered from 8 to 12 weeks of age. The groups consisted of 8 lean controls, 8 obese controls, 8 obese Medica treated (0.25%w/w) and 8 obese S15261 treated (37.2 mg/kg/day). Rats were wounded at 12 weeks and followed for 14 days at which time they were terminated and wounds were measured and collected.

B. Plasma Measurements

Plasma insulin was measured by immunoassay (8).

C. Wound Generation

The rats were premedicated with buprenorphine 0.03mg/kg (BuprenexTM, Reckitt & Coleman, Richmond VA. USA), and glycopyrulateTM 0.1mg/kg (Sabex Inc. Boucherville, Que., Canada). Surgical plane anesthesia was induced and maintained by facemask using isofluraneTM (Biomeda-MTC, Cambridge, ON) and O₂ to effect. The dorsal surface was washed with 70% ethanol and 10% BetadineTM, (Purdue Fredrick Inc. Toronto, Ont., Canada). Six full thickness excisional wounds were made on each rat (3 wounds on each side of the midline) using a 6 mm Accu PunchTM disposable biopsy tool (Dormer Laboratories, Mississauga, Ont. Canada). There was no experimental intervention in the wounds and six animals from each experimental group were sacrificed at day 14. Wound tracings were made on transparency film to assess wound contraction.

Transparencies were scanned and planimetry was performed using Scion Image (NIH, USA) with a scale on each transparency for calibration. For the initial surgery (day 0) and at termination, samples were collected for hydroxyproline content and were snap frozen and stored at -80° C.

D. Hydroxyproline Analysis

The content of collagen in unwounded and wounded tissue was determined by mass spectrometric analysis for 4-hydroxyproline (9). Skin samples from lean and obese rats were freeze-dried. Internal standard (*N*-methyl-L-proline) and 6 N HCl solution was added to wound tissue, and each sample was then hydrolyzed overnight at 115 °C. The *O*-butyl ester derivatives were prepared with 10% BF₂-butanol for 30 min at 120 °C after drying the hydrolysate. Liquid chromatography (using a Eclipse XDB-C18 column)/mass spectrometry analysis was performed on a Hewlett-Packard (series 1100, Atlanta, GA) mass selective detector monitoring the ions at m/z 188 and 186.

E. Statistical Analysis

A one way ANOVA was used to analyze groups (Tukey-Kramer Multiple Comparison) using GraphPad InStat 3 (San Digeo, USA). Each group consisted of eight animals. A P<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

V. RESULTS

Animals were weighed on a weekly basis (fig 6-1). At all time points, the weights of the JCR:LA-cp obese controls as well as both drug treatment groups were significantly

higher than the lean controls (P<0.001). However, the weights in both drug groups did lower significantly compared to the obese controls. Starting at week 11, the S15261 group weighed significantly less than the obese control (P<0.05; S15261 406.63 \pm 20.13 vs. obese 440.75 \pm 19.13) and this difference was most significant at week 13 (P<0.001; S15261 446.38 \pm 17.92 vs. obese 494.75 \pm 12.74). At week 13 the MEDICA 16 group weighed significantly less than the obese controls (P<0.01, MEDICA 16 456.00 \pm 26.24 vs. obese 494.75 \pm 12.74) after which the difference was no longer significant. As there was only one significantly different timepoint with MEDICA 16, it is possible that this is an outlier.

Plasma samples were obtained at termination and insulin levels were measured. The insulin levels in the plasma of the obese control were significantly higher than in the lean control (P<0.0001, obese 346.80 ± 127.72 vs. lean 97.68 ± 46.04) (fig 6-2). The insulin levels for both drug treatment groups were lowered to levels not significantly different from the lean control. Each treatment group was significantly lower than the obese control (P<0.01, MEDICA 16 178.24\pm73.41, S15261 191.41\pm80.30 vs. obese 346.80 ± 127.72).

Figures 6-3 to 6-5 represent wounds at day 0, 1, and 14 respectively. At the time of wounding, the wound tracings showed no differences in contraction between groups (fig 6-6). However, at day 1 post-wounding, there was a significant difference in contraction between the lean controls and all other groups (P<0.01; lean 1.18 ± 0.12 , obese 1.40 ± 0.10 , MEDICA 16 1.41 ± 0.08 , S15261 1.40 ± 0.12). As shown in our previous study,

the lean group contracts sooner than obese rats. By day 14 the difference between the lean control group, the obese controls and both drug treatment groups was still significantly different (P<0.001; lean 0.62 ± 0.05 , obese 0.98 ± 0.13 , MEDICA 16 0.93 ± 0.05 , S15261 1.01\pm0.09). Reepithelialization was not evaluated in this study as the wounds are usually scabbed over after day 1 and removing the scabs disrupts the wound beds.

Hydroxyproline levels were measured as an indication of collagen content. We found that both the obese control group and the MEDICA 16 treated groups had significantly less hydroxyproline than the lean control group (P<0.001) in both unwounded skin (obese 271.73 \pm 16.22, MEDICA 16 281.47 \pm 34.37, lean 369.30 \pm 20.11 µg/sample) and in day 14 wounds (obese 174.83 \pm 25.42, MEDICA 16 192.61 \pm 35.69, lean 322.39 \pm 24.28) (fig 6-7). Although the S15261 treated group also had significantly less hydroxyproline than the lean control (P<0.01) in unwounded skin (S15261 287.37 \pm 17.80 vs lean 369.30 \pm 20.11) and in day 14 wounds (S15261 222.54 \pm 32.65 vs lean 322.39 \pm 24.28), the level was slightly higher than both the obese control and MEDICA 16 treated groups.

VI. DISCUSSION

There are at least three possible reasons why there was no significant improvement in healing following drug treatment. The first reason being that neither MEDICA16 nor S15261, were sufficient in overcoming the genetic defect in these rats. The leptin receptor is defective in these rats, and although the drugs were able to reduce

insulin levels and had the potential to reduce obesity, that may not be sufficient to reverse the wound healing defect(s) in this model.

The second explanation may be that the drug treatment was not started early enough. Russell et al. (10) had shown that obese JCR rats treated with MEDICA 16 from age 6 weeks showed a significant reduction in plasma lipids but only a modest reduction in body weight and insulin resistance. However, when treatment was administered at 3 weeks at the time of weaning, weight was normalized for a longer period of time, insulin levels were reduced, and plasma triacylglycerol levels were the same as lean controls. Also, muscle triacylglycerol or fat droplets were not seen in the muscle tissue as they were in untreated obese rats. This study concluded that the significantly elevated triacylglycerol levels observed at 3 weeks preceded insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia.

The results with S15261 treatment did look more promising than with MEDICA 16. The weights of the obese rats were significantly less than the obese controls beginning at week 11 and the hydroxyproline content was slightly greater than both the obese controls and the MEDICA 16 treated group. However, the slight improvements observed with S15261 did not significantly improve the healing in obese rats when compared to the lean controls.

Finally, the healing impairment in these rats may be primarily due to the . . underlying fat mass splinting the wounds open. The changes in leptin signaling may be a

minor factor in this model. Perhaps a longer treatment with the drugs may have mediated a significant weight loss and this alone would be sufficient for improving healing. With less adipose tissue, the blood supply to the wound would be improved (11). Additionally, excess adipose tissue where moisture is able to accumulate has been shown to increase bacterial growth and promote wound infection (12-15). Although we didn't observe wound infection in our model, it is a very important factor in the healing of obese humans and treatment targeting insulin resistance and weight normalization may be key.



Rat body weights in grams from week 8 to week 14. The weights of obese rats treated with S15261 were significantly less than the obese control beginning at week 11 and remained significantly lower for the duration of the study. Obese rats treated with Medica 16 had significantly lower body weights than the obese controls at week 13 only. Neither drug treatment lowered weights to lean control levels. P<0.05, P<0.01, P<0.001 (n=8 per group).



Plasma samples were obtained at study termination for insulin measurement. Both Medica 16 and S15261 significantly lowered insulin levels to that of the lean control. The obese rat control remained significantly higher than the lean control and both drug treatment groups (n=8 per group).



Representative wound appearance at Day 0. Six excisional wounds were made on the dorsal surface of each rat with a 6 mm punch biopsy tool. Lean control (a), obese control (b), S15261 treated (c), and MEDICA 16 treated (d). At the time of wounding there were no obvious differences in the appearance of the wounds.



Representative wound appearance at Day 1. Lean control (a), obese control (b), S15261 treated (c), and MEDICA 16 treated (d). At day 1 post-wounding, there appeared to be slightly more wound contraction in the lean control group compared to the obese control and both drug treatment groups.



Representative wound appearance at Day 14. Lean control (a), obese control (b), S15261 treated (c), and MEDICA 16 treated (d). At day 14 post-wounding the differences in wound contraction were visually apparent. The lean control rat wounds contracted more than the obese control and both drug treatment groups.



Figure 6-6

Wound contraction following standardization. At the time of wounding (day 0), there were no apparent differences in wound appearance. Significantly more contraction was noted in lean control rats at day 1 post-wounding compared to obese controls and both drug treatment groups. At day 14, the difference between the lean control group and all other groups was most significant. *P<0.01, **P<0.001 (n=8 per group).

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.



Hydroxyproline levels in 6 mm punch biopsies of unwounded skin and day 14 wounds. For both unwounded tissue and tissue collected at day 14, the obese controls and both drug treatment group wounds had significantly lower hydroxyproline content than the lean controls. The hydroxyproline content of the skin samples collected from the S15261 treatment group was slightly greater than the obese control group and the Medica 16 treated group and was not significantly different from either. *P<0.01, **P<0.001 (n=4 per group).

VIII. REFERENCES

- 1. Bar-Tana J, Ben-Shoshan S, Blum J, Migron Y, Hertz R, Pill J, Rose-Kahn G, Witte GC. Synthesis, hypolipidemic and antidiabetogenic activities of β , β '-tetra-substituted, long chain dioic acids. J Med Chem 1989;32:2072-84.
- Russell JC, Dolphin PJ, Hameed M, Stewart B, Koeslag DG, Rose-Khan G, Bar-Tana J. Hypoipidemic effect of β,β'-tetramethlyhexacanedioic acid (MEDICA 16) in hyperlipidemic JCR:LA-corpulent rats. Arterioscler Thromb 1991;11:02-9.
- Atkinson LL, Kelly SE, Russell JC, Bar-Tana J, Lopaschuk GD. MEDICA 16 inhibits hepatic acetyl-CoA carboxylase and reduces plasma triacylglycerol levels in insulin-resistant JCR:LA-cp rats. Diabetes 2002; 51:1548-1555.
- 4. Russell JC, Amy RM, Graham SE, Dolphin PJ, Wood GO, Bar-Tana J. Inhibition of atherosclerosis and myocardial lesions in the JCR:LA-cp rat by β , β '-tetramethlyhexacanedioic acid (MEDICA 16). Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 1995;15:918-23.
- Després J-P, Lamarche B, Mauriege P, Cantin B, Dagenais GR, Moorjani S, Lupien
 P. Hyperinsulinemia as an independent risk factor for ischemic heart disease. N Engl J Med 1996;334:952-957.

- Russell JC, Ravel D, Pegorier J-P, Delrat P, Jochemsen R, O'Brien SF, Kelly SE, Davidge ST, Brindley DN. Beneficial insulin-sensitizing and vascular effects of S15261 in the insulin-resistant JCR:LA-cp rat. J Pharm Exp Therap 2000;295:753-760.
- Bauer BS, Ghahary A, Scott PG, Iwashina T, Demare J, Russell JC, Tredget EE. The JCR:LA-cp rat: a novel model for impaired wound healing. Wound Rep Reg 2004: 12:86-92.
- 8. Trinder P. Determination of glucose in blood using glucose oxidase with an alternative oxygen acceptor. Ann Clin Biochem 1969; 6:24.
- Tredget EE, Falk N, Scott PG, Hogg AM, Burke J. Determination of 4hydroxyproline in collagen by gas chromatography/mass spectrometry. Anal Biochem 1990;190:259-265.
- Russell JC, Shillabeer G, Bar-Tana J, Lau DCW, Richardson M, Wensel LM, Graham SE, Dolphin PJ. Development of insulin resistance in the JCR:LA-cp rat: role of triacylglycerols and effects of Medica 16. Diabetes 1998;47:770-8.
- 11. Wilson JA, Clark JJ. Obesity: impediment to wound healing. Crit Care Nurs Q 2003;26:119-132.

- Groszek DM. Promoting wound healing in the obese patient. AORN J 1982;5:1132-1138.
- Armstrong M. Obesity as an intrinsic factor affecting wound healing. J Wound Care 1998;7:220-221.
- 14. Johnson RG, Cohn WE, Thurer RI, McCarthy JR, Sirois CA, Weintraub RM. Cutaneous closure after cardiac operations: a controlled, randomized, prospective, comparison of intradermal versus staple closures. Ann Surg 1997;226:606-612.
- 15. Derzie AJ, Silverstri F, Liriano E, Benotti P. Wound closure technique and acute wound complications in gastric surgery for morbid obesity: a prospective randomized trial. J Am Coll Surg 2000;191:238-243.

CHAPTER 7

Conclusions

I. SUMMARY

Through this series of experiments we have; 1) successfully shown that an adenovirus vector containing active or latent TGF-β1 cDNA can be used to transduce human keratinocytes, 2) begun the characterization of the JCR:LA-cp rat, a novel model for impaired healing, 3) demonstrated that the primary deficiency of healing impairment of the JCR:LA-cp rat is probably upstream of fibroblast involvement as the *in vitro* behavior of lean and obese JCR rat fibroblasts does not appear to be significantly different apart from there being less hydroxyproline production from the obese rat fibroblasts, and 4) that treatment of JCR:LA-cp rats with MEDICA 16 or S15261 did lower insulin levels but was not successful in resolving wound healing deficiencies.

Our first experiments involved transducing human keratinocytes with active and latent TGF- β 1. In co-culture with human fibroblasts, these transduced keratinocytes were capable of modulating fibroblast behavior. We demonstrated that the TGF- β 1 produced by the keratinocytes was capable of traversing the membrane separating the two cell types in our *in vitro* model. Furthermore, the levels of latent and active TGF- β 1 were significantly higher in the respective transfected keratinocytes than in those transduced with the LacZ control virus. The TGF- β 1 produced by the transduced keratinocytes was shown to be biologically functional using the plasminogen activator inhibitor (PAI/L) assay, and both latent and active TGF- β 1 induced the fibroblasts to proliferate significantly more than the LacZ control. To demonstrate that the TGF- β 1 had an effect on the underlying fibroblasts, cell proliferation was assessed and mRNA was extracted and northern analysis was performed. We found that latent TGF- β 1 significantly

increased the expression of type I collagen mRNA but did not significantly affect collagenase mRNA. However, active TGF- β 1 significantly increased type 1 collagen mRNA while also significantly decreasing collagenase activity.

We then attempted to take our *in vitro* model of gene therapy to an *in vivo* model. We sought a larger rodent model as mouse skin is too delicate to inject with the volumes of virus we required. Through Dr. James Russell, we were introduced to the JCR:LA-cp rat. The JCR rat is a model of insulin resistance that has been used extensively to study atherosclerosis but until now, has not been used to study wound healing.

Unfortunately we were unable to successfully transduce the surrounding cells of the wounds with the adenovirus. Adenovirus invades target cells by first binding to the Coxsackievirus and adenovirus receptor (CAR) on the cell membrane. CAR expression is low or absent in human fibroblasts (1). Consequently these cells are difficult to infect with Ad5-based vectors (2). The adenoviral vectors used in our study contained the left end of human adenovirus type 5 genome (3). Our initial study with the recombinant adenoviruses involved transducing human keratinocytes *in vitro* and we were successful in showing the expression of the latent and active TGF- β 1 transgenes and some biological effects. However, in our *in vivo* model, due to the relative size of our syringe compared to the epidermis we injected most of the adenoviruses into the dermis. We were unable to show successful transduction in the skin, the main reason being that fibroblasts are the primary cell type of the dermis. Due to the complexity of gene

therapy, we decided to change our focus instead to the characterization to the JCR:LA-cp rat as a novel healing impaired model.

We had noted obvious differences in the healing of the obese JCR rats compared to the lean controls in our preliminary work and decided to focus on developing a wounding protocol for these animals. The *db/db* mouse is used extensively for wounding studies and a rat model with a similar genetic defect may prove valuable in the research community. We created six full thickness excisional wounds on the dorsum of the obese rats and their lean controls. Tracings were taken to assess rate of wound closure and although we did not observe a difference in reepithelialization, we did note a decrease in wound contraction in the obese rats. We also found a decrease in hydroxyproline content in the obese wounds at day 21 post-wounding which may be due in part to an increase in adipose tissue in place of dermal tissue, as noted in the histology of the skin. Based on these results, we believe that the JCR:LA-cp rat is a suitable model for healing impairment, the factors causing this impairment and possible treatments to improve healing should be pursued. Our deficiency in wound contraction and low hydroxyproline results in the obese rats suggested a defect in fibroblast behaviour. Therefore, skin samples were obtained for lean and obese rats and fibroblasts were explanted.

We performed several *in vitro* analyses using fibroblasts from lean and obese JCR rats including; cell proliferation, cell size, TGF- β 1 ELISA from conditioned medium, northern analysis of type I procollagen mRNA, hydroxyproline concentration in conditioned medium, and fibroblast-populated collagen lattice contraction. We failed to

find significant differences in any of the experiments other than hydroxyproline concentration in the conditioned medium. We found that the fibroblasts explanted from obese JCR rats produced significantly less hydroxyproline that the lean controls (P=0.0118, obese 72.59 ± 10.70 vs. lean 100.00 ± 10.70). As fibroblasts are an essential cell in the production of collagen during healing, this is an important finding.

It was surprising that we did not find any other significant differences between lean and obese rat fibroblasts. This may be due to the small sample sizes. Each experiment required very high cell densities and therefore, included only three strains each of lean and obese fibroblasts, although the experiments were all performed in There are other possible explanations for the similarities in fibroblast duplicate. behaviour. The first being that we were studying only one cell type from a very complex wound environment. It may be that in the absence of adipose tissue, many of the factors which influence fibroblasts are absent. Adipose tissue is now considered to be an important endocrine tissue capable of producing several proteins (adipokines) which have been shown to travel to various target tissues and regulate other cell functions. A second reason for a lack of difference in lean and obese fibroblast behaviour in most of our in vitro assays may be the lack of insulin in the system. Glasow et al. (4) demonstrated that insulin is able to stimulate fibroblast synthesis and secretion of leptin and also, fibroblasts express all of the leptin receptor isoforms. Although the fibroblasts from the obese rats would be capable of producing leptin in the presence of insulin, they would not be capable of responding to leptin in an autocrine manner due to a mutation in the leptin receptor. Glasow suggested that the local actions of leptin may affect collagen synthesis and cytokine release which may then improve wound repair.

We sought to determine whether the healing deficiencies seen in obese JCR rats could be prevented by treating the rats with MEDICA 16 or S15261, drugs known to correct hyperinsulinemia. We found that although these two drugs did significantly lower insulin levels, they did not improve wound contraction or increase hydroxyproline content to that of the lean control. S15261 was slightly more effective in lowering the JCR:LA-cp body weight compared to the obese control and the hydroxyproline content of wounds from animals treated with S15261 was slightly greater than the obese control. However, the results following treatment with S15261 were still significantly different from the lean control. It may be that by starting drug treatment at weaning (3 weeks old), the obese rats would have shown a significant improvement in healing as they would not have gained as much weight and therefore the underlying adipose would have been substantially less. This would benefit healing because the levels of adipokines would have been closer to normal levels. The dermis may also be stronger due to decreased infiltration of adipose tissue. We may also have demonstrated increased contraction of obese rat wounds if the physical presence of the adipose tissue was causing the wounds to be splinted open.

II. SUGGESTIONS FOR FUTURE EXPERIMENTS

A. Further Characterization of the JCR:LA-cp rat

There is still much to learn about the healing of the JCR:LA-cp rat including growth factor expression, the length of the inflammatory phase, and metalloproteinase expression. There are many advantages to using rats rather than mice in skin research including the increased thickness of the skin and the larger size of the animal allows for more wounds of a larger size to be created. Several studies have been performed using the db/db mouse which is also leptin resistant due to a leptin receptor mutation. Many of these experiments should be performed in the JCR rat to see if this model is as valuable to those studying wound healing. Although the JCR:LA-cp rat and the db/db mouse both have mutated leptin receptors resulting in defective leptin signaling, the genetic defects are on different species which may cause dissimilar outcomes in some aspects of healing.

Thus far, the only growth factor we have measured in the skin of the JCR:LA-cp rat is TGF- β 1 and we found no significant differences in serum or tissue TGF- β 1 levels between genotypes. In the *db/db* mouse, many growth factors have been studied and been found to be altered. These include VEGF (5, 6, 7), PDGF (8), IGF-I and IGF-II (9). It has also been shown that the inflammatory phase of healing is prolonged in *db/db* mice (10). And finally, the expression of metalloproteinases is altered in *db/db* mice much as it is in chronic wounds in humans (11). In our *in vivo* study with the JCR:LA-cp rats, we measured a decrease in hydroxyproline content at day 21 in the obese rats. One

explanation may be the breakdown of collagen by increased metalloproteinases in the obese animals.

We would propose to use our rat wounding protocol for lean and obese JCR:LAcp rats and follow wounds for up to 4 weeks. Rats would be terminated each week for the following assays. Either immuonhistochemistry or northern analysis will be used to measure VEGF, PDGF, IGF-I and IGF-II expression in both unwounded tissue and in wounds from lean and obese rats. The prolongation of the inflammatory phase would be assessed by measuring TNF- α mRNA, a pro-inflammatory cytokine, and performing immunohistochemistry to measure PMN- and macrophage-specific antigen (10). Gelatin zymography would be used to measure MMP-2 and MMP-9 (11).

B. Fibroblast and Adipose Tissue Co-culture

Our lab has had limited success in the culture of adipocytes from tissue explants due to their short life-span. Brunn *et al.* (12) was able to use adipose tissue biopsies in organ culture for up to 72 hours. We propose to use a similar system as in our TGF- β 1 transduction study in which an insert was placed on top of one cell type with a second cell type growing on the insert itself. In this case, we would place the insert on top of the adipose tissue biopsies to prevent them from floating and fibroblasts would be cultured on the porous membrane of the insert. Adipokines from the tissue biopsies and cytokines from the fibroblasts would then be capable to transversing the membrane to influence cells in the other compartment. Various assays would be performed on both the fibroblasts and supernatants after the incubation period. Conditioned media would be collected to measure ECM protein and cytokine levels: hydroxyproline, TGF- β 1 (ELISA (13) or PAI/L bioassay (14) depending on required sensitivity), and also adipokine levels of leptin (RIA (4) or luciferase bioassay (15)), adiponectin (ELISA (16)), and TNF- α (ELISA (17), or bioassay (18)). Two-dimensional electrophoresis could also be performed on fibroblasts and supernatants to determine the influence of the adipose tissue on levels of specific cell proteins.

Various conditions of the above co-culture system would be studied. In the first, both adipose tissue and fibroblasts from obese JCR rats would be co-cultured (FO/AO) and compared to adipose tissue co-cultured with fibroblasts from lean rats (FL/AL). These results would be compared to control fibroblasts from each rat strain cultured in the absence of adipose tissue. In this set of experiments the lean co-culture (FL/AL) results would serve as a baseline, the obese co-culture (FO/AO) would give some indication as to whether the fibroblasts are not responding as well to the signals from the adipose tissue due to a lack of functional leptin receptors.

Another set of experiments would include adipose tissue from obese rats cocultured with fibroblasts from lean rats (FL/AO) compared to adipose tissue from lean rats co-cultured with fibroblasts from obese rats (FO/AL). The FL/AO result would indicate whether the differences in fibroblast behavior are due to aberrant adipokine release from the adipose tissue derived from obese rats, or if there isn't a significant difference between this condition and FL/AL, the defect may be primarily due to fibroblasts from obese rats which leads to the last co-culture consisting of fibroblasts from obese rats co-cultured with adipose tissue from lean rats (FO/AL). If fibroblast behavior is influenced greatly by leptin signaling from adipose tissue (and also autocrine signals from fibroblast-derived leptin), this co-culture system will demonstrate that in the presence of normal adipose tissue, fibroblasts fail to be stimulated as fibroblasts from lean rats would.

C. Insulin Treatment of Fibroblasts from JCR:LA-cp Rats

It has been shown that aortic smooth muscle cell (SMC) proliferation *in vitro* was positively correlated with plasma insulin levels *in vivo* and aortic SMCs from JCR:LA-cp rats treated with insulin showed an increase in proliferation (19). The aortic SMCs in the obese JCR:LA-cp rat are thought to contribute to atherosclerosis due to their neointimal migration, proliferation and ECM production (20, 21). However, our proliferation experiments with fibroblasts from obese JCR:LA-cp rats showed less proliferation than the lean controls and there was significantly less hydroxyproline content in the obese JCR:LA-cp wounds and in the supernatants of the fibroblasts explanted from obese rats. Although SMCs and fibroblasts both differentiate from mesenchymal cells, they may exhibit different behaviors in the JCR rat due to the other cells and factors they are exposed to.

It has been demonstrated that human fibroblasts synthesize leptin and express all isoforms of the leptin receptor including the long form (OB-Rb) which is capable of leptin signaling (4). This same study demonstrated that incubation of fibroblasts with
physiological levels of insulin (1nmol/L) increased leptin secretion in fibroblast supernatants to 152% of basal levels. We have suggested that one explanation for a lack of significant differences observed in our fibroblast *in vitro* assays may be that a factor or factors may be absent which would greatly enhance the behavior of the fibroblasts from the lean rats while having a minimal effect on the fibroblasts from obese rats. One such factor may be insulin. Insulin is known for its growth-promoting properties and it would be interesting to show whether insulin treatment causes more pronounced differences in the behavior of fibroblasts.

Experiments would include fibroblast proliferation over a period of 16 days with various concentrations of insulin (0.1-10 nmol/L) and in the absence of insulin as a control. Leptin concentrations from fibroblast supernatants would also be measured over a period of 48 hours by radioimmunoassay (4). To determine the effect leptin on collagen synthesis and cytokine release, we would treat fibroblasts from lean rats with insulin to induce leptin production and measure baseline behavior. We would then treat fibroblasts with insulin and antibodies to leptin to see if inhibiting the autocrine effects of leptin causes alterations in collagen and cytokine production by fibroblasts from lean rats. TGF- β 1 would be measured in supernatants before insulin treatment, at 24 hours and at 48 hours post-treatment. Hydroxyproline would be measured in supernatants at 72 hours post-treatment. All experiments would be carried out in low serum (2% dialyzed FBS).

D. Gender and Adipokine Levels

271

An interesting characteristic of the JCR:LA-cp rat is the fact that the males succumb to a more severe form of atherosclerosis than do the females (22). It is also of interest that the plasma levels of some adipokines such as adiponectin (23) and leptin (24) are gender dependent as well as dependent on body mass index (BMI). In one study, men and women with BMI>30kg/m² were compared. Although the women had a two-fold higher percent body fat, their plasma adiponectin levels were 65% higher (23). Interestingly, adiponectin is thought to be protective against atherosclerosis due to anti-inflammatory effects on endothelial cells and macrophages (25, 26). Female mice and humans are also hyperleptinaemic compared to males and have a higher incidence of autoimmune disease due to the increase in Th1 and suppression of Th2 cytokine production by leptin; this may be due to hormones or sex-linked genetic factors (24).

Estrogen has been found to play an important role in wound healing. Postmenopausal women experience reduced skin thickness due to decreased collagen content, this is reversed with topical estrogen treatment (27). Estrogen normalizes collagen content and structure and also lowers MMP-2 and MMP-9 in ovariectomized (OVX) rats (28). By normalizing collagen content, estrogen has also been shown to increase wound contraction (29). Chronic wound healing is often characterized by a delayed and prolonged inflammatory phase. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) is a proinflammatory cytokine involved in hormonally-regulated inflammation. MIF is produced by T cells, monocytes, endothelial cells, keratinocytes, and anterior pituitary cells and it is involved in lymphocyte activation, nitric oxide synthesis, and TNF- α synthesis (30). Interestingly, MIF synthesis is also induced by TNF- α and IFN- γ (31). Ashcroft *et al.* (32) were the first to report a link between estrogen and MIF in wound healing. In OVX mice, the absence of estrogen results in upregulation of MIF. In *MIF* null mice, the absence of estrogen had no effect on wound healing. And finally, the absence of estrogen in wild-type mice treated with anti-MIF antibodies showed a reversal in healing delay and inflammatory response.

Female JCR:LA-cp rats have not been used to study wound healing. We propose to measure serum levels of TNF- α , leptin, and adiponectin from both lean and obese male and female rats. We would also collect tissue samples for immunohistochemistry and adipose tissue samples rats to analyze adipokine levels using northern analysis and/or 2dimensional electrophoresis. It would be of particular interest to measure the estrogen levels of lean and obese female rats to determine if there are correlations between estrogen, weight, insulin level, and adipokine levels. Additional studies with ovariectomized rats would have to be performed to further understand to role of estrogen in this model. We would expect that the adipokines of the obese female JCR rats to be closer to control levels but not in the normal range, and for the healing of the female rats to be less impaired than the obese male JCR rats.

E. Identification of the Adiponectin Receptor(s) on Cells Involved in Wound

Healing

The adiponectin receptors AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 were recently cloned (33). Human and mouse AdipoR1 are 96.8% identical, while human and mouse AdipoR2 share 95% identity. Mouse AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 proteins share 66.7% identity and are thought to have different binding affinities for either globular or full-length adiponectin (34). AdipoR1 has a high affinity for globular adiponectin but low affinity for full-length adiponectin while AdipoR2 has an intermediate affinity for both globular and full length adiponectin. Northern blotting determined that AdipoR1 expression was ubiquitous in the mouse tissues analyzed (brain, heart, kidney, liver, lung, skeletal muscle, spleen and testis), but was highest in skeletal muscle while AdipoR2 expression was highest in liver (33). The expression of both AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 has recently been shown in both human and rat pancreatic β cells (35). PCR fragments of rat and human AdipoR1 and AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 genes were DNA sequenced and were found share 92-99% identity.

The function of adiponectin signaling in different tissues appears to vary. In myocytes, adiponectin mediates fatty-acid oxidation and glucose uptake (33). In pancreatic β cells, adiponectin did not induce FFA oxidation, but FFAs did upregulate adiponectin receptors and globular adiponectin increased the expression of lipoprotein lipase (35). Lipoprotein lipase is involved in delivering FFAs to tissues and it was suggested that adiponectin may aid in the delivery of nutrients to β cells.

Adiponectin has been shown to inhibit TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1, E-selectin, and ICAM-1 and to inhibit monocyte adhesion to human aortic endothelial cells (25). Since adiponectin decreases inflammatory cell adhesion to vessel walls, it is possible that adiponectin plays an important role in controlling inflammation during wound healing. The prolonged presence of inflammatory cells in chronic wounds (10) may be a result of decreased adiponectin signaling. Adiponectin is derived from

274

adipocytes only and the localization of adiponectin receptors in the skin has not been determined.

We propose to identify the cell types involved in wound healing which express adiponectin receptors. We would use RT-PCR to measure AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 expression on fibroblasts, keratinocytes, and endothelial cells in lean JCR:LA-cp rats. Obese JCR:LA-cp rat cells would also be assessed to see whether the expression of the adiponectin receptors are altered in obesity. The next important question that must be addressed is- what function does adiponectin signaling have on the behaviour of these cells? We can begin to answer this question by culturing cells with and without adiponectin and assess cell behaviour.

III. Final conclusion

Adipose tissue is in close proximity to the dermis. Recent evidence shows that there are several cytokines or adipokines produced by the adipose tissue that have not yet been characterized insofar as their involvement in wound healing. This opens the door to a new line of cutting-edge wound healing research. With the increasing percentage of our society becoming obese, these healing issues must be addressed.

IV. REFERENCES

- Hidaka C, Milano E, Leopold PL, Bergelson JM, Hackett NR, Finberg RW, Wickam TJ, Kovesdi I, Roelvink P. CAR-dependent and CAR-independent pathways of adenovirus vector-mediated gene transfer and expression in human fibroblasts. J Clin Invest 1999;103:579-587.
- Nemerow GR. Biology of adenovirus cell entry. In: Curiel DT, Douglas JT, eds.
 Adenoviral vectors for gene therapy. San Diego: Academic Press, 2002:19-38.
- Sime PJ, Xing Z, Graham FL, Csaky KG, Gauldie J. Adenovector-mediated gene transfer of active transforming growth factor-β1 induces prolonged severe fibrosis in rat lung. J Clin Invest 1997;100:768-776.
- 4. Glasow A, Kiess W, Anderregg U, Berthold A, Bottner A, Kratzsch J. Expression of leptin (Ob) and leptin receptor (Ob-R) in human fibroblasts: regulation of leptin secretion by insulin. J Clin Endorinol Metab 2001;86:4472-4479.
- Howdieshell TR, Riegner C, Gupta V, Callaway D, Grembowicz K, Sathyanara, McNeil PL. Normoxic wound fluid contains high levels of vascular endothelial growth factor. Ann Surg 1998;228:707-715.

- Nissen NN, Polverini PJ, Koch AE, Volin MV, Gamelli RL, DiPietro LA. Vascular endothelial cell growth factor mediates angiogenic activity during the proliferative phase of wound healing. Am J Pathol 1998;152:1445-1452.
- Kirchner LM, Meerbaum SO, Gruber BS, Knoll AK, Bulgrin J, Taylor RAJ, Schmidt SP. Effects of vascular endothelial growth factor on wound closure rates in the genetically diabetic mouse model. Wound Rep Reg 2003;11:127-131.
- 8. Beer H-D, Longaker MT, Werner S. Reduced expression of PDGF and PDGF receptors during impaired wound healing. J Invest Dermatol 1997;109:132-138.
- Brown DL, Kane CD, Shernausek SD, Greenhalgh DG. Differential expression and localization of insulin-like growth factors I and II in cutaneous wounds of diabetic and nondiabetic mice. Am J Pathol 1997;151:715-724.
- Wetzler C, Kämpfer H, Stallmeyer B, Pfeilschifter J, Frank S. Large and sustained induction of chemokines during impaired wound healing in the genetically diabetic mouse: prolonged persistence of neutrophils and macrophages during the late phase. J Invest Dermatol 2000;115:245-253.
- Neely AN, Clendening CE, Gardner J, Greenhalgh DG. Gelatinase activities in wounds of healing-impaired mice versus wounds on non-healing-impaired mice. J Burn Care Rehabil 2000;21:395-402.

- Bruun JM, Lihn AS, Verdich C, Pedersen SB, Toubro S, Astrup A, Richelsen B. Regulation of adiponectin by adipose tissue-derived cytokines: in vivo and in vitro investigations in humans. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2003;285:E527-E533.
- Danielpour D, Dart LL, Flanders KC, Roberts AB, Sporn MB. Immunodetection of quantitation of the two forms of transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-β1 and TGF-β2) secreted by cells. *J Cell Physiol* 138:79-86, 1989.
- 14. Abe M, Harpel JG, Metz CN, Nunes I, Loskutoff DJ, Rifkin DB. An assay for transforming growth factor-β using cells transfected with a plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 promoter-luciferase construct. *Anal Biochem* 216:276-284, 1994.
- 15. Marikovsky M, Rosenblum CI, Faltin Z, Friedman-Einat M. Appearance of leptin in wound fluid as a response to injury. Wound Rep Reg 2002;10:302-307.
- 16. Arita Y, Kihara S, Ouchi N, Takahashi M, Maeda K, Miyagawa J, Hotta K, Shimomura I, Nakamura T, Miyaoka K, Kuriyama H, Nishida M, Yamashita S, Okubo K, Matsubara K, Muraguchi M, Ohmoto Y, funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y. Paradoxical decrease of an adipose-specific protein, adiponectin, in obesity. Biochem Biophys Res Comm 1999;257:79-83.

- Miles PDG, Romeo OM, Higo K, Cohen A, Rafaat K, Olefsky JM. TNF-α-induced insulin resistance in vivo and its prevention by troglitazone. Diabetes 1997;46:1678-1683.
- Morin CL, Eckel RH, Marcel T, Pagliassotti MJ. High fat diets elevate adipose tissue-derived tumor necrosis factor-α activity. Endocrin 1997;138:4665-4671.
- Absher PM, Schneider DJ, Baldor LC, Russell JC, Sobel BE. The retardation of vasculopathy induced by attenuation of insulin resistance in the corpulent JCR:LAcp rat is reflected by decreased vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation in vivo. Atherosclerosis 1999;143:245-251.
- 20. Rekhter MD, Zhang K, Narayanan AS, Phan S, Schork MA, Gordon D. Type I collagen gene expression in human atherosclerosis. Localization to specific plaque regions. Am J Path 1993;143:1634.
- Larson DM, Haudenschild CC. Activation of smooth muscle cell outgrowth from BB/Wor rat aortas. Diabetes 1988;37:1380.
- Russell JC, Amy RM. Myocardial and vascular lesions in the LA/N corpulent rat. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 1986;64:1272-1280.

- Kern PA, Di Gregorio GB, Lu T, Rassouli N, Ranganathan G. Adiponectin expression from human adipose tissue: relation of obesity, insulin resistance, and tumor necrosis factor-α expression. Diabetes 2003;52:1779-178.
- 24. Whitacre CC. Sex differences in autoimmune disease. Nat Immunol 2001;2:777-780.
- 25. Ouchi N, Kihara S, Arita Y, Maeda K, Kuriyama H, Okamoto Y, Hotta K, Nishida M, Takahashi M, Nakamura T, Yamashita S, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y. Novel modulator for endothelial adhesion molecules: adipocyte-derived plasma protein, adiponectin. Circulation 1999;1002473-2476.
- 26. Ouchi N, Kihara S, Arita Y, Nishida M, Matsuyama A, Okamoto Y, Ishigama M, Kuriyama H, Kishida K, Nishizawa H, Hotta K, Muraguchi M, Ohmoto Y, Yamashita S, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y. Adipocyte-derived plasma protein, adiponectin, suppressed lipid accumulation and classA scavenger receptor expression in human monocyte-derived macrophages. Circulation 2001;103:1057-1063.
- 27. Ashcroft GS, Greenwell-Wild T, Horan MA, Wahl SM, Ferguson MWJ. Topical estrogen accelerates cutaneous wound healing in aged humans associated with an altered inflammatory response. Am J Path 1999;155:1137-1146.

- 28. Pirilä E, Parikka M, Ramamurthy NS, Maisi P, McClain S, Kucine A, Tervahartiala T, Prikk K, Golub LM, Salo T, Sorsa T. Chemically modified tetracycline (CMT-8) and estrogen promote wound healing in ovariectomized rats: effects on matrix metalloproteinase-2, membrane type 1 matrix metalloproteinase, and laminin-5 γ2-chain. Wound Rep Reg 2002;10:38-51.
- 29. Pirilä E, Ramamurthy NS, Maisi P, McClain S, Kucine A, Wahlgren J, Golub LM, Salo T, Sorsa T. Wound healing in ovariectomized rats. Effects of chemically modified tetracycline (CMT-8) and estrogen on matrix metalloproteinase-8, -13 and type I collagen expression. Curr Med Chem 2001;8:281-294.
- Calandra T, Bucala R. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor: a counter-regulator of glucocorticoid action and critical mediator of septic shock. J Inflamm 1995;47:39-51.
- Calandra T, Berhagen J, Mitchell R, Bucala R. The macrophage is an important and previously unrecognized source of macrophage migration inhibitory factor. J Exp Med 1994;179:1895-1902.
- 32. Ashcroft GS, Mills SJ, Lei K, Gibbons L, Jeong M-J, Taniguchi M, Burow M, Horan MA, Wahl SM, Nakayama T. Estrogen modulates cutaneous wound healing by downregulating macrophage migration inhibitory factor. J Clin Invest 2003;111:1309-1318.

- Yamauchi T, Kamon J, Ito Y, Tsuchida A, Yokomizo T, Kita S, et al. Cloning of adiponectin receptors that mediate antidiabetic metabolic effects. Nature 2003;423:762-769.
- Yamauchi et al. Adiponectin stimulates glucose utilization and fatty-acid oxidation by activating AMP-activated protein kinase. Nature Med 2002;8:1288-1295.
- 35. Kharroubi I, Rasschaert J, Eizirik DL, Cnop M. Expression of adiponectin receptors in pancreatic β cells. Biochem Biophys Res Comm 2003;312:1118-1122.

.